
EXCAVATIONS IN SOUTH CASTLE STREET, LIVERPOOL 1976 AND 1977 

P.J. Davey and R. McNeil. 

INTRODUCTION 

Historical Background 

Rescue excavations were carried out in 1976 and 1977 in South 
Castle Street, Liverpool, in advance of the construction of the 
new Crown Courts Building. The area affected by the development 
included all the land south of the medieval castle site, between 
it and the Mersey to the west and the north shore of the Pool to 
the south (fig 1). Although Liverpool was granted a charter by 
Henry I in 1128 and 1129 and further ones by King John in 1207 
and Henry III in 1229, the town itself remained a small trading 
community within the medieval defences until fairly late in its 
history. The six streets laid out by King John remained 
unaltered until the latter half of the 17th century. In his 
Rental of 1667-8 Sir Edward Moore, a local landowner, lists 
eight streets and five alleys or lanes, several of which he had 
recently created (Irvine 1899, ix). The area of Redcross Street 
and Benn's Gardens was almost certainly developed at this time 
and by 1756 was entirely built up. The 19th century saw 
considerable redevelopment throughout this part of the town, 
particularly the construction of the larger warehouses in the 
1860s. Almost all the buildings on both sides of South Castle 
Street were destroyed by German blanket bombing during the 
Second World War. Those which did survive were demolished in 
1973. 

A castle had been built in Liverpool between 1232 and 1237 on 
the site where the Victoria Monument now stands in Derby Square . 
During the Civil War it was garrisoned by Lord Derby for Charles 
I (Broxap 1910, 74). In 1643 John Moore, head of the only 
prominent family to support the Parliamentary cause, routed 
Derby's forces and assumed control, only to lose it in 1644 to 
Caryll Molyneux and then to regain it soon afterwards. In 1705 a 
warrant was issued by Queen Anne to survey and value the Castle 
site with a view to granting a fifty-year lease to Liverpool 
Corporation for building purposes (Victoria County History of 
Lancashire, 1911, 25). 

It is also quite clear from events immmediately after the war 
that considerable earthworks and ditched defences had been 
thrown up at various points around the castle and town. In 1654 
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all gates and street ends were ordered to be taken away and mud 
walls pulled down and levelled. A 1659 Act of Parliament 
provided for the demolition of the castle and related earthworks 
(Picton 1873, 6). The town was described to Royalist forces in 
1644 as well fortified with 'a strong and high mud wall and a 
ditch of twelve yards and nearly three yards deep, inclosing the 
town from the East end of the Street called Dale Street and so 
Northwards to the River, and from Dale Street end East and South 
East, being a low marshy ground, was covered with water from the 
River, and Batteries erected within to Cover and Guard against 
all passages over or thro' that Water .... In and upon the Castle 
were planted many Cannon, as well to annoy the besiegers at a 
Distance, as to Cover the Ships in the Harbour; which was then 
where the dock is now, and at the entrance whereof, was a Fort 
of eight guns to Guard that, and to Prevent all Passage by the 
River Side at Low Water,' and 'the Town was at that Time but 
small in appearance or Reality to what is now; however the 
Fortifications of it then included most of all the Town as it is 
at Present' (Seacombe 1741, 110-111). 

Eventually in 1716 the lease reverted to the Corporation and 
permission was sought to demolish the remaining ruins and level 
up the ditches and walls (Touzeau 1910, 356). The last vestige 
of the castle, a wall at the top of Lord Street, was demolished 
in 1726 (VCH Lanes 1911, 25). The foundations and the ditch can 
still be partially traced. In 1818 a considerable portion of the 
ditch was exposed (Preston Chronicle 3rd October, 1818) and in 
the late 1840s, during the building of the then North and South 
Wales Bank (now the Midland) one of the circular towers was laid 
bare (Brooke 1853, 49). During the construction of the Ladies' 
Lavatories to the north-west of the Victoria Monument the ditch 
was re-located and a section of its overflow system investigated 
(Larkin 1927, 175). A portion of the northern ditch can still be 
seen in the vault of the Midland Bank. In 1726 St George's 
Church was begun on the site (Touzeau 1910, 417-418) and was 
consecrated in 1734 (Brooke 1853, 49). Owing to structural 
defects, principally to its having been built partly over the 
castle ditch, the tower became badly damaged and had to be 
demolished (Touzeau 1910, 753). A new church was built by the 
younger Foster between 1819 and 1825 (Peet 1899, 29). This was 
demolished in 1897. The Victoria Monument was erected in its 
present position in 1902. 

Until 1700 the Pool was the outstanding geographical feature of 
Liverpool, forming the southern and eastern boundaries to the 
town. It remained essentially unaltered until the end of the 
17th century when, by a system of leasing the foreshore, the 
Corporation gradually reclaimed most of the area (Stewart-Brown 
1930, 91). The waste land on the eastern side of the Pool was 
owned by the Town, while that on the western side belonged to 
individuals. It was on the former that reclamation mainly 
occurred. The area occupied by the Pool had so completely 
disappeared that there is no sign of it on the 1725 maps of 
Chadwick and Eyes. 
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Although quaysides had been built on its northern bank as early 
as 1635 it was not until 1710 with the construction of the 'Old 
Dock' in the lower basin that the area radically changed (The 
Dock Act 1708). From this time the upper reaches of the Pool 
were progressively reclaimed and new docks constructed on the 
Mersey shore itself. A letter from the board to the Collector 
amongst the Custom Letter-Books of the Port of Liverpool records 
that 'an application has been made to us by Sir Thomas Johnson 
for liberty to discharge a vessel belonging to him in your dock 
lately erected and finished at your port'. Dated 3rd September, 
1715, this fixes the opening of the dock (Jarvis 1954, 6), 
although it appears from the records that the dock was not 
completed for several years. The Old Dock silted up and was 
closed in 1826. The Customs House built on the site was 
completed in 1839 and was replaced by the new building of the 
City Engineers' Department completed in 1962. 

The only reliably dated maps of this period are those of James 
Chadwick and John Eyes in 1725. R. Stewart-Brown, using Okill's 
original maps of 1829 produced a map of Liverpool showing the 
extent of the Pool as it was previous to the year 1670 (Stewart
Brown 1930, map). Charles Okill, clerk to the corporation, 
carried out a detailed survey of the area of the Pool, which he 
presented to the Corporation in 1823. By searching through the 
town records W.F. Irvine reconstructed a map of Liverpool as it 
would have appeared about 1650 (Stewart-Brown 1930, 95). 
Although these maps are not claimed to be originals, they are 
thought to be accurate. They show clearly the extent of the Pool 
with the concentration of houses along the six main streets. By 
1725 the picture is different; gone is the Pool, now replaced by 
the dock. The six streets have been greatly added to: Litherland 
Alley, Thomas Street and Cable Street to name but a few. All the 
streets are well populated, but much of Liverpool is still open 
as the Eyes map shows. 

The Excavations 

The 1976 excavations were directed, on behalf of Merseyside 
Archaeological Society, Merseyside County Museums, the 
Department of the Environment and the University of Liverpool by 
P. J. Davey (Davey 1977b). An area 30m x 16m was opened up at 
the north end of South Castle Street some 50m south of the 
castle and on the supposed line of the medieval road from the 
castle to the Pool. The structures recovered had all been 
truncated by levellings in the 18th and 19th centuries and 
survived only as rock-cut features. They included part of a 17th 
century ditch system - possibly one of the earthworks 
constructed during one of the Civil War sieges (c. 1644) - and a 
large number of market features dating mainly to~he first two 
decades of the 18th century. There was no sign of the postulated 
medieval road or any related features. Finds include some large 
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and well stratified groups of pottery, stoneware, clay pipes, 
wig curlers, glass, considerable quantities of shellfish and a 
good range of animal bones and other organic remains. 

In 1977, Mrs R. McNeil, on behalf of the same bodies, excavated 
a section of the foreshore of the Pool on the west side of the 
street, towards its southern end, in the angle formed by South 
Castle Street, Canning Place and Litherland Alley, with some 
work also carried out on the east side of South Castle Street. 
Two main periods of 17th century infilling, consisting of dumps 
of soil and gravel, were identified, with a major levelling of 
the site early in the 18th century. Although the Pool is known 
to have been reclaimed during the 17th and 18th centuries, it is 
possible that this feature, too, might have formed part of a 
trench of Civil War date. Finds include small, but well 
stratified, groups of 17th and early 18th century pottery and 
clay pipes. 
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THE 1976 EXCAVATIONS P. J. Davey 

The stratigraphic sequence elicited by the excavations may 
divided into seven main elements, which are (from top to 

be 

bottom) : -
Phase 7 
Phase 6 
Phase 5 
Phase 4 
Phase 3 
Phase 2 
Phase 1 

Later Victorian road and Modern 
Levelling 2 
19th century sub-road features 
Drain 2 
Levelling 1 
Market Features 
Early Ditch & Drain 1 

sequences c . 1850+ 
c . 1850 

c . 1800-= 1850 
c . 1755 - 1775 

c. 1726 
1700-1730 

c. 1650. 

Phase 7 : Later Victorian road and Modern features 

A traffic island (11, 13, 2l)and tarmac road surface (1) of the 
early 1970s was removed by bulldozer. The underlying road of 
granite setts laid in bitumen (2-3), together with a series of 
tramlines was also cleared by machine. A G.P.O. trench of the 
1950s (22-3) was emptied by hand and revealed at the outset of 
the excavation a section through the early ditch which, although 
truncated by the trench itself and earlier levelling, remained 
the earliest feature encountered on the excavation. The 
backfilled cellars of buildings which had been bombed during the 
Second World War were emptied partly by the use of a small 
mechanical digger and partly by hand . Only a sample of the 
cellars was investigated, four in all, due to shortage of time 
(5-6 , 15 , 17) . All appeared to be rock-cut and to destroy any 
earlier features . The cellars were of brick barrel-vaulted 
construction with linked coal holes beneath the pavement . Al l 
those investigated appeared to be contemporary with each other 
and some had been subject to fire as well as bombing . The 
vaulted roofs had also been destroyed in the bombing or 
subsequent demolition . Water pipes , sewers and a variety of 
cables were also investigated on this side of the road . One of 
the sewers serving the buildings alongside the road had been 
fractured during bombing and stopped off with a sawn- off 
telegraph pole . On the east side of the site the granite sett 
road was laid directly on top of two earlier road surfaces . The 
upper of these (54) was of pitched block c onstruction , whi l e t he 
l ower was of large quartzite boulders (31) . ( NB remaining 
ar chaeo l ogical deposits were removed by hand . ) Associated wi th 
the upper of these two roads was a series of four paralle l slots 
(64) which were cut into the surface of the road . 

Phase 6: Levelling 2 

The lowest road surf ace was resting on a layer of brown sand 
(83) which may represent levelling of the site before the firs t 
metalled road was laid. 
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Phase 5: 19th Century sub-road features 

Three slots, similar to (64), though more deeply cut, were 
sealed by the earliest road (100-103, 108-9, 124). Two water 
mains, one dug through the earliest road and the other removed 
through the second, were also investigated. Beneath these 
earliest roads, which conveniently sealed the whole of the 
western side of the site, was an enormous sewer trench some 
3.65m across (189), together with a number of pits and the slots 
already mentioned. The pits were in two groups, both truncated 
by the water mains. The pits of the first group, on the east 
side of the main, were sub-rectangular in form, straight sided 
and three in number (104-5, 128-31). Those of the second group, 
on the west of the site, were four in number and more irregular 
in form and depth (132-3 , 163-4, 197-200) . Unfortunately the 
relationship between these pits could not be determined. 

Discussion of Phases 7 to 5 

The precise dating of these latest road-related features on the 
site is difficult . Associated pottery was sparse, and 
fragmentary. Much of it derived from earlier occupation and 
could only be dated very generally to the 19th or early 20th 
centuries. The construction trench for the cellars produced no 
artifacts whatsoever. This poses the problem as to how 
compressed or spread out in time the excavated sequences are 
likely to be . Given a date of c. 1726 for the levelling which 
certainly predates them , it is-Possible that the whole period 
from the early 18th to the 20th century is represented. Much 
depends, then, on the date of the sewer which predates most of 
the road features except one set of parallel slots, a number of 
pits and a brick drain. The major sewer building period was the 
two or three years following the 1846 Public Health Act. In 
Liverpool this resulted in the construction of sewers in most of 
the populated areas in the middle of the town, most of which 
were completed in 1848 (Handbook for Congress of Royal Institute 
of Public Health , 1903). These were not , however, the first 
sewers in the town as Gore ' s Directory for 1867 refers to new 
sewers commenced in Water Street on January 3rd 1831 . The 
Liverpool Building Acts of 1836 and 1842 were also mainly 
concerned with sanitation. The City Engineer ' s Department holds 
a sewer map of the centre of the town , which is marked, in 
handwriting , 1835 . As this shows completed sewers in North and 
South John Street, Castle Street , Pool Lane, Canning Place , 
Strand Street , Back Goree, Water Street , Brunswick Street and 
James Street, it seems most likely that , although the map itself 
dates from 1835 , the information on it relates to the almost 
completed sewer system of around 1848 . The sewer shown in Pool 
Lane is 230 yards long and , at the point of the 1976 excavation , 
was running along the eastern side of the road. Examination of 
the brick work in the sewer also suggested a mid-19th century 
date. It seems likely, therefore that the sewer dates from after 
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1831 and probably from the late 1840s. If the parallel slots in 
Road 2 (64) are interpreted as horse tram blocks it is probable 
that the road itself was laid in 1868/70 after the passing of 
the Liverpool Tramways Act (The Liverpool Tramway Company 
Limited was itself founded in 1865). This act stipulated that, 
as in the case of Road 2, the tramway had to be laid level with 
the street surface. Some of these tramways were already in use 
by late 1869. This would place Road 1 in the period 1848-70, and 
might suggest that it was laid at the same time as the sewer 
system was being created. On the other hand, the parallel slots 
cut out into the sewer fill, which predate Road 1 might also be 
identified as the first tramway and if so, and these date from 
c. 1870, the construction of Road 1 is post 1870 and Road 2 and 
its tramway relate to a subsequent refinement of the system. 
Road 3, with its granite setts and metal tramlines, all built 
together, provides the major sealing layer for all these 19th 
century features. The first road of setts, hot pitch and 
creosote, was laid in North John Street, in 1872. The Ordnance 
Survey 50'' map (1:1056) of 1890 (Sheet 29) shows partially 
complete tramlines in South Castle Street, in exactly the 
position recovered during the excavation. By the time the 
Victoria Monument was completed (1902), the entire system of 4 
lines going up the east side of South Castle Street, with a pair 
of lines going round the monument and back on themselves to 
allow trams to reverse their direction down the Street, was in 
existence. It seems likely, therefore, that Road 3 was laid 
during this period, probably from just before 1890 to just after 
1900. Apart from a single drain across the road, little happened 
to affect the road until well after the Second World War with 
the construction of a G.P.O. trench along its west side between 
1950-60 and the laying of a skim of tarmac, together with the 
construction of a traffic island after the trams had ceased to 
run, in the late 1960s. Of the features which predate the sewer, 
most did not produce datable finds so that any dating is 
tentative. It is likely that the post-pits alongside the road 
relate to earlier roads, the surfaces of which were removed when 
Road 1 was created. It is doubtful whether these predate Road 1 
by more than a decade or two. 

Thus for the later features on the site the following chronology 
can be suggested: 
Road-side post-pits 
Sewer 
Road 1 
Road 2 
Road 3 

1830-40 
1848 
1848 or 1870 
1870 or 1880-90 
1890-1900 

The cellars pose a particular problem as, although the date of 
their destruction by enemy action is known, no material was 
recovered from the construction trenches to help date their 
building. Although the associated sewers and water pipes predate 
Road 3, this was the only road which survived on the eastern 
side of the site, so the relationship of the cellars to earlier 
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roads could not be established. Typological considerations of 
their construction and character of the bricks used would 
suggest a date in the first part of the 19th century. 

Phase 4: Drain 2 

The drain sequence (89, 79-81, 87, 90) certainly postdates 
Levelling 1 which caused the filling of so many of the features 
in the central area o f the excavation. Its profile cuts the 
layers in the 'Fish Market' backfill, while the levelling for 
Road 1 truncates its upper fills. Finds of pottery (Scratch 
Blue) within the fill of this feature suggest a date of 1765+/-
10 for its construction. 

Phase 3: Levelling 1 

The whole of the central area of the site was subject to a 
levelling (20, 63) through which the sewer trench had been cut , 
which predates the less extensive activity recognised as the 
preparation for Road 1. Levelling 1 also apparently caused or 
was associated with the backfilling of all the features in that 
area, the most important of which were 'The Fish Market', 'The 
Cage' and the many post features of the market stalls. The 
previous existence of soil above the areas levelled was 
confirmed by the presence of many worm holes in the natural, 
particularly at the northern end of the site. The extensive 
nature of the levelling is suggested by both the total area 
involved and the shallowness of many of the features which 
survived. The fact that a single event produced both the 
levelling and the backfilled features is suggested by a number 
of observations about the associated material . A significant 
number of joining sherds occurred both between 'The Cage' and 
' Fish Market ' and between these and the post-pit fills of the 
'Market ' area. Analysis of the very considerable clay pipe 
evidence suggests that the contents of the features are all 
contemporary. Similarly the pottery gives every indicatiori of 
being a closely dated group . Very few sherds and only the odd 
clay pipe could be considered as residual from earlier contexts . 
The 2m deep vertical walls of the 'Fish Market' , which had been 
robbed of almost all their original stonework, were completely 
fresh and unweathered, as were the sides of ' The Cage '. Given 
the softness of the local sandstone this argues very strongly 
that neither of these features was left open for any length of 
time before being backfilled . Thus it seems certain that the 
demolition of the features within this area of the excavation 
and the levelling took place at one and the same time . The date 
of this event can be estimated fairly accurately using the 
available documentary and artifactual evidence . All the pottery 
is likely to predate 1730. The white salt-glazed stonewares , for 
example , are all of the white dipped type, which begins c. 1715 
and not the true white bodied kind which flourished 1730-60. The 
pipes indicate a · range of 1715 +/- 15, none of the features 
being statistically distinct . The datable bale token was made 
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between 1713 and 1727. 'The Cage', which was probably 
constructed in 1721, is marked on the Chadwick and Eyes maps of 
1725 and is absent from subsequent ones. As Blundell describes 
'The Cage' as having been destroyed soon after his mayoral year 
ended, this means that the actual date of the levelling must 
have been very soon after 1725 and almost certainly before 1730 . 
It is unlikely that the bale token would have been in the 
rubbish much later than 1727. The need to level the site in 
order to build St George's Church is apparent from earlier 
descriptions of the castle, perched on a sandstone knoll 
overlooking the Mersey. 'The land occupied by the castle was 
considerably more elevated than the present site of St George's 
Church , which stands on that part on which the southern towers 
were built . It was the summit of a hill rising from every side 
but the north, reaching its highest elevation at the top of 
James Street, and forming the nucleus of the town ' (Herdman 
1852, 1) . The final clearance of the site before the building of 
the Church seems to have taken place in 1726. The archaeological 
evidence is entirely compatable with the identification of the 
levelling discovered in the 1976 excavations with this event. 

Phase 2: The Market Features 

Between the road surfaces and the bombed cellars a triangle of 
natural Bunter sandstone was exposed. It was immediately clear 
from dark zones which could be made out in this otherwise clean 
red surface that a number of structures might have survived as 
rock-cut features. The area of sandstone exposed was almost 
triangular , some lOm wide at the north end and 3m wide at its 
southern edge. Within this area a considerable number of rock
cut features were explored. These can be considered as five 
separate elements: a large almost square pit some 4m x 4m in 
area in the northwest of the site; a smaller circular pit in the 
northeast corner; a complex of slots in the centre/east of the 
area ; a solitary large post-pit almost in the centre of the 
triangle ; and a whole mass of small post-pits scattered, 
apparently almost at random , over most of the southern and 
western part of the site. As, in the majority of cases, there 
was no physical link between the features, it was consequently 
impossible to tell which of them were contemporary on purely 
stratigraphic grounds . They are, therefore, described and 
discussed below individually . 

' Fish Market ' 

By far the most extensive feature discovered on the excavation 
was a large rectangular pit in the northwest corner of the 
sandstone area (24) . It proved to be 4m long (north-south) , just 
over 4m wide and , on average, l.6m deep. On its west side the 
uppermost fills had been cut into by Drain 2 and its southern 
edge had been quite badly disturbed by machine clearance at the 
beginning of the excavation. Except for a small strip which lay 
beneath the baulk it was entirely excavated by hand, a job which 
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took all five weeks of the excavation to complete, and which 
produced the majority of all finds from the site. The walls of 
the pit were vertical and very clean, the bottom was horizontal 
but, except round the edges, rather dirty. A noticeable feature 
was the large number of small fragments of crushed yellow Keuper 
sandstone on the floor which contrasted markedly with the 
red/pink Bunter sandstone of the sides of the pit. Around the 
edges, on the south and west sides particularly, a strip about 
40cm wide was completely clean and slightly below the general 
level of the floor. In the southwest corner of the pit, set in 
this slight depression, were six sandstone blocks. The outer 
three in yellow sandstone had ashlar surfaces facing the inside 
of the pit, the inner three in completely rough red sandstone 
filled the space between the others and the walls of the pit. 
The position of this feature corresponds exactly to the site of 
one of the earlier Fish Markets marked as 'Old Fish Stones' on a 
'Ground Plan of Liverpool Castle' (Gregson 1820, 158). The size 
of the pit recovered in 1976 is also approximatley the same as 
that of the structure described by Gregson in 1820. He also 
outlines the movement of the Market, first to the bottom of 
Moore Street and James Street in 1756, then, by 1796 to the top 
of the same street (Bowker's Map) and finally to its 1820 
position around Tarleton's Obelisk. The fact that the building 
remains recovered in the excavation were demolished in the 
levelling of the area in c. 1726 leaves a gap of 30 years in 
which it is unclear where~he Market was situated. The depth of 
the cellar, which was not fully excavated, and its size, would 
indicate a building of some status, as would its prominent 
position in the road at the top of Pool Lane in the crossing of 
Redcross Street and Cable Street. The freshness of the sides of 
the pit and lack of erosion or weathering deposits on the floor 
has already been remarked upon. It would seem that the building 
had been built of Keuper sandstone which had been almost 
entirely robbed before backfilling. Presumably good dressed 
stone such as this would have been saved for re-use in other 
buildings, rather than be buried. The six pieces of stone 
remaining were probably the most awkward to remove, as from the 
nature of the tipping lines, they were furthest from the main 
access point to the pit. 

The fact that so many pieces of pottery joined with sherds from 
other layers in the pit, and with contexts in other features, 
particularly 'The Cage', suggests that much of the rubbish found 
was derived from the market area in general, rather than each 
building in particular, so that it would be dangerous to try to 
deduce the nature of the superstructure of the building and its 
contents simply from the character of the finds preserved within 
it. Although the very large number of marine shellfish 
recovered, particularly from the lowest two significant sized 
levels (60 and 134) and their relative absence from the Cage is 
a good indicator of their having originated in the Fish Market 
itself, the considerable number of domestic animals and bird 
bones and the scavengers identified in these layers would 
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suggest that much of the material, even so, was derived from the 
surrounding area rather than from the Fish Market itself. The 
same problem arises on consideration of the window glass 
present. Although 487 out of 1043 fragments of glass recovered 
from the Fish Market were flat (c. 47%; c. 5% by weight) 46 
fragments out of 377 (c. 12%; c.~% by weight) were found in the 
Cage. In addition, analysis of~he inclusive angles of the cut 
edges, even within those from the Fish Market, suggests far too 
many types of pane to have been supported in one building. Lead 
suitable for such diamond panes was recovered from both 
features. One piece of window pane was found in a post pit in 
the market area (73) and 11 fragments from the levelling itself 
(20, 63). All this points to the glass having been derived, like 
the majority of animal bones and probably the pottery too, from 
a general clearance of the area, rather than specifically from 
the Fish Market. The building material found in the Fish Market 
certainly argues for a demolition. There are considerable 
quantities of large sandstone blocks in both red and yellow 
stone and almost all the contexts had many sandstone flecks. 
Brick fragments occurred throughout and mortar was common, 
particularly in 159. Wall plaster occurred in three contexts 
(150, 60 and 75). Sandstone roofing flags were recovered from 
25, 26 and 75. Almost all these categories occur in the Cage and 
post-pits in the market area, although in much smaller 
quantities. As the Cage is thought to have been a timber 
building (see below) it is clear that the general levelling of 
the area had resulted in backfilling of many of the demolished 
features with material which could have been derived from an 
even larger area. Nevertheless, as the Fish Market would have 
been the largest stone building in the immediate area to be 
demolished, it is reasonable to deduce that it was built of 
yellow Keuper sandstone with diamond leaded windows, plastered 
walls and flagged tile (Millstone Grit Series) roofs. An 
equivalent building is represented in a drawing of a later 
Market at the top of James Street (Herdman 1852, vol.2, pl.9). 

'The Cage' 

Some 3m east of the Fish Market a large circular pit just over 
3m in diameter was investigated (61, 27, 72, 74, 78). The 
profile of this cut two smaller pits (97-8, 73) and almost half 
of its area lay under the baulk and was not investigated . The 
main part of the pit had straight, slightly inward sloping walls 
and was flat bottomed except for the central area within which 
was a circular depression some lm wide and 0.3m deep, giving an 
overall depth of l.lm in the middle and 0.8m for the rest of the 
area. As with the Fish Market the walls of the pit were clean 
and showed no signs of the kind of erosion which might be 
expected if they had been left open for any length of time. The 
fills of this pit were similar in many respects to those of the 
Fish Market. 
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This feature can be identified as a circular lock-up, situated 
almost in the c e ntre of Pool Lane, which is marked on the 
Chadwick and Eye s maps of 1725. Its construction, along with 
that of the neighbouring Stocks and Whipping Post, is described 
in Bryan Blundell's unpublished log book (Preston RO 1967, 22, 
24) which includes an account of his mayoral year (1721) in 
which he had presented these structures to the town and includes 
a reference to their early demise after his retirement from 
office. The Cage had been constructed of timber and had, 
according to the 1725 map, a conical roof. Comparison with a 
number of surviving cages in other towns, admittedly all of 
stone or brick construction, suggests that there would have been 
a single circular room, below street level, with a central 
pillar (in this case of wood). The Market is a common place for 
such structures to be located for obvious reasons. After its 
demolition in c. 1726, along with many of the other features of 
the Market area-; the basement of the Cage was backfilled with 
demolition and levelling debris from the surrounding area. 

Stocks Pit Complex 

About lm south of the Cage a complicated group of slots and pits 
was excavated. The major elements in this group consisted of two 
more or less parallel slots running north-south for between 3 
and 4m. The more easterly of the slots was by far the deeper, 
being c. 0.65m on average , while the westerly only reached c. 
0.20m.--P.t the northern end of the slots their upper fills were 
indistinguishable from each other, while at the opposite end 
they had diverged slightly and were always distinct. They had 
flattened U-shaped profiles, the easterly one also tending to 
widen out slightly at either end . Both slots had been cut by a 
large post pit (197, 198) which was one of the four on the west 
side of the site which pre-dated Road 1. The fills of the two 
slots and large post pit, were all similar, consisting of a 
loose brown soil with few finds of any kind. 

In view of the rather strange shape of these features , their 
irregularity of depth and particularly their position in a 
central market area only lm south of the Cage, it is very 
tempting to identify them as the remains of the Stocks provided 
in 1721 by Bryan Blundell along with the Cage and Whipping Post. 
It is possible t8 see the deeper slot with slightly widened ends 
as a bedding trench for the main structural members of the 
stocks attached to posts at either end, with the shallow slot 
perhaps receiving an additional and slighter horizontal member. 
There are two problems with this otherwise attractive idea. 
First, finds from these features were very scarce, and although 
the few fragments of pottery and clay pipes are consistent with 
an early 18th century date, there is no way of telling how near 
to the other features they date. Second, the fills are 
completely different from the Fish Market, Cage or most of the 
post pits of the market area. There is no demolition material, 
such as mortar, brick, window-glass or masonry and none of the 
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typical stonewares and slip-wares which are so abundant on other 
parts of the site. One explanation for this might be that the 
Stocks were dismantled either before or after the rest of the 
features were demolished , although there would be no way of 
suggesting how long the time gap might have been. Given the 
apparent completeness of the demolition before the construction 
of St George's Church it would seems more likely that the Stocks 
were pulled down in advance of the Fish Market and Cage, that 
is, while some relatively undisturbed areas of garden soil were 
still surviving for their backfilling. It is perhaps significant 
that the very bottom layer of the Cage (78), which filled the 
central depression, was a brown soil similar to that from the 
Stocks Pit. A possible sequence to explain these observations 
might be: Cage dismantled and left open for a short while, 
during which time the soil (78) silted up the bottom of the pit; 
Stocks dismantled and backfilled with similar locally derived 
brown soil; Fish Market and nearby stalls dismantled and their 
contents which are not removed for re-use spread over the whole 
area, including the still open Cage pit . There is no reason why 
the first two phases might not be reversed , that is that the 
Stocks were dismantled before the Cage. In any case it would 
seem that all three events took place within a relatively short 
space of time. 

'Whipping Post' 

Almost in the middle of the market area a large isolated post
pi t was investigated. This was deeper than all the others and 
twice as large. It was filled with material and finds very 
similar, though in smaller quantities, to those foun9 within the 
Cage. On the bottom of the pit there were traces of an 
impression of a post which had been removed with some violence, 
churning up quite a considerable area at the bottom of the pit 
which then filled up with natural sand for the bottom 0.12m. 

Given the interpretation suggested above for the surrounding 
features it is again extremely tempting to identify this pit as 
the Whipping Post provided by Blundell when he was mayor. It is 
in the right position in the road, is close to the Stocks and 
Cage and would have supported a post of sufficient size to 
fulfil this function. 

Market Stalls etc. 

More than 20 small, shallow post-pits were excavated. These 
varied a good deal in shape, size and depth and at a number of 
points, although levelled at the same time, were demonstrably 
not contemporary with each other and related market features. 
177/178 was truncated by the Fish Market , 97/98 and 73 were cut 
by the Cage and 183/184 by the Stocks Pit. Most pits were round, 
but a few, such as 173/174 and 67/68 were sub-rectangular. In a 
small prpportion post-pipes and/or packing stones were 
identified (e.g. 169/170, 171/172, 173/174, 175/176, 177/178, 
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191/192, 193/194); many had only barely survived the 18th 
century levelling or the late 20th century clearance of the 
site, prior to the excavation. 

The slight structures represented by these pit groups are best 
interpreted as market stall positions or standings. Is is 
possible to suggest a number of ways of grouping the pits in 
order to suggest convincing light structures of this kind. It 
should be remembere d, however, that machine disturbance was 
considerable and that some posts might already have been lost in 
earlier clearances. If the Fish Market was originally 
constructed in 1710, at least one of the pits (177/178) predates 
it, some pits were already in existence in 1721 when the Cage 
was constructed (e.g. 73). Finds from the pits are too few, and 
in any case date probably from the demolition of the late 1720s, 
so that there is no means of distinguishing the precise sequence 
of pits or the putative structures they represent. It is 
probable that these 20 or so pits are what survive from a series 
of market stalls and related features which span the period from 
around 1700 to 1726 when they were all demolished. On the basis 
of joining sherds it is likely that at least 147/148 was one of 
the features destroyed when the Fish Market and Cage were 
demolished. It is unlikely that any of the features postdate 
that event. 

Phase 1 Pre-market Features 

The uppermost of the pre-market features encountered was a small 
drain, running along the western side of South Castle Street and 
parallel to it (135). This was flat bottomed and rectangular in 
section. It had been partially filled , when constructed, with 
freshly broken angular sandstone brash. In use this material had 
been intermingled with silt and the sandstone turned a dirty 
grey/green colour. At the southern limit of the site this drain 
was completely distinct from , although alongside, the later 
brick-built drain (79 etc) described above. Towards the northern 
side of the site the two converged, the earlier and smaller 
being destroyed by the larger, later drain about two-thirds of 
the way across the site . This earliest drain was itself cut into 
the fill of the ditch (135 etc) which therefore predates it, but 
post-pit 95/96 was cut partly through the drain (and partly into 
natural), while itself being truncated by the later drain (79 
etc) , showing that this smaller drain probably predates the main 
market features . There were no diagnostic datable finds from 
this feature, but on the basis of the pipes and pottery 
recovered a date towards the end of the 17th century can be 
suggested. 

The main pre-market feature encountered was a much truncated 
ditch. This had been exposed in section in the G.P.O. cable 
trench (22) at the beginning of the excavation, and had largely 
been destroyed on the west by that trench and the construction 
of the cellars, and on the east its edge had been damaged by the 

18 



tracks of the machines used to clear the site, so that its 
·eastern edge, on plan, is e xtremely uneven. Levelling of the 
whole site in the early 18th century had also greatly reduced 
its vertical extent. As excavated it only reached a maximum 
depth of 0.8m. Its greater angle to the modern street line 
resulted in its destruction at the northern end of the site by 
the 'Fish Market'. The fill of the ditch consisted of densely 
packed crushed sandstone, very clean and uniform in character, 
giving the impression of a deliberate back-filling, rather than 
a silting over a period of time. Finds were very few but did 
include two pieces of lead shot and part of the rifling from a 
cannon (cf Miscellaneous Finds no 6, p. 138). 

The most likely historical context for this feature, which 
definitely predates the early 18th century features (i.e. Fish 
Market, built c. 1710), is the intense activity known to have 
taken place during and immediately after the Civil War. The 
castle was under siege twice at least and although the rather 
elaborate defences proposed in Gomme's plan of 1644 were 
probably never constructed, it is quite clear from events 
immediately after the War that considerable earthworks and 
ditched defences had been thrown up at various points around the 
castle and town. In 1654 all gates and street ends were ordered 
to be taken away and mud walls pulled down and levelled. The 
1659 Act of Parliament provided for the demolition of the castle 
and related earthworks. Given the admittedly sketchy evidence of 
the finds from the ditch, and its stratigraphic position , it 
seems most reasonable to suppose that the ditch was created as 
part of one of the fortifications of the castle area , probably 
in 1644 or 1645, and that it was purposely filled in immediately 
after the War, probably subsequent to the Act of Parliament of 
1659. 
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THE 1977 EXCAVATIONS R. McNeil 

Maps from the 18th century onwards show a pattern of dense 
housing in the Litherland Alley/Pool Lane area. The latest 
buildings there were demolished in 1973 and, in the hope that 
they were not too deeply cellared , excavations were undertaken 
in several areas. · 

The stratigraphical sequence revealed by the excavations is 
divided into seven phases which are described in reverse 
chronological order. Layer and feature numbers are given in 
brackets. 

Phase 7: 20th Century Features 

In the north-west part of the site, part of the cellar of Nos 5 
and 7 Litherland Alley was excavated. That at 5 Litherland Alley 
was filled with brick rubble and recent demolition material (3) 
to a depth of lm below datum. Beneath this was a concrete floor 
(28) over a brick floor (29), which in turn sealed a clay 
foundation (30). Boulder clay was reached at l.80m. A small 
trench was opened in 7 Litherland Alley, but was abandoned when 
a brick floor below a sequence of modern demolition similar to 
that in the cellar at no 5 was revealed. Further south, part of 
13 Canning Place was removed by hand. Here a brick floor was 
found 2.65m below the datum, sealing foundation trenches of 
Victorian date (5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 11, 12) and 30cm below this was 
natural, which here was loose sand, possibly representing a lens 
in the more usual boulder clay subsoil. 

The only other recognisable post-1900 feature was a drain (17) 
which cut through the natural boulder clay. 

Phases 5 and 6: Late 18th and 19th Century Features 

All the local maps, including that of Perry of 1769, show an 
alleyway running north-south between the backs of the buildings 
along Litherland Alley and South Castle Street. Excavations were 
carried out in this area because it was presumed that, even if 
the alignment of the alley had changed with time, there would 
still be an uncontaminated area under the paving slabs and hence 
a strip of some 2 x 20m would be available. It soon became 
obvious that this part had been completely dug away in the 
Victorian period to accommodate drains and similar features (25, 
48, 59, 57, 197). Furthermore, below ground level throughout the 
whole length of the alley a series of brick built manholes, 
flues and cellar lights had been built (42, 41, 51, 43, 23, 67, 
87). Some of these were partially excavated to a depth of nearly 
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Fig. Sa The South Castle Street area in the early 18th century with 
the edge of the Pool indicated. 

10 

IS 

20 t N 

25 Metres 

\ 

\ 

,• 

\ <.fl \ 
I Q ' 
\ ~ . 
• ;."'! \ 
\ '-:5 • 
\ . 

\ () \ 

I ~ ', 

\ ~ I 

i (.V \ 

\ <IJ: \ . ...... . 
I (';! ' 
I {<;) \ . ..... \ 

Key 
. ·' · 

Edge of Fbol: Okill 1828 
Edge of Pool: '977 Excavation 
Area of Fbol 

' ' Edge c:i Fbol: Okill Plan 1 
Ed;Je of Ax>l :Okill Plan 2 

' . · EdJe of Pool: Moore's Rental 

Fig. Sb Site 2 showing the position of the Pool as indicated by 
Okill's research in 1828 and by the excavation in 1977. 



Fig. 6 

Key 

utherlard Alley 
Castle Street 
Ccrrirg Aace 
D-ain 
Sard 
Tranµe 
Sardstone Block 
Sa dstu e Brash 
Cenat 

Site 2: 19th and 20th century buildings. 



3m below the datum, and contained recent pottery and glass. 
These structures were bonded into the cellar walls of buildings 
in South Castle Street and are therefore contemporary with them. 
A courtyard (500-8) on the east side of Castle Street was also 
investigated for similar reasons to the alley, but the results 
were equally inconclusive. 

A section was cut by mechanical excavator through 70 (72) South 
Castle Street, and produced evidence of a possible double cellar 
as a horizon of bricks was found halfway down. Natural sand was 
reached at a depth of 3.66m below datum. 

South of 9 Litherland Alley was a small coal bunker, brick built 
on three sides (38). Running parallel to the cross wall of the 
same building the remains of a wall stub were excavated (31, 32, 
60) , recognisable by the crushed sandstone fragments in the 
fill, which was sealed by black trample (14). Both of these 
features are interesting, not in themselves, but because they 
cut the boulder clay, which was itself found a few centimetres 
below the modern ground surface. It is only in this western 
quadrant that the original or near-original level of the natural 
subsoil survived. The reasons why it remained are twofold : 
first, a small alley leading off at right angles to the main 
alley is indicated on almost all the maps and any lean to 
extensions to the house in this area did not necessitate the 
digging of deep foundations. Consequently the level of the 
passageway remained intact. Secondly , Nos 9, 11 and 13 
Litherland Alley, shown as open land on Ferry ' s maps , were never 
cellared , presumably because of the high level of boulder clay 
at this point. One can conclude that the Victorians and their 
predecessors were unwilling to dig cellars through the boulder 
clay. 

It was not possible or worthwhile to excavate the whole site to 
determine whether the activity in the Victorian period had 
destroyed all the stratigraphy. Results from the areas mentioned 
above indicate that any occupation prior to the 19th century , if 
it existed, had been obliterated . By implication the following 
areas may be listed in this category: buildings fronting South 
Castle Street (nos 50-78) and buildings facing onto Castle 
Street and Canning Place (nos 12, 13), where large voided holes 
filled with bric~ rubble appeared after the initial clearance . 

Phases 1-4: 17th and 18th Centuries 

Most of the site had been extensively damaged by 19th century 
buildings , but in one area an earlier feature was identified . 
This feature , in part destroyed by Victorian activity, formed a 
basin cutting steeply down through the boulder clay, at least 9m 
long , 2m wide and 2.5m deep , within the excavated area, 
indicating a feature of considerable size . 

There was very little recent demolition over the northern end of 
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the basin, the deposits being found immediately below the modern 
ground surface. This contrasted with the central and southern 
areas where various flimsy structures, a modern drain (17), a 
series of garden walls (112) with associated garden soils (194), 
and a coal bunker (118, 92, 102), partially filled with clinker 
and brick rubble (99), had been dug into the earlier deposits. 
The section (fig 9) shows that in the southern and central part, 
all layers above 128 were destroyed by these activities. 

The basin itself was filled with tips of soil, gravel and 
stones. Several distinct phases of dumped material can be 
recognised in the section (fig 9). 

Phase 4: Early 18th Century 

The latest event in the sequence of filling of the basin is 
represented by a compressed black coal and clinker spread (26), 
which was almost horizontal and up to 0.2m thick in places. Its 
full length could not be determined as it was truncated by 
foundation trenches for the coal bunker (93). It does, however, 
provide a terminus post quern for the deposition of the earlier 
tips. 

Phase 3: Late 17th Century 

Below the coal and clinker spread were layers of fine grained 
soil (44, 77) which dived steeply, and were also cut by the 
foundations mentioned above. 

Phase 2: Mid - Late 17th Century 

Deposits of phase 2 are also characterised by the sharp angle of 
the tipped material and the presence of soil as the major 
component in the layers. The differences in colour, texture and 
content of the various lenses is explained by the slight 
variation in their composition. These deposits almost invariably 
contain charcoal, clay and large quantities of minute sandstone 
fragments. Their general nature is suggestive of demolition 
material, although no dressed stone was found in these contexts 
(16, 52, 53, 54, 74, 79, 80, 81, 84, 86, 106, 107, 108). Some 
layers may have been quarried away, as evidenced by the near 
vertical profiles seen in two places in the section (fig 9). It 
should be emphasised that although the junction in the section 
is positive, in plan these changes were more gradual, suggesting 
two points: that the main activity took place beyond the area of 
excavation; and that these cuts were more shallow scoops than 
true pits, and were presumably used for ballast elsewhere. An 
alternative explanation might see these as the result of wave 
action from unusually high tides. Layer 84 differs from the 
other contexts in this group because it contains a 
P,roportionately greater number of stones. These sandstones ran 
diagonally across the excavation in a north-west/south-east 
direction. It is possible, from the angle of the fallen stones, 
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that these stones comprised a collapsed form of primitive 
revetment to prevent the deposits from slumping into the basin. 

Deposits 105, 113 and 132 again have different characteristics 
from the preceding layers in that they are made up of sandstone 
brash, although clay and soil were noted in 113. The sand layer, 
105, appears to be weathering out from the earlier horizons. 
There is a possibility that the concentrations of pebbles and 
angular sandstone fragments lying in a diagonal line across the 
site in 113 and 132 form a narrow footpath (fig 7b,c). 

Layers 75, 134, 135 and 123 are tips consisting of a fine, dark 
grey soil. Context 135 contains large lumps of coal and clay, 
with rounded pebbles being found at its base. The random nature 
of these stones suggests that they were not deliberately placed, 
but sank through the lighter material. It seems feasible that 
this layer is derived from a domestic horizon. 

Phase 1: Mid 17th Century 

The deposits of phase 1 are markedly different from those of the 
previous three phases. The later layers were all the result of 
tipping material down a steep slope, giving sharply dipping 
contexts, while those of the earlier layers lie horizontally 
(fig 9). The bulk of the material in this category is composed 
of redeposited sandstone brash (128, 152, 158) which is the 
result of quarrying the bedrock. This interpretation is 
supported by the contents of these layers. Finds were minimal 
compared with those from other contexts. An almost pure 
sandstone horizon (128) overlay 152, which although similar in 
character contained decayed turves in the fill . It is logical 
that, in the digging out of an undisturbed area to fill in a 
basin, turves mixed with sandstone would be removed first, 
followed by the more solid bedrock. These would then be 
deposited in reverse order, as can be seen in fig 9. 

Other deposits within this group (141, 149, 150, 153, 155) are 
characterised by the variety of their fills . Layer 141 overlies 
149, 150 and 155, the fill of which resembles 135; likewise 
numerous artif acts were recovered from these coal and clay 
deposits. A layer of sandstone brash (153) was wedged between 
these layers. 

At the southern end of the basin was a distinctive group of 
deposits (162, 171, 172, 196, 177). The uppermost, 162, was a 
layer of brown sandy soil. On its removal a spread of soil 
containing large lumps of grey mortar was revealed. It soon 
became obvious that this material was concentrated in narrow 
channels (fig 8d), running diagonally across the site, and cut 
by a pit (201) filled with loose sand and black lacustrine 
deposits (173, 180). These runnels were up to 15cm deep and 12cm 
wide, but were generally of smaller dimensions; they varied in 
length according to where they were destroyed by 201, the 
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longest surviving one being 128cm, the shortest 28cm. The fill 
of these depressions, 172, is different from 171 in that the 
mortar was finer and smaller. It is felt that these corrugations 
in the natural were not man-made and when 171 and 172 were 
dumped into the basin, they filled in and overlay them. 

Small spreads of trample were found lying on the natural. The 
remains of a cut-off post, revealed as a D shaped discoloration 
(183) in a dirty clay packing (187) cut through these deposits 
(fig 8d). The posthole was later than the primary fills, 
represented by layers 142, 143, 144, 156 and 157. Fine limestone 
flecks were identified in these tips. 

The natural at the northern end of the basin was pink boulder 
clay with sand-filled horizontal and vertical fissures. This 
clay gave way to a hard purple gravelly sand. Natural of a 
similar character was recognised at the southern end, but more 
clay was contained in its make-up. In the central and horizontal 
area of the basin loose yellow sand formed the natural subsoil. 
It will be remembered that the clay was encountered in all areas 
north of this feature, whereas sand was found in the remaining 
trenches. 

The Well 

During the 1977 excavations the contractors uncovered a well 
(2/97) in the centre of the Crown Courts Development. They 
allowed the archaeologists to examine the well, but were 
compelled to cap it after a brief two hours of investigation. 
This meant that only the upper deposits were examined and 
excavated in any detail. The objects recovered were in the main 
fine wares or unusual pieces of the late 18th century, 
representing a rich and prosperous community, one very different 
from that seen on the foreshore of the Pool. These few finds 
constitute a spatial link between the 1976 and 1977 excavations. 

Discussion 

The most recent features on the site, the coal bunker, garden 
walls, drain and subsequent demolition, can be dated by finds to 
the beginning of the 19th century, the subsequent occupation of 
the site, and the levelling respecti~ely, and are not further 
discussed. Finds from layer 26 belong to the first quarter of 
the 18th century, and although paucity of finds in layers 44 and 
77 makes these difficult to date with certainty, they are more 
closely associated with those from layer 26 than the layers 
below. The contexts below 44 and 77 have finds which can be 
assigned to the period 1640-70, and suggest a steady build-up 
during that period. A few anomalous sherds which do not appear 
to fit easily with other finds in their context should probably 
be regarded as contaminations. 

The finds, therefore, particularly the clay pipes, indicate that 
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dumping in the basin occurred in three main phases rather than 
gradually over a long period. These breaks are partially 
reflected in the physical disposition of the layers themselves, 
the upper ones sharply dipping, the lower nearly horizontal. 

There appears to be a gap of about 50 years between the finds 
from layers 26 and 16, presumably the result of extensive 
levelling after 1670, which truncated many of the existing 
layers (77, 44, 16) and may have entirely removed others from 
the intervening years. The area was certainly resettled by 1725 
when the Eyes and Chadwick maps show buildings and gardens 
occupying the site. Whether layer 26 can be associated with 
local building activity or with the widespread levelling 
revealed by the 1976 excavations is uncertain. The similarity of 
the pottery from the levelling phases on both sites suggests 
that, if not conclusively the same operation, extensive 
development was in progress over a relatively short period in 
this area. 

The basin is clearly too massive to be an ashpit or a cellar . 
Interpretation of the feature therefore has concentrated on two 
possibilities: that it is part of the massive defensive ditch 
system erected around Liverpool in the Civil War, or represents 
the edge of the foreshore of the Pool. 

The fortifications constructed in 1644 for the Civil War defence 
of the Castle included strong defensive works overlooking the 
Pool to defend the harbour, although the main earthworks appear 
to have been sited around the northern limits of the town 
(Baines 1852, 314). Whilst not generally considered reliable, 
Gomme's plan of the proposed Royalist defences of 1644 shows 
extensive fortifications north west of the castle, but they do 
not extend to the area of the waterfront by the Litherland Alley 
site, and it is not known in any case whether these proposals 
were carried out. The Town Books contain repeated demands for 
the levelling of the foundations (e.g. in 1648), but these cease 
by 1650 and Sir Edward Moore does not refer to the defences in 
his Rental of 1667. 

The early finds are consistent with partial backfilling of a 
Civil War trench. However, there are a number of problems with 
this interpretation. The size of the feature alone - at least 9m 
across in the section - makes it unlikely that it represents a 
Civil War trench, unless the excavated section was cut along the 
line of the ditch rather than transversely. If this were not a 
transverse cut it would require a trench running obliquely down 
the slope to the foreshore, which seems unlikely. The defences 
by the Quay are far more likely to have been batteries than 
earthworks, given the position of the defensive earthworks 
around the town on Gomme's plan and the distance of the Quay 
from the obviously defensible area of the town and castle. 
Further, there is no sign of a southern edge to the basin within 
the excavated area. The deposits follow the slope of the natural 
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subsoil, dipping sharply over the steep slope at the north end 
and shelving more gently to the south and the section shows no 
evidence of tipping or dumping from a southern edge. 

Arguments for the basin being the foreshore and edge of the Pool 
are stonger. A study of the reliable early maps of Liverpool 
indicates that the edge or high water mark of the Pool ran 
through the site (fig Sa). The other side of the Pool would be 
located at the junction of Mersey and Liver Streets (Stewart
Brown 1930) and the natural would slope gradually downhill until 
it was under the Pool proper and then rise slowly on the other 
side. At the break of slope there is a cut which may be the 
result of wave action on the natural boulder clay, at the base 
of a low cliff, which has been subsequently truncated by 
levelling (layer 26). The almost complete absence of estuarine 
silt need cause no surprise, as the loose sand overlying boulder 
clay which occurs as natural at this point can be found 
elsewhere on the foreshore of the Mersey Estuary. A document 
circulated in 1709 advocating the building of the Old Dock 
describes the foreshore as 'rock covered with a thin sand' 
(Baines 1852, 344), while the geological survey conducted for 
the first Mersey tunnel shows Boulder Clay lying at the base of 
the Upper Bunter sandstone cliffs along the shore at precisely 
the same point as the site of the 1977 excavations (Boswell 
1937, 161, fig 20). 

If the basin does represent the foreshore of the Pool, then the 
excavations show that reclamation of the land took place 
principally before 1670. Maps of the Pool between c. 1670 and 
early 18th century show considerable dumping and filling had 
taken place by the time of the construction of the Old Dock, 
begun c. 1710. Most of the Pool was leased or reclaimed by 1708, 
the Litherland Alley/Pool Lane section being reclaimed by 1705 
(Stewart-Brown 1930). 

The Town Books refer to measures taken in the 17th century to 
discourage the throwing of stones and soil into the Pool, '6th 
April, 1637 : Item of Richard Dwarrihouse Watter Bailife for 
sufferinge limestones to be layed contrary to an order of this 
towne and other stones to the annoyance of shipping' (Chandler 
and Wilson 1965, 257). The water bailiff was continually fined 
for allowing this to happen. That the corporation was actively 
opposed to any filling of the Pool prior to 1700 is obvious, 
especially one imagines in the quay area which lay alongside 
Pool Lane. Limestone fragments in the fill of early deposits 
could well be the result of moving stones which had been dumped 
in the Pool. 

The land fronting Pool Lane was owned by Sir Edward Moore, and 
in his Rental he mentions one 'William Braddocke, a brick maker, 
a poor honest man' as being the tenant here. He also writes: 
'Remember that your tenant cause a wall to be made to save the 
ground from washing away with the sea; for this I'll aver; on 
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the south side next to the pool, for a great way together, the 
Tide hath taken away of my land at least eight or ten yards, so 
that if ever you build a wall, you may regain what you can again 
of it.' {Irvine 1899, 102). 

This suggests that Moore or his tenant filled in the area, or at 
least the higher part, to reclaim land eroded by the sea; his 
measurements conform almost exactly to those found in the 
excavation. Some of the cuts into natural could be explained as 
an attempt to make a near vertical edge to prevent re-flooding 
of his lands, or these may be wave cut features from high tides. 
An entry in the Town Books refers to the deputy mayor staking 
out a foot of Moore's land beside the Pool, while another states 
'I and my tenants have promised the town to keep a pavement at 
our charge, so far as this little house reaches in length, a 
convenient breadth for a footpath; but the cartway, which the 
town is to repair, lies in the bottom' {Irvine 1899, 102). This 
may account for the solitary posthole and possible footpath 
(183; 113 , 132) encountered in the excavation. 

There are some difficulties with the identification of the basin 
with the Pool. The absence of marine varieties from snail shells 
recovered, and the scarcity of water abraded sherds count 
against this interpretation, although these would be expected 
only in the lower levels still affected by high tide. Since the 
area was reclaimed by 1710 and the Dock opened by c. 1715 the 
bulk of the soil and therefore the artifacts shoula---belong to 
the late 17th and early 18th century. There is however a 
complete absence of material dating from the early 18th century , 
and most of the finds belong to the period 1640-70. The black 
clinker spread seals the edge of the feature and must therefore 
postdate the infilling of the area. The absence of material of 
167 0-1710 may be due to truncation of features of this date by 
the levelling operation. Detailed analysis of the clay pipes and 
pottery may produce a minor discrepancy in date between the 
levelling of 1726 in South Castle Street and the levelling in 
Litherland Alley - it may be that layer 2/26 represents 
levelling for construction of the Dock in c. 1709-10 , which 
would considerably reduce the apparent gap-Of 50 years to 
approximately 20-30 . However , dating of pottery and pipes has 
not yet been refined this closely . On balance it is probable 
that the identification of the basin with the Pool is correc t . 
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SLIPWARES P.J. Davey 

Introduction 

There are three major groupings of slipwares represented on the 
two excavations. First, there is a variety of 'earlier' wares, 
present mainly in the 1977 material and belonging demonstrably 
to 17th century contexts. Secondly, the major groupings of buff
bodied slipwares, both thrown and press-moulded . These occur in 
large quantities in the market related features in the 1976 
excavations, but are also well represented in the 1977 contexts , 
especially in the phase 4 levelling (2/26). The third group of 
'later' slipwares is represented by a small collection of very 
white bodied wares with banded slip decoration and red 
earthenwares with crude slip trailing, both characteristic of 
19th and 20th century production. Each group is dealt with 
separately in the text which follows. 

The 'Earlier' Slipwares 

These are represented by four quite distinct elements -
Cistercian, Midland Yellow, North Devon and Slip-trailed red 
earthenwares. 
There is a single sherd of probable 16th century Cistercian Ware 
(no 36), which is from a late context (2/18 - phase 7) . There 
are two fragments of Midland Yellow (not illustrated), also from 
late contexts (2/20, 2/39 - phase 7). Whilst the North Devon 
sgraffito sherds are also from derived contexts (2/131 - phase 
6) , the flanged slipware bowl (no 38) is from phase 1 (2/149) . 
The fourth group of 'earlier' slipwares consists entirely of 
thrown, flat, red earthenwares, with internal yellow slip
trailed decoration. Very similar wares and vessels are described 
in detail from Burslem , Staffordshire (Mountford 1974, 2 , 9-13) . 
Only 11 sherds of this ware were recovered in all; 7 from Site 2 
and 4 from Site 1. 
The presence of both the North Devon slipware bowl (no 38) and 
two of the flatware vessels (nos 40 and 42) confirm a mid
seventeenth century date for this type of material . 

The Buff-bodied wares 

The fabrics of this group are fairly homogenous. The buff colour 
normally ranges from 8/4 . SYR to 8/4 . SY in the Munsell Soil Color 
Chart ; in very dense and well fired examples the colour can 
reach 7/4.lOYR. Very fine laminations of buff clays of slightly 
different colours are often visible . The surface is medium hard 
to hard and the fracture even, tending to hackly in highly fired 
examples, especially in the press - moulded wares . Inclusions are 
sparse , mainly of quartz , both opaque and translucent , and 
angular iron (?haematite) fragments. There are rare grains of 
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rolled metamorphic or igneous rock fragments. These inclusions 
are well sorted and fine, ranging from 0.2mm to 0.5mm in 
diameter. Although there are obvious variations in such features 
of the fabric, thin-sectioning would be needed to establish 
viable sub-groups. Any gross variations in particular cases are 
noted in the captions to the relevant figures. 

The main sub-divisions of this material are technological in 
character. First, there is an important distinction between the 
thrown and the press-moulded wares. Then, the method by which 
the slip is applied can be used as a means of sub-dividing both 
types. Differences of form can also be important. 

The press-moulded wares were made on a domed open mould as 
described by Celoria and Kelly (1973, 14). They consist almost 
entirely of plates, dishes and saucers of a variety of diameters 
(nos 63-75). Some include raised concentric circles around the 
inside of the base (nos 53, 55, 60, 61, 63-65), others have 
embossed decoration (nos 66-71, 73). Both of these features are 
provided by the mould in pressing. The thrown wares are 
dominated by hollow vessels, particularly those of the 'posset 
pot' type (nos 1-12), but, understandably, have a wider formal 
range (e.g. nos 13-37). 

In both groups there is a range of methods used, both to apply 
the slip and to produce a decoration with it. The simplest 
technique is to apply an all-over brown slip, over which a 
yellow design can be trailed. Alternatively, the second slip can 
also be an all-over layer and designs can be combed through on 
to the dark slip beneath (cf Celoria and Kelly 1973, 15). Only a 
few of the Castle Street examples are decorated in this simple 
fashion. Most have an additional layer of white slip over the 
whole body, over which the brown slip and any further decoration 
is placed. This technique is particularly common in the press
moulded wares (e.g. nos 53-59). These differences are noted in 
the captions by the use of a code: W = White slip coating over 
the whole or most of the body, B = Brown slip. Thus WBW 
describes the pressed wares nos 53-59, WB the posset pots nos 1-
10. The use of an extra layer of white slip is probably to 
ensure the lightest possible tone for the background colour in 
the decoration. Examples where the lead glaze lies directly on 
the buff body produce a distinctly orange colour (e.g. no 24). 
An important sub-group of the thrown wares is provided by 
examples which are brown slipped all over, sometimes on both 
surfaces, sometimes on the outside only (nos 25-34). In this 
type, sometimes described as 'reversed ', the decoration is 
provided by yellow slip trailing (e.g. no 25) or 'jewelling' 
(e.g. no 29), using the brown slip as a ground. Sometimes clear 
glazing of the buff body is also used as part of the design 
(e.g. no 26). 

The contexts in which the slipware was found, and the quantity 
in which it occurred means that the excavations do provide some 
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assistance in the establishment of a chronology within this 
material. First, the vast majority of the stratified finds are 
from the period 1710 to 1726, whether they are from the 
demolition on Site 1 or the Levelling (2/26) on Site 2. These 
give a clear idea of the types of slipware in use in central 
Liverpool during that period. In addition, the presence of 
slipwares in the tipping phases of Site 2 (phase 1 - 3), which 
date mainly from 1640 to 1670 , makes it possible to suggest 
criteria for dating further finds. Two sherds of press-moulded 
slipware (nos 45 & 46) occur in phase 1, which is almost 
certainly mid-seventeenth century in date. They are both 
fragments of a small plate or saucer with very finely executed 
combing and feathering. The design is carried out using white 
trailing on a brown slip ground (BW) . In phase 2B a number of 
fragments of slipware occur. A small hollow vessel with very 
complex slip trailing and joggling (no 18) came from 2/54 . A 
further four sherds of similar vessels came from the same phase 
(1 from 54, 3 from 81), together with a rim and body sherd which 
is decorated with trailed brown and white lines (no 24). The 
distinctly orange body and lack of underlying yellow slip 
creates a much richer background colour than the pale yellows 
normal in the eighteenth century. Also in phase 2B there is a 
larger press-moulded plate rim (no 58) decorated in a manner 
very similar to the later material (e.g . no 57). The fabric , 
however, is much more granular and open textured than is normal 
in the later versions. The presence of four sherds of a crude 
posset pot (not illustrated), similar in concept to nos 1-7 , but 
much more casually decorated, suggests an origin for this type 
towards the end of the seventeenth century. Although slipware is 
rare in the early phases of Site 2, the pieces which actually do 
occur agree substantially with the the kind of chronology 
suggested for Stoke-on-Trent by Greaves (1976, 42) and, in 
general, the distinction with the bulk of the eighteenth century 
slipwares is clear. 
Although 'Staffordshire ' in general type, the source of this 
material is not yet known. 

The ' Later' Slipwares 

There are two types. First a white bodied, white slipped ware , 
with horizontal brown and blue slip banding, which occurs in 
three contexts in Site 2 (9 sherds in all) , from phases 6 and 7 . 
This has the general character of Mocha, though without the 
dendritic staining (cf Lewis 1969 , 164 - 165). An early 19th 
century date seems reasonable. Secondly a very fine bodied , 
brick red, lead glazed earthenware , with simple white trailed 
decoration was recovered from four contexts on Site 1 (4 
sherds) , all in phases 6 or 7. None of these 19th century 
slipwares was sufficiently well preserved to be illustrated. 
Neither is known to have been locally produced. 
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Slipwares - Posset Pots 

1. One row of brown slip dots below the rim; a series of 
bands of brown slip c. 2cm wide all round the body, which 
has been disturbed bY-irregular vertical combing. Glaze 
is crazed; sooted underneath. 17 sherds from 1/59. 

2. Three rows of brown slip dots, some of which have run in 
firing. Glaze crazed and flaked off; sooted underneath 
and on the sides. 32 sherds, 29 from 1/59, 3 from 1/26. 

3. Similar to 1, but dots more crudely applied; horizontal 
combing with rare vertical episodes. 1 sherd from 1/71. 

4. Very similar to 3, probably four episodes of vertical 
combing within the horizontal bands. Sooted. 
13 sherds , 5 from 2/71, 8 from 2/72. 

5. Similar to 1, but vertical combing more carefully applied 
and teeth more widely spaced. 2 sherds from 1/60. 

6. Similar to 3 and 4. Some bubbling on the internal glaze. 
1 sherd from 1/59. 

7. A single row of dots below the rim and a zone of bands of 
horizontal slip as 1, but the slips have been mixed in a 
much more mobile state and some kind of alternating 
combing movement has been employed. 1 sherd from 1/60. 

8. Similar to 6, but with very small dots, not in a line; 
the combed decoration is indistinct. Glaze runs right 
over the upper lcm of one of the broken edges. 
1 sherd from 1/59. 

9. A smaller vessel with more upright sides; bands of brown 
slip trailed right up to the rim. 1 sherd from 1/59. 

10. Similar to 5, with a more flared rim; trailed and combed 
right up to the rim - the comb marks are still visible on 
the edge of the rim. 2 sherds, 1 from 1/27, 1 from 1/72. 

11. Bottom of the wall of a posset pot, near to the base; 
decorated in roughly equal zones of horizontal and 
vertical combing. In this example the spacing of the 
teeth of the comb used for the vertical work is very fine 
indeed. 4 sherds from 1/59. 

12. A slightly more open mouthed cup; brown zig-zag internal 
trailing on a white slip over the buff body; undecorated 
externally. 8 sherds from 1/60; a further non-Joining 
sherd from 1/60 is probably from the same vessel. 

36 



5 " 6 '' 

1 ~ '· 
( 

7 ,, 8 

' w ( . ' 

" ' 

9 10 .. 

11 l . 
Fig . 1 0 Hollow slipware : posset pots 1 - 12. (1:2) 



Slipwares - Other hollow-wares 

13. Straight sided beaker; horizontal trailing in brown slip, 
with vertical combing as 5. 
2 sherds from 1/60. 

14. Beaker with slightly more tapering walls; trailing and 
combing as 3, 4, and 6. 
2 sherds from 1/60. 

15. Beaker as 13, decorated as 14. 
3 sherds from 2/55. 

16. Beaker as 13, with more everted mouth; decoration as 13, 
but less distinct. 
2 sherds from 1/60. 

17. Large handled vessel, possibly a chamber pot; flared and 
flattened rim on which pads of white clay have been 
decorated with brown slip; combing all over the outside 
of the body. 
20 sherds, 16 from 1/60, 3 from 1/79, 1 from 1/77. 

18. Rim of small narrow necked vessel; white, brown and buff 
slip trailed and partially mixed on a buff body; parallel 
horizontal and vertical combing right up to rim. 
1 sherd from 2/54. 

19. Edge of a buff clay disc, with a single brown slip dot; 
possibly a small lid. 
1 sherd from 1/59. 

20. Lower portion of a tulip shaped cup or jug; brown slip 
dots apparently all over the exterior. 
3 sherds, 2 from 1/59, 1 from 1/75. 

21. Rim of large hollow vessel, with external brown dots, 
'jewelled' by the addition of smaller white dots on top. 
3 sherds, 2 from 1/72, 1 from 1/59. 

22. Rim of large vessel as 21, brown slip trailed design on 
the exterior which has also been 'jewelled'. 
1 sherd 1/75. 

23. Small body sherd as 21. 
1 sherd from 2/14. 

24. Rim of small straight-walled vessel; vertical brown slip 
trailing on the exterior, overlaid with horizontal dashes 
of white slip. 
1 sherd from 2/106. 
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Slipwares - Other Hollow-wares 

25. Large vessel with flared and flattened rim; chocolate 
coloured slip inside and out; yellow slip trailing on 
exterior body and top of rim. 1 sherd from 1/60. 

26. Open mouthed beaker; white slip on inside and a collar 
around the rim on the outside; chocolate slip on the 
remainder of the exterior, 'jewelled'. 
2 sherds from 1/59. 

27. Beaker with single small handle stub; chocolate slip on 
both sides, unglazed base; external yellow slip trailed 
decoration. 11 sherds from 2/14. 

28. Beaker as 26, yellow slip inside, chocolate slip outside, 
yellow slip trailed exterior. 1 sherd from 1/59. 

29. Beaker as 28, yellow slip dots on exterior. 
3 sherds from 1/75. 

30. Beaker as 28, combination of dots and trailing on 
exterior. 1 sherd from 1/59. 

31. Coarse body sherds of ?posset pot, slip technique as 29. 
3 sherds from 1/56 

32. Part of a vessel similar to 31; the glaze near the base 
has been partially burned off in firing. 
2 sherds from 1/59. 

33. Body sherd as 28, trailed lines on the exterior. 
1 sherd from 1/58. 

34. Body sherd as 28, a panel of yellow slip trailing and 
combing on the exterior. 3 sherds from 1/58. 

35. Everted rim sherd, slip as 28; brown slip trailing on the 
inside of the rim. 1 sherd from 1/25, SF 1501. 

36. Body sherd of 'Cistercian Ware'; dark red, well prepared, 
inclusion free, fabric, clear glaze, producing a rich 
dark brown colour; a single applied dot in yellow clay. 
1 sherd from 2/18. 

37. Rim of small dish or bowl; brown slip on exterior with 
raised white dot decoration, yellow slipped interior. 
1 sherd from 1/56. 

38. Rim of flanged bowl in North Devon Slipware; pale red 
body, reduced grey core, few inclusions; white slipped 
interior extending to the outside of the rim; glazed on 
the inside and upper part of the outside only. 
1 sherd 2/149, SF H49. 

39. Body sherd of straight-sided vessel, possibly an 
albarello, in North Devon Sgraffito Ware; dense pale red 
body with few inclusions; yellow slipped exterior with 
'geometric' sgraffito decoration; lead glazed inside and 
out. 2 sherds from 2/131, SF H22 & H23. 
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Slipwares - Thrown flatwares 

40. Base sherd of bowl; elaborate slip trailed design around 
interior. Dark red exterior surface with traces of wire 
marks. 1 sherd from 2/168. 

41. Base sherd of bowl, as 40; 1 sherd from 2/130, SF H35. 

42. Wall sherd of bowl as 40, but with areas of slip 
decoration as opposed to simple linear designs. 
1 sherd from 2/135, SF H41. 

43. Complete profile of shallow dish; white slip over 
interior and most of the exterior, brown slip dots on the 
rim. Glaze badly crazed and flaking off. 
1 sherd from 1/59. 

44. Rim sherd of shallow bowl, white slip inside, unglazed 
exterior; brown slip-trailed wavy line on rim. 
1 sherd from 1/59. 
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Press-moulded slipwares 

45. Rim sherd of small plate with cut wavy edge; fine combed 
and feathered decoration [BW]. 1 sherd from 2/162. 

46. Base sherd of plate like 45, and possibly the same 
vessel; single raised circular ridge on interior [BW]. 
1 sherd from 2/162. 

47. Rim sherd of larger dish with pinched 'dentelle' edge; 
narrow combed decoration [BW]. Glazed on to the edge of 
the rim. 1 sherd from 2/96. 

48. Body sherd of very small plate with complex joggled and 
combed decoration [WBW]. 1 sherd from 2/126. 

49. Body sherd as 48, possibly the same vessel. 
1 sherd from 2/120. 

50. Pinched rim, combed decoration [BW]. 1 sherd from 2/18. 

51. Rim sherd as 50. 1 sherd from 2/125. 

52. Rim sherd as 50 with alternating combing [BW]. 
1 sherd from 2/26. 

53. Rim and part base of plate; pinched rim, two raised 
moulded circles on inside of base [WBW]. 
3 sherds, 2 from 1/72, 1 from 1/78. 

54. Rim as 50, delicate combing [BW]. 1 sherd 2/17. 

55. Rim as 50, single small raised moulded ridge on inside of 
the body [WBW]. 1 sherd from 1/59. 

56. Pinched rim, white slipped, brown slip trailed after 
pressing. 1 sherd from 1/59. 

57. Rim as 50, of a large plate with 'shell' edge [WBW]. 
1 sherd from 1 /159. 

58. Rim as 50, 'shell' edge [WBW]. 1 sherd from 2/74. 

59. Rim of small plate, pinched dentelle edge [WBW]. 
2 sherds from 2/130. 

60. Base and wall sherd of a plate [WBW]; two parallel, 
circular, raised, moulded ridges around the centre of the 
base on the inside and part of a letter 'S', possibly one 
of the initials of the potter. 2 sherds from 1/60. 

61. Base and wall sherd as 60, but parallel ridges more 
widely spaced [WBW]. 2 sherds from 1/78. 

62. Body sherd of a small flat vessel; white and orange slip, 
white dots over brown slip coating. 1 sherd from 1/27. 
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Press-moulded slipwares 

63. Rim sherd of a dish , as 58 , very finely executed combing 
and feathering ; the brown slip colour has run into the 
glazing , especially towards the rim [WBW] ; shell edge ; 
not glazed on the exterior or on the edge of the rim 
itself ; moulded concentric circles as 60 . 
2 sherds from 2/72 . 

64 . Small plate or saucer as 59 [WBW] ; shell edge . 
9 sherds , 6 from 1/72, 3 from 1/78 . 

65 . Small , fine , flat saucer ; all over brown slip directly 
onto the buff body ; yellow, then orange slip trailed 
decoration applied after pressing; the shell edge is 
unglazed , giving a purple finish at this point . The 5 
sherds illustrated are almost certainly from the same 
vessel - 1 from 1/28 , 2 from 1/122 , 2 from 1/144 ; 2 other 
sherds , not illustrated , are from 1/59 . 
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Press-moulded slipwares 

66. Rim with shell edge; small area of embossed decoration 
survives, inlaid in brown slip. 
1 sherd from 1/5 9 . 

67. Rim as 66, with more extensive embossing and brown inlay. 
1 sherd from 1/71. 

68. Body sherd of flatware, as 66 and 67. 
1 sherd from 1/27. 

69. Body sherd of embossed ware as 66 - 68; in section it is 
clear that the whole interior of the vessel was covered 
in yellow slip before pressing, the brown inlay and pale 
brown dots were added afterwards. 
2 sherds from 1/71. 

70 . Body sherd of embossed ware as 69, latest slip is orange. 
1 sherd from 1/159. 

71. Body sherd of embossed vessel; decoration includes lines 
and stars, pale brown inlay . 
1 sherd from 1/78. 

72. Body sherd; yellow slip all over interior, dark brown 
slip trailed design overlaid by brown trailing. 
1 sherd from 1/27 . 

73. Base sherd; yellow slip on buff body with an embossed 
letter B inlaid with brown slip; probably part of the 
potter ' s initials. 
2 sherds, 1 from 1/27 , 1 from 1/59. 

74. Base sherd of combed slipware as 57 and 58 [WBW]; parts 
of two embossed initials survive , the first of which may 
be a W. 
1 sherd from 1/60 , SF 1512. 

75. Body sherd with internal white slip coating with dark 
brown and orange trailed areas which give an embossed 
effect . 
1 sherd 1/59. 
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MOTTLED WARE R.A. Philpott. 

Fabrics 

Four main types of fabric are represented: 
1. Coarse pinkish buff fabric (7.SYR 8/4), containing a few 

very large rounded white stone inclusions up to 9mm, 
(though most are less than half this size), occasional 
small rounded particles of red brown grog up to lmm, 
a few small dark inclusions of about O.Smm. Some small 
spaces occur in the matrix. Faint laminations of red and 
white or cream clay are visible, where different clays have 
not been thoroughly mixed. This fabric was used 
predominantly for large, thick walled vessels, flat ware 
bowls and dishes. 

2. Reddish yellow fabric (SYR 6/ 6), with occasional small red 
brown inclusions up to O.Smm, very few rounded grit 
inclusions up to 2mm, some v e ry small angular quartz 
grains approximately 0.3mm. Marked laminations of buff 
and reddish pink clay are apparent within the matrix. 
Like fabric 1 this type was principally used for thick 
walled bowls, and occasionally other large vessels. 

3. Very pale brown purer fabric (lOYR 8/3-8/4), with very few 
inclusions. These are mostly very small dark particles less 
than O.Smm, sometimes with very small white particles 
up to 0.3mm. When overtired this fabric takes on a greenish 
grey hue (2.SYR 7/2). Principally used for tankards, cups 
and other walled vessels. 

4. An intermediate fabric between 1 and 3. Yellowish pink 
fabric (7.SYR 7/4) with some small dark inclusions up to 
O.Smm, some small angular quartz inclusions up to 
O.Smm, red brown grog up to 0.7mm. This fabric 
has a denser, more compact structure than fabrics 1 and 2. 
Fabric 4 is used principally for tankards and other thin
walled vessels. 

All colour descriptions are from the Munsell Soil Color Charts. 

Forms 

A range of forms is represented at South Castle Street. Among 
the hollow wares, tankards are common, with base diameters 
varying between 6 - 10.Scm, single handled, vertical-sided, 
rising base, and usually with turned decoration at the base and 
near the centre or upper part of the vessel; cups, globular 
bodied, thin-walled, often with turned decoration in the middle 
of the vessel; large 'posset' cups, single handled, thin-walled 
(up to 16 cm diameter); vertical-sided vessels, with flat or 
slightly rising bases, some of which may be large tankards 
although complete profiles have not been found, others resemble 
bowls; jars, with straight or slightly concave sides; a single 
pipkin with straight spiral twisted handle occurs. 
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Flat wares consist principally of large coarse bowls with 
various rim forms , mostly flat bottomed and straight sloping 
sides ; also a few flat plate dishes with low convex walls . 

Decoration is restricted to bands of turned decoration on 
tankards and cups. On tankards this usually occurs just above 
the base and at the level of the top of the handle . The bands of 
turned decoration number from 3 - 12 but most vessels have 4 or 
5 , usually of equal width. The larger thicker walled vessels are 
undecorated. 

Glazes and Surf ace Treatment 

Glazes vary in colour from a very dusky red , almost black, 
(2 . 5YR 2 . 5/2), to light olive yellow (2 . 5YR 6/8) , although most 
vessels have intermediate colours , principally a rich yellowish 
brown (centering on lOYR 5/6). The exact shade depends on a 
number of factors in addition to the chemical composition of the 
glaze . Where the glaze collects in the turned decoration or the 
base of vessels the colour is darker, while on the thin 
vertical-sided vessels it is generally thinner and therefore 
lighter. Many vessels have a yellow slip beneath the glaze which 
results in a honey colour (lOYR 5/8). The underlying body colour 
also affects the final glaze , the principal difference being 
between the buff and the pinkish red, the buff yielding a 
yellower and lighter shade . A red surface treatment on a number 
of larger vessels, notably flat ware bowls , gives a reddish 
brown finish . 

Appproximately half the externally unglazed flat ware bowls have 
a red surface treatment (lOYR 4/6) over a buff or pink body . In 
a few cases this is thick enough to be a slip, but general l y t h e 
surface blemishes and wheelmarks show clearly through it , while 
in section the coating is almost invisible . It seems therefo re 
to be slurry rather than a slip. The slurry occurs principally 
on large bowls , more rarely on dishes and a single tankard. A 
rough count of sherds exhibiting different types of surface 
treatment gave the following : 

Bowls Straight sided Flat Tankards 

Yellow slip only 

Red slurry only 

Red slip only 

Red surface and yellow 
slip 

27 

25 

2 

19 

1 2 

1 

1 3 

The red slurry usually is an all over treatment , while the 
yellow slip is normally confined to the areas to be glazed . 
Evidence of both forms of surface treatment is difficult to 
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detect under the glaze in section and definite identification is 
confined to rim and body sherds which are either unglazed or 
where the glaze has run over an unslipped surface. Diagnostic 
yellow glazed sherds are likely to be fewer, and the count 
suggests that yellow slip is more common . This presumably 
reflects a preference for the rich honey coloured vessels 
resulting from yellow slip. 

The dark mottles or streaks in the glaze which are 
characteristic of this type of ware range from dark yellowish 
red (5YR 4/6) to dark reddish brown, almost black (2 5YR 2.5/4) . 
Details of the chemical composition of the darker areas of glaze 
determined by analysis of trace elements can be found later in 
this report. The most pronounced streaking effect occurs on 
surfaces such as tankard walls which stood vertically in the 
kiln, while horizontal surfaces have a more speckled appearance. 

Dating 

Dr Robert Plot seems to be ref erring to this type of ware in his 
History of Staffordshire, published 1686 - 'the motley colour is 
produced by blending the lead with the manganese, by the workmen 
call'd Magnus' (Brears 1971, 129). As Plot collected his 
material about a decade before the final publication, this 
suggests mottled ware was in production in the mid 1670s. 

In the Potteries the excise mark AR on tankards gives a date of 
1702-14 (Kelly 1973 , 3), and although other stamps with a royal 
cipher are known to have been used for long periods after the 
death of the monarch , those of Anne are thought to be 
contemporary (Oswald , Hildyard and Hughes 1982 , 43, fig 12). The 
Trinity Street, Chester, pit group, dated to the first three 
decades of the 18th century, contains a number of mottled ware 
vessels (Webster and Barton 1957, 22). 

Manufacture of mottled ware is assigned to the period 1690-1720 
at Buckley, Clwyd (Arnery and Davey 1979, 75) , and 1680-1750 in 
the Staffordshire Potteries (Kelly and Greaves 1974 , 3) but 
discoveries of this category of earthenware in excavations in 
Staffordshire show it was in common use at the Greatbatch 
pottery site in Fenton in the period c. 1765-1775 and probably 
up to 1782 (Barker 1984). DocurnentaryE;vidence suggests mottled 
ware continued in production in Prescot until at least 1780 
(Oswald , Hildyard and Hughes 1982 , 202) . 

The dating evidence from the South Castle Street excavations 
indicates extensive use of mottled ware in the early 18th 
century . On Site 1 it occurs in large quantities (i.e. over 100 
sherds) only in the fills of features such as the Cage and Fish 
Market , which are known to have been filled in levelling 
operations of c. 1726. After the levelling only 6 contexts 
contain more than ten sherds of mottled ware (28, 29, 80, 83, 
87 , 122) , which are probably mostly residual. 
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On Site 2 most sherds occurred in context 26, again a levelling 
layer of early 18th century date. The few earlier sherds have a 
characteristic glaze and fabric and may prove to derive from 
some of the earliest mottled ware vessels. 

Later contexts on Site 2 contain only a few small and probably 
residual sherds. The evidence from South Castle Street suggests 
that mottled ware enjoyed a more limited period of popularity in 
Liverpool than the Potteries, although against this is the lack 
of continuous sequence of stratified deposits throughout the 
18th century. 

Discussion 

The importance of mottled ware lies in the wide variety of types 
represented and in the narrow date range to which most of the 
material can be assigned. 

Examination of mottled ware from other sites in NW England shows 
that similar forms of vessels are widely distributed in the 
early 18th century. The most typical form is the cylindical 
tankard, known to have been manufactured at Burslem (Kelly 1973, 
3), Hanley (Celoria and Kelly 1973, 33), Prescot (Holgate 
forthcoming; Philpott and Davey 1984, 29, no 19) and Buckley 
(Amery and Davey 1979, 75). Other hollow ware vessels, posset 
cups and jars occur, but as no complete profiles were found at 
Liverpool, the exact forms are unknown. 

Flat ware vessels are well represented - large bowls with a 
variety of rim forms are numerous. These forms are present at 
Buckley and Prescot but not apparently at Stoke where such 
vessels are normally blackglazed. A small quantity of flat 
plates are found at Liverpool, unparalleled elsewhere, although 
plates of very different, thinner fabric and darker glaze 
occurred at Prescot where recent sample excavations have 
produced a number of saggers with areas of glaze identical to 
that found on mottled ware, fragments of ' seconds' and overfired 
vessels and ref ired fragments of mottled ware probably used as 
separators in the kiln (Philpott and Davey 1984 , 23). The 
presence of this material, together with its wide dispersal 
through the town (P84/14, 20, 26), demonstrates clearly that 
mottled ware was being produced in the town (Holgate 
forthcoming; Philpott and Davey 1984, 23). 

The fabrics of many early 18th century mottled ware groups show 
remarkable consistency. The thick walled vessels, bowls and 
plates have a coarser fabric , often with bands of laminated 
clay, and large inclusions (as fabric 1), while the thin walled 
cups and tankards have an almost uniform buff fabric (as fabrics 
3 and 4). Some Stoke examples have more quartz and stone 
inclusions in thinner walled vessels, but otherwise the fabrics 
are so similar they are of little use in determining the place 
of manufacture. 

53 



The Liverpool finds include a range of glaze colours and 
intensity of mottling which embraces all the variations found on 
pottery from the other sites except 19th century vessels from 
Prescot site C (1980-81 excavations), which have a glossy 
metallic glaze, darker and more uniform than the speckled or 
streaked early 18th century wares (Holgate forthcoming). 

Evidence of surface treatment other than glaze also occurs. 
Yellow slip under the glaze is found on tankards and large bowls 
at Prescot, closely resembling the Liverpool examples; but is 
rare at Stoke. Red slurry occurs on a number of bowls and one 
tankard base from Prescot site C, but is again absent from 
Stoke. 

The Liverpool mottled ware provides some evidence for the 
technology of manufacture. Some bases have fragments of 
separators of reddish clay adhering to the glaze. The large 
plate (no 76) has a large pool of glaze which has collected 
against the rim, showing it was fired in a tilted position. A 
few tankards have pooled glaze to one side of the base and were 
not fired vertically, although these seem to be exceptional. 

A number of large bowls have areas of sooting on the base, 
suggesting use over an open fire. 

The range of types represented, which includes several vessel 
types not found elsewhere (e.g pipkin and plates) suggests a 
local place of manufacture for at least some of the vessels. The 
similarity of certain forms, particularly the tankards and cups, 
points to close contact between production centres of this type 
of earthenware throughout the North West. The South Castle 
Street finds bear most similarity to the Prescot wares as 
regards glazes, fabrics and surface treatment, and Prescot may 
be the source of some of the Liverpool material. A kiln in 
Liverpool itself producing this common class of late 17th and 
early 18th century earthenware would not cause surprise (Davey 
and Morgan 1977, 118), although none has yet been identified. 

Results of X-Ray Spectroscopy Analysis of Mottled Ware. 

The dark mottled area of a sherd of early 18th century mottled 
ware from 1/59 was subjected to trace element analysis by X-Ray 
spectroscopy by M. Weightman. The analysis showed significant 
concentrations of aluminium, nickel, iron and sulphur, while 
manganese is present only in minute quantities. Such slight 
traces of manganese, either alone or in a more complex reaction 
with the other elements present, are unlikely to have been 
sufficient to produce the dark colouring and given the 
widespread use of iron in lead glazes to achieve a colour 
ranging from yellow to black it is more likely that the mottled 
effect here is due the action of iron. Analysis of Cistercian 
ware from Norton Priory revealed that not only was iron 
responsible for the black colour of the glaze but also there was 
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no migration of elements from the body to the glaze , indicating 
that any colouring agents were present in the slip carrying the 
glaze (Greene 1976 , 18) . The mottling therefore can be seen to 
result from either impurities naturally present in the glazing 
slip or more probably added deliberately to achieve this 
attractive finish . Impurities protruding from the body of self
coloured ware vessels occasionally give the glaze a mottled 
appearance but where the effect is more uniform and deliberate 
and appears to be derived from within the glaze the vessels have 
been classified as mottled ware . The traditional term ' manganese 
glazed ware ', following Dr Plot ' s statement that ' motley ' ware 
was produced by mixing lead and manganese , may therefore be 
something of a misnomer. 
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Mottled Ware 

All vessels are glazed internally and externally unless 
otherwise stated . 

76 . Plate, fabric 2, glazed internally only, yellowish brown 
(5YR 4/6), with an area of pooled darker glaze to one 
side of the base. The outside wall is light to dark 
yellowish brown, the whole vessel has a slurried surface 
particularly evident on the base. Little streaking of the 
glaze. 6 sherds from 1/60, 3 from 1/134. 

77. Plate , fabric 1, glazed internally only, light yellow 
brown (lOYR 7/8) on interior sides, darker inside the 
vessel base. Little streaking within the glaze. 
1 sherd from 1/58. 

78. Profile of bowl, as fabric 1, but some small quartz 
particles, glazed internally only, dark yellowish red 
(5YR 4/4). Yellow slip under glaze which has dribbled 
down the external wall. Glaze strongly streaked and 
pitted . Externally heavily sooted. 1 sherd from 1/60. 

79. Rim of large open bowl, fabric reddish yellow (7.5YR 7/6) 
with some dark grey inclusions up to 0.5rnrn, some quartz 
grains up to 0.5mm, and a few laminations of red clay ; 
the glaze is metallic dark reddish purple to almost black 
(2 . 5YR 3/2 - 2.5/2). Red slurry on external unglazed 
surface . Possibly a later 18th or 19th century example ; 
the glaze resembles 19th century wares at Prescot 
(Holgate forthcoming) . 2 sherds from 2/48 . 

80. Rim of bowl , fabric 1, light yellowish brown glaze (7.5YR 
5/8) internally only . Glaze on top of the rim appears to 
have burnt off . Marked streaking within glaze. 
1 sherd from 2/13. 

81. Rim of large open bowl , fabric 2, glazed internally only. 
Dark reddish brown , variable glaze (5YR 4/6), with 
pronounced mottling, and slight blistering of glazed 
surface. Red slurry all over the vessel has been overlaid 
with yellow slip under the surface to be glazed , but has 
run onto the external wall. As Buckley 116d (Amery and 
Davey 1979, 74-75) but narrower flange . 
2 sherds from 1/60 . 

82. Base of large bowl , fabric 1 , glazed internally only, 
light yellowish brown glaze (7.5YR 5/8) , slight 
streaking. Yellow slip under the glaze . A fragment of re
fired clay, possibly kiln debris , has fallen into and 
adhered to the glaze inside the base. 2 sherds from 1/60 

83. Rim of jar, fabric 1 , glaze lighter externally than 
internally (external colour lOYR 5/8) and very dark on 
the top of the rim . Pronounced mottling . 
2 sherds from 2/26. 

84. Rim of jar, fabric 1 , yellowish brown glaze (7.5YR 5/6). 
Moderate mottling . 1 sherd from 1/60 . 
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85. Rim of jar, as fabric 3, but sandy with many spaces, dark 
brown glaze (5YR 5/6). A triangular area of thin glaze 
below the rim may be where the vessel was held in glazing 
where the glaze has partially burnt off. Glaze is pitted 
and crazed. 3 sherds from 2/14. 

86. Rim of deep bowl, fabric 1, mid yellowish brown glaze 
(7.5YR 5/8). Pronounced oblique streaking within glaze; 
glaze crazed and slightly pitted. 2 sherds from 1/159. 

87 . Rim of large jar or bowl, fabric 4, mid yellowish brown 
glaze (7.5YR 5/6) moderate mottling, glaze blistered and 
crazed. 2 sherds, 1/59. 

88. Rim of large bowl, as fabric 4, but reddish buff. Mid 
yellowish brown glaze (7.5YR). Little mottling. In one 
area below the rim externally is an area free of glaze, 
possibly burnt off or where the vessel was held in 
glazing . 2 sherds from 1/60. 

89. Rim of large bowl, as fabric 1, with many large white 
stone inclusions; yellowish brown glaze (10YR5/6) little 
mottling. Glaze blistered and crazed. Rouletted 
decoration below rim. 1 sherd from 1/75. 

90. Base of large vertical-sided vessel, fabric 1, dark 
yellowish red glaze (5YR 4/6), darker where thicker 
inside the base . Yellow slip under glaze. Little 
streaking of glaze. (See Webster and Barton 1957 , 26 , fig 
3 , no 43 for illustration of vessel of similar form but 
half the diameter). 6 sherds from 1/122 . 

91 . Rim of posset pot , fabric 3, glaze yellowish brown (lOYR 
5/8) considerable streaking within the glaze. For a 
similar example at Burslem, but with hollow base , see 
Mountford 1975, 20, fig 13, no 100; see also Webster and 
Barton 1957 , 26 , fig 3 , no 41 for a smaller version of 
similar rim form . 1 sherd from 2/70 , 1 sherd from 2/6 6. 

92. Rim of posset cup similar to 91 but slightly smaller and 
with turned decoration . Fabric 4 , brownish yellow ( l OYR 
6/8) at rim , darker below (lOYR 5/6) . See rim form in 
Kelly 1973 , 25 , no 103 ; dated to 1680-1720 at Hanley. 
6 s herds from 1/59. 
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93. 

94. 

95. 

96. 

97. 

98. 

99. 

10 0. 

Profile of handled cup (handle missing), fabric 3; 
yellowish brown glaze (lOYR 5/8) darker inside base where 
pooled; marked streaking in the glaze. Adhering to glaze 
on underside of the base are the remains of a ref ired, 
red bodied sherd used as a separator. 
13 sherds from 1/59, 1 sherd from 1/159. 
Handled cup as fabric 4, with some small round red and 
white inclusions, mid yellowish brown glaze (lOYR 5/8) 
with a greenish tinge in places, probably as a result of 
overfiring; slight mottling. A larger vessel of this form 
is illustrated in Kelly and Greaves 1974, 21, no 65; 
dated 1680-1750. 1 sherd from 1/26, 2 from 1/59. 
Jar , as fabric 4, with laminations of different clays. 
Yellowish brown glaze (lOYR 5/8) with a slight greenish 
tinge from overfiring; darker in colour towards the base. 
Very slight mottling. 9 sherds from 1/59. 
Pipkin, fabric 4, yellowish brown glaze (lOYR 5/8) , 
considerable streaking. Yellow slip under glaze. An 
unusual form with spiral handle. For similar handle, with 
a tighter spiral, on a vessel of unknown form, see 
Celoria and Kelly 1973, 74, no 189, dated 1730-75. 
2 sherds from 1/60. 
Handled tankard profile, fabric 3, mid yellow brown (5YR 
5/8) but lighter towards the top and darker at the 
bottom. Yellow slip under the glaze. On the inside of the 
base the glaze has burnt off leaving a vitreous finish . 
Considerable streaking within the glaze. See example at 
Buckley, no 117 (Amery and Davey 1979), but turned 
decoration at the base as the Liverpool example; see also 
Burslem in Kelly 1973, 25, no 109, dated 1680-1720 . Also 
resembles tankards bearing the royal cipher of Queen Anne 
(1702-14) at Burslem (Kelly 1973, 25, nos 107, 108). 
7 sherds from 1/60, 1 sherd from 1/75. 
Tankard base, fabric 4, yellowish brown glaze (lOYR 5/6) 
pooled to one side of the base. Yellow slip under glaze. 
Moderate streaking. See Celoria and Kelly 1973, 74, no 
186. 5 sherds from 1/59. 
Tankard base, fabric 3 , yellowish brown glaze (7.5YR 
5/6). Approximately 13 rings of turned decoration 
extending from the base to the top of the surviving 
fragment. Glaze extends down the 3rd ring - below is 
slightly vitreous surface. Moderate mottling. 
1 sherd from 2/12. 
Tankard base , fabric 4, light yellow brown (7.5YR 5/6). 
Yellow slip under glaze, marked streaking. Glaze has run 
to the top of the turned decoration. On the interior wall 
is an area of light yellow thin gritty glaze, probably 
the result of uneven glazing. 
3 sherds from 2/74, 1 sherd from 2/13 . 
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TIN-GLAZED EARTHENWARE D.E.M. Morgan 

Fabrics 
These fall into two main categories: 
Fabric A: A creamy/buff body with a few small (l-2mm) red and 
black inclusions. Body colour described as Brown/Yellow A7 in 
the Pottery Colour Chart, prepared by the Study Group for 
Romano-British Coarse Pottery/Rescue, and as 2 . SY 8/2 in the 
Munsell Soil Color Charts. 
Fabric B: A distinctly darker buffish/pink fabric but with the 
same size and quantity of inclusions as Fabric A. Brown/Red A7 
or 7.SYR 8/4. 
The majority of the sherds and vessels present are of Fabric A, 
including all but one sherd from Site 2. The size of the vessel 
appears to determine the amount and size of the inclusions, as 
would be expected. 

Glazes 
ost of the glazes are either pinkish/white, white tinged with 
blue or pale blue. Several of the vessels appear to have a thick 
treacly glaze which tends to bubble in firing, leaving small 
pin-sized holes in the surface. Decoration is usually either 
dark blue or purple on a pale blue ground but a few pieces 
display polychrome decoration, including a tile fragment (131 , 
from 2/13) which is reddish orange and green on a pale blue 
ground. 

Forms 
In general while most of the forms are small flat wares, plates , 
etc., there are several thick-walled bowls. Finely potted hollow 
wares, such as cups etc., are few, but at least two are 
illustrated (111, 112, 113). 
About one third of the total of all the finds discussed here are 
accounted for by sherds of biscuit ware. These vessels are of 
the same form and fabrics as the discarded, finished and , 
presumably used, vessels. 

Dating 
Most of the tin-glazed finds from Site 1 would appear, by 
analogy with other material from the area, to date between c . 
1710-1730 . One possible exception to this would be the drug"-Jar 
(133) which could easily be half a century earlier and already 
old when deposited. The total absence of biscuit ware in the 
small collection of finds from Site 2 could possibly indicate 
that these wares date from the period when the tin-glazed 
potteries of Liverpool were in their infancy in the late 17th 
century . 

Discussion 
The fairly close similarity between both the finished vessels 
and the biscuit ware found on Site 1, in both form and fabric , 
would imply that the majority of the vessels were of local , 
Liverpool , manufacture . All the sherds from Site 2 are very 
small and well mixed with other ceramic fragments. They are 
therefore probably derived from widespread refuse collection and 
subsequent dumping in the Pool. 
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Tin-glazed Earthenware 

Decorated Sherds 

101 . 

102. 

103. 

104. 

105. 

106. 

107. 

108. 

109. 

Base sherd of a dish with a foot-ring, fabric A. Pinkish 
white glazed with pin-sized holes in the surface and a 
few cobalt spots . Blue internal decoration. 1/75 . 
Probably the same vessel as 102. 

Body sherd of a hollow ware, probably a dish or bowl, 
fabric A. Crazed pinkish white glaze with pale and medium 
blue internal decoration. Seven sherds of the same 
vessel . 1/60 . Probably the same vessel as 101 above. 

Body sherd of a hollow ware, probably a bowl, fabric A. 
Whitish glaze with blue decoration on both surfaces. 
1/59. 

Rim sherd of a hollow ware , fabric A. Pinkish blue glaze 
with pale and medium blue internal decoration. 1/75 . 

Base sherd of a dish with foot-ring , fabric A. Pinkish 
white glaze with a few spots of cobalt. Medium blue 
internal decoration . 1/72 . 

Body sherd of a flatware , fabric B. Pinkish white glaze 
on both surfaces. Orange and green foliage decoration. 
1/28. 

Body sherd of a hollow ware, fabric A. Bluish white glaze 
with orange, green and blue external polychrome floral 
decoration. 1/131. 

Blue sherd with a foot ring , fabric A. Pinkish white 
glaze with blue decoration on the inner surfaces. 1/59. 

Base sherd of a bowl with foot-ring , fabric A. Pinkish 
white glaze with pin-sized holes in the surface. Medium 
blue internal decoration. 1/60. 
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Fig. 21 Tin glazed earthenware: decorated sherds 101 - 109. (1:1) 



110. 

111 . 

112. 

113. 

114. 

115. 

116. 

117. 

118. 

119. 

Lid sherd from a hollow ware, fabric B. Whitish glaze 
with blue, red, green and orange decoration on the upper 
surface. 1/75. 

Two joining body sherds of a hollow ware, fabric B. Dark 
blue glaze on both surfaces with white painted decoration 
on the exterior. 1/124, SF 1513; 1/83, SF 1519. 

Two body sherds and one joining base sherd of a hollow 
ware of ointment jar type, fabric A. Pinkish white glaze 
with medium blue floral decoration on the exterior. 1/59. 

Two joining body sherds of a small hollow ware. Dark blue 
decoration on the exterior, the upper line of the border 
has an obvious transfer creasing. 1/75, 1/27. 

Body sherd of a plate, which has been fashioned into a 
counter, fabric A. Bluish glaze, with medium blue 
decoration on the inner surface. 1/59, SF 1527. 

Body sherd which has been fashioned into a counter, 
fabric A. Pinkish white glaze with medium blue internal 
decoration.1/75, SF 1502. 

Body sherd of a plate which has been fashioned into a 
counter, fabric A. Bluish white glaze with medium blue 
internal decoration. 1/60, SF 1505. 

Rim sherd of a plate, fabric A. Pale blue glaze with 
medium blue internal decoration. 1/60. 

Counter made from body sherd , fabric A. Bluish white 
external glaze, internally blue decoration under bluish 
white glaze . 2/97, SF Hl5 . 

Base sherd of a plate , fabric A. Bluish white glaze with 
dark blue internal decoration. 1/83. 

120. Base sherd of a plate, fabric A. Pinkish white glaze with 
pin-sized holes in the surface, remains of a scar on 
underside. Blue floral decoration on the inner surface. 
1/60. 
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121. 

122. 

123. 

124. 

125. 

126. 

127. 

Two joining plate sherds, fabric A. Pinkish white glaze 
with pin-sized holes in its surface. Blue decoration on 
internal surface. 1/59. 

Base sherd of a hollow ware, no foot-ring, fabric A. 
Badly crazed pinkish white glaze. Blue internal 
decoration. 1/60, 1/75. 

Base sherd of a hollow ware without a foot-ring , fabric 
A. Pinkish white glaze with pin-sized holes in the 
surface. Medium blue internal decoration. 1/71. 

Rim of a plate, fabric A. Bluish white glaze with medium 
and dark blue internal decoration. 1/75. 

Four joining sherds of a plate, fabric A. Pinkish white 
glaze with medium blue internal decoration and interlaced 
arcs on the rim. 1/60. 

Rim sherd of a plate, fabric A. Pinkish white glaze. Blue 
decoration on inner surface. 1/59. 

Base sherd of a plate, fabric A. Pale blue glaze with 
medium blue internal decoration. 1/71. 
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128. 

129. 

130. 

131. 

132. 

133. 

Rim sherd of a plate, fabric A. Pinkish blue glaze with 
medium blue internal decoration and blue interlaced arcs 
on the rim. 1/75. 

Rim sherd of a plate, fabric A. Pinkish white glaze with 
blue internal decoration and interlaced arcs on the rim. 
1/60. 

Body sherd of a plate, fabric A. Pinkish white glaze with 
small specks of cobalt . Inner surfaces decorated in a 
medium blue. 1/58. 

Fragment of polychrome tile , fabric A. Reddish orange and 
green decoration on pale blue. 2/13. 

Rim sherd of a plate , fabric A. Blue and purple 
decoration on a pale blue ground . 2/74 . 

Hollow ware of drug jar type, fabric A. Pinkish glaze on 
both surfaces with medium blue painted decoration of 
bands, dots and ribbons on the outer surface . The fabric , 
although very similar to type A, is a little creamier in 
colour and has fewer inclusions. Fourteen sherds from 
1/60 and fifteen sherds from 1/75 . 
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134. Two joining base sherds with foot-ring of small hollow 
ware, fabric A. Only the section is drawn. Pinkish blue 
external decoration. 1/59. 

Single-colour glazed sherds 

These are illustrated by a section drawing only. 

135. 

136. 

137. 

138. 

139. 

140. 

141. 

142. 

143. 

Base sherd of a hollow ware vessel with foot-ring, fabric 
A. Bluish crazed glaze on both surfaces. 1/59. 

Base sherd with foot-ring of small hollow ware vessel, 
fabric A. Mottled greyish glaze. 1/59. 

Rim sherd of a hollow ware vessel, fabric A. Whitish 
glaze on both surfaces. 1/59. 

Base sherd with foot-ring of hollow ware vessel, fabric 
A. Pinkish white glaze on both surfaces. 1/59. 

Rim sherd of a hollow ware vessel, similar to 136 above, 
fabric A. Mottled greyish cream glaze on both surfaces. 
1/60. 

Rim sherd and adjoining of a hollow ware vessel, fabric 
B. The exposed surfaces beneath the glaze is pinkish. 
Bluish glaze on both surfaces. 1/60. 

Handle sherd of a bleeding bowl, fabric A. Whitish pitted 
glaze on both surfaces. 1/72. 

Rim sherd of a hollow ware vessel, fabric A. Pinkish 
glaze on both surfaces. 1/75. 

Rim sherd and adjoining of a hollow ware vessel, with 
stub of handle, fabric A. Whitish glaze on both surfaces. 
1/134. 
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Biscuit Ware 

The sherds are illustrated by section drawings only . 

14 4 . 

145 . 

146 . 

147 . 

148. 

149 . 

Rim and sherd of a body flat ware , fabric A. 1/58. 

Rim and body sherd of a hollow bowl , fabric A. 1/83 . 

Miniature dish , biscuit fired , probably a test piec e , 
fabric ?A . 2/33 , SF Hl5 . 

Handle and rim sherd of a bleeding bowl with ' heart 
shaped ' opening , fabric B. 1/59 . 

Rim sherd of a hollow ware , fabric B . 1/75 . 

Rim sherd of a hollow ware , fabric A. 1/60 . 

Ki l n furniture - Saggars 

150 . 

151 . 

Saggar body sherd , coarse fabric similar to fabric A. 
Traces of four triangular knife-cut holes in the sid e 
wa l ls . 1/78 . 

Sagger body sherd as 150 . Four triangular kni fe -cut hol e s 
in the side walls . 1/72 . 
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STONEWARE J. Danby and R.A. Philpott 

Fabrics 

The range of fabrics is narrow, consisting of two principal 
types. 

1. Hard close grained fabric with few inclusions, comprising 
few small dark inclusions up to 0.3mm, very few small red 
inclusions up to 0.3mm and very few larger dark brown 
inclusions up to O.Smm. Occasional small voids. Cream to 
dark grey in colour. 

2. As fabric 1 but with a few small quartz inclusions up to 
O.lmm. 

Glazes 

Stoneware glazes are subject to wide variation. The earliest 
glaze is the purplish grey mottled effect of the Bellarmine jug 
neck (no 167) but a more even brown glaze with only light 
pitting of the surface is common in the early 18th century 
vessels. Many tankards of this period are glazed over a dipped 
ferrous slip on the upper part of the vessel which yields a dark 
or mid brown colour on the slip while leaving the rest a fawn or 
straw colour . Exceptions include Westerwald lead glazed 
fragments with cobalt and manganese decoration . Later 
stonewares , particularly from Site 2, are typically brown , and 
include flagons and bottles produced up to the early part of 
this century. 

Forms 

Major early 18th century forms include the tankard, a tall, 
straight sided vessel with a handle , a globular tankard with 
high straight neck and a variety of more or less hemispherical 
bowls . Flagons, bottles and occasional dishes characteristic of 
the 19th century occur on Site 2 . 

Dating 

The majority of stoneware from Site 1 was recovered from the 
large contexts in the Market area sealed by the levelling of c . 
1726 , although sm.all groups of sherds, many undoubtedly 
residual , are found in later contexts . A sherd from near the 

77 



base of a white-dipped stoneware tankard bears the excise stamp 
WR (no 166) and although this mark remained in use until the 
late 18th century on stoneware vessels (Oswald, Hildyard and 
Hughes 1982 , 279) , its discovery in a pre-levelling context 
(1/29) provides a terminus ante quern of c. 1726 in this 
instance. 

Apart from a few fragments of 17th century jugs in phase 1, 
stoneware from Site 2 appears largely in 19th-20th century 
contexts of phases 6 and 7. 

Discussion 

Several different types of stoneware were recovered in the two 
excavations . A Bellarmine jug neck from a dumped deposit in the 
Pool (2/149, no 167) on Site 2 is dated to c . 1640-60 by 
associated clay pipes and together with a scatter of sherds of 
Westerwald (e.g. no 165) of the late 17th or early 18th century 
provides evidence of imported wares . Brown stoneware 
predominates in the early 18th century material from Site 1, but 
white-dipped stoneware, introduced c. 1715, is represented by 
more than 10 sherds in five pre-levelling contexts (26, 27, 59, 
71, 72) . White salt-glazed stoneware, introduced c . 1730, is 
rare in phase 2, and is present only in small quantities in 
later contexts. One sherd of scratch blue occurs in a mid
eighteenth century drain fill (1/87), the other is from a 
residual context (1/131). 

The major form of the early 18th century, the straight sided 
tankard, can be compared broadly to examples from a number of 
areas, but the Liverpool material shows distinct differences in 
detail. Tankards from Burslem lack the leaf designs current at 
Liverpool and have hollow bases, turned foot-rings and often 
bulging walls (Kelly 1973, 16-17). The decorative motifs in the 
pre-levelling phase are limited. Simple turned rings occur above 
the base and handle and a limited repertoire of leaf patterns, 
panels of densely packed horizontal or single vertical and 
criss-cross lines, usually impressed with a corrugated 
instrument. The impressed decoration is confined to brown 
stoneware where there is a strong contrast between the body 
colour and glaze. 

Fragments of salt glazed saggar and vitrified fire-box from a 
phase 5 context on Site 1 (1/113) may be associated with the 
manufacture of flagons in the 19th century. 
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Stonewares 

152. 

153. 

154 . 

155. 

156. 

157. 

158. 

159. 

Fragment of tankard with handle attached at top. Glaze 
externally dark lustrous brown, internally dark brown 
shading to straw from rim down. Handle luted on over 
decorated band. 3 sherds from 1/26 . 

Fragment of tankard. Glaze externally dark lustrous brown 
to lowest band of decoration, below this thin lighter 
brown, internally straw in colour. 
4 sherds from 1/59, 1 sherd from 1/26. 

Base and wall of tankard. Pale straw glaze internally, 
mid brown externally except buff towards base. 
3 sherds from 1/60, 1 from 1/159, 1 from 1/75. 

Base of tankard. Internal glaze thin and straw in colour, 
externally deep rich brown, lighter towards base. 
3 sherds from 1/72. 

Rim and wall of tankard. Thin pale glaze internally, 
externally dark brown at top shading to pale yellow at 
the base. 10 sherds from 1/27, 1 from 1/72. 

Body sherd of tankard. Chocolate brown glaze externally, 
thin pale ilaze internally. 1 sherd from 1/59. 

Fragment of globular bodied jug with straight sided neck. 
Uneven dark brown glaze externally, internally thinner 
and pale brown . 9 sherds from 1/72. 

Rim and body of bowl. Glaze externally dark brown but 
grey-cream above base, internally dark brown at the rim 
and lighter below. The vessel has a flaw where a large 
inclusion in the body has burned out near the base a 
crack has developed. 1 sherd from 1/59, 1 from 1/79. 
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160. Body sherd of straight sided vessel. Colourless glaze 
internally and externally. 1 sherd from 1/59. 

161. Fragment from tankard. Uneven thin dark brown glazed 
externally, internally pale straw in colour. 
1 sherd from 1/26, 3 from 1/59. 

162. Fragment of straight sided vessel. Colourless glaze. 
1 sherd from 1/59. 

163. Fragment of straight sided vessel. Colourless glaze, 
crazed externally. 1 sherd from 1/26. 

164. Fragment of straight sided vessel. Colourless glaze. 
1 sherd from 1/59. 

165 . Fragment of Westerwald vessel. Floral design, moulded in 
relief, with purple flowers over a blue background on 
pale blue ground, internally glazed in pale blue. 
Blue/grey fabric with some large white clay inclusions up 
to lrnrn. Probably mid 17th century. 1 sherd from 2/133. 

166 . Body sherd near base of white-dipped stoneware tankard. 
Cream, crazed glaze, over hard pale grey body, fabric B, 
bears excise stamp 'WR', dated by context to c. 1715-
1726. 1 sherd from 1/59. ~ 

167 . Neck and rim of Bellarmine jug, with base of handle. 
Glazed externally only with mid grey ground with reddish 
brown speckling, some glaze has trickled down inside 
neck . Mid 17th century, ?Rhineland. 1 sherd from 2/149 . 

North Devon Gravel Tempered Ware 

168. 

16 9 . 

17 0. 

Rim of ?bowl; internal orange glaze throughout, through 
which large grits project. The other fragments from 1/122 
and the single sherd from 1/101 probably also belong to 
the same vessel. Pink fabrics throughout. (Watkins 1960, 
43 , fig 22) . 1 sherd from 1/122 . 

Rim and handle stub from a large cooking pot. Three 
joining sherds, 1 from 1/59, 2 from 1/71, SF 1531. 

Base sherd of ?pancheon form; worn internal glaze. 
(Watkins 1960 , 43, fig 23). 1 sherd from 1/71, SF 1533. 
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NORTH DEVON GRAVEL TEMPERED WARE P.J. Davey . 

Fabric 

All sherds are characterised by the presence of many large (up 
to 2 .0mm diameter) angular grits, mostly quartz - some milky, 
some translucent - with varying degrees of rolling. External and 
unglazed surfaces usually oxidised pink (5YR 6/6 - 2/5YR 6/8), 
interiors and surfaces covered by glaze reduced grey (N5). Most 
examples are sooted on the exterior as though used over the 
fire. 

Glazes 

Clear lead glazed interiors which take on the colour of the 
underlying body, i.e . orange, where directly on a pink body (5YR 
5/8), and usually dark green on the reduced areas (2.5Y 4/4). 

Forms 

The material is very fragmentary. Large storage vessels and 
cooking pots predominate (e.g. no 169), with one example of a 
bowl with flanged rim (no 168) and one pancheon type (no 170). 

Dating 

At Site 1 twenty-nine of the thirty-four sherds are from 
contexts which can be dated to c. 1726 (phase 2); the other five 
sherds are from the fills of features which have almost 
certainly destroyed contexts of the same period , and should 
therefore be regarded as residual. At Site 2 both sherds 
recovered were found in phase 1 tipping contexts, dated on clay 
pipe evidence to the middle of the 17th century (2/141; 2/145). 

Discussion 

North Devon Gravel Tempered Ware has now been recognised on a 
number of sites in the North West and represents the continuance 
of an Atlantic/Irish Sea movement of pottery from at least Roman 
times up to the 18th century (Davey and Rutter 1977). Some of 
the best dated groups and published forms are from the 17th and 
18th centuries in the USA (Watkins 1960), but its recent 
discovery in a context of c. 1730 at Norton Priory, Cheshire 
confirms the dating of thernaterial from Site 1 at Liverpool. 
Quantities at both sites are small and probably represent casual 
loss by sailors rather than trade in the ware itself. 
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BLACK GLAZED WARE R.A. Philpott. 

Fabrics 

The fabrics of the black glazed earthenwares are derived from 
the iron-rich clays of the coal measures. These fire to a range 
of colours from light orange to an over-fired purplish grey, the 
most typical being an orange-red or brick-red. The common source 
for the clays has resulted in a consistent range of inclusions 
in most vessels, and variation in fabric is confined to the size 
and quantity of inclusions and the degree of mixing of different 
coloured clays. The differences between fabrics are therefore 
most attributable to the degree of preparation of the clay. Most 
of the fabrics form a continuum from coarse to pure, which has 
been designated fabric B. This has then been subdivided 
according to the size and frequency of inclusions into three 
subjective categories, coarse, medium and fine. 

Thin sectioning of black glazed pottery from Rainford revealed 
that what appeared to be a range of different fabrics was in 
fact from a single source, the clay having been prepared and 
refined to varying extents. 

The terms 'fine' and 'coarse' to distinguish vessels on the 
basis of the purity of fabric, although convenient, is not 
always accurate, since some early 18th century thin-walled 
globular cups have coarse banded fabrics, while many large 
storage vessels have relatively pure fabrics. Other 
considerations such as the form and thickness of the walls have 
been taken into account in the clasif ication. 

A fabric with different characteristics (fabric A) occurs in the 
earlier contexts of 17th century date on Site 2 and in its pure 
form was used for thin-walled globular cups, where it tends to 
fire to a brick-red colour. 

Fabric A: 

Fabric B: 
(coarse) 

A few white rounded clay inclusions up to lmm, some 
small grog up to O.lmm, few spaces, brick red fabric 
when correctly fired but often overfired to purplish 
grey. Particularly common for facetted tygs and 
globular cups of the mid-late 17th century. 

Frequent inclusions, many quartz up to lmm, some 
rounded white clay up to 4mm, some angular shale, 
occasionally up to lOmm, usually up to 4mm, some 
banding of white/buff and red clays due to poor 
mixing. 

85 



Fabric B: 
(medium) 

Fabric B: 
(fine) 

Glazes 

Fewer inclusions, many quartz up to O.Smm, some or 
few angular shale up to Smm, some rounded clay up to 
2mm, occasional grog up to lmm, banding infrequent . 

Few or very few inclusions, occasional grog up to 
lmm, some quartz up to 0.Smm, some shale up to lmm, 
few white clay up to O.Smm, no banding. 

The thickness of the glaze at all periods determines the quality 
of the finish. A thicker application gives a smooth, glossy, 
even finish but where the glaze is thinner or has partially 
burnt off in the firing , as often occurs on the larger coarse 
vessels, inclusions in the fabric result in a gritty surface 
texture. Glazing of the small fine ware cups is generally more 
even and consistent than on larger storage vessels, where 
unglazed areas are often splashed unintentionally and the effect 
is patchy and careless. The direction of the trickled glaze 
towards the rim of the large vessels shows that these frequently 
were fired in an inverted position and a few retain traces of 
sand adhering to the glaze on top of the rim suggesting these 
were stacked directly on the kiln floor. 

Some chronological developments are evident in the colour and 
finish of the glaze. In the earlier vessels of the mid to late 
17th century, the usual colour of the glaze is purple or 
purplish black, but overfiring often gave a dull dark brown 
finish. At some time in the mid to late 18th century a 
distinctive even , glossy, black glaze with a metallic sheen was 
introduced which was widely used into the 19th century for fine 
ware cups and dishes and some large storage jars. 

Many vessels, particularly large storage types, have a red slip 
applied all over the body. Glazing on pancheons and bowls is 
normally internal only, and on jugs, external only. Storage 
vessels are usually unglazed on the top of the rim. 

Forms 

The major fine ware forms include tygs, some facetted , globular 
cups, bowls, jugs and small storage vessels . Coarse wares 
consist of large storage vessels, open bowls with flanged rims 
and a few unusual forms (skillet, pot oven, bung-hole pitcher). 

Dating 

Black glazed earthenwares form the most prolific finds from the 
two excavations, and occur throughout the whole sequence of 
deposits. Examination of this pottery throws light on 
chronological developments from the mid 17th to 19th centuries, 
and provides evidence for the decline in popularity of fine 
black glazed wares by the early 18th century . 
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Discussion 

The earliest pottery from either excavation was a single body 
sherd of purplish black ware from the shoulder of a storage 
vessel with applied strip of thumb impressed decoration from 
1/72 (SF 1536) where it was presumably residual. The fabric is 
unlike that of the later 17th and 18th century wares being very 
gritty with a grey core . The internal wall has splashes of 
glaze . This isolated sherd has a close parallel at Lymm which is 
dated to the second half of the 15th century (Davey 1977a , 51, 
fig 20). 

The earliest context on Site 2 (2/179) contains , alongside a few 
water abraded fragments, a body sherd with dark brown glaze over 
a grey and orange red body and lightly glazed purplish red 
internal surface closely similar to Cistercian ware. 

Early black glazed vessels, largely from Site ·2, are 
characterized by coarse wares with patchy brown, purplish-brown 
or black glazes, and simple rolled rims (nos 249 , 250), often 
overfired, and fine wares with even, treacly, brownish black 
glaze, (through which white shale inclusions in the body appear 
as yellow) over a relatively pure brick red body. Globular cups 
and posset cups occur, as do a few sherds of carinated and 
facetted tygs (nos 173 , 174, 191) . A few sherds of the facetted 
tygs also occur in levelling phases on Site 1, suggesting their 
use continued until the early 18th century . 

By far the largest groups of black glazed ware occur in the 
levelling phases of Site 1, particularly the Fish Market and 
Cage. These mostly consisted of coarse storage vessels with 
strap handles and thick squared rims (e.g. nos 229-231), and 
bowls of truncated conical form with flanged rims (e.g. nos 216-
224). Glazing on the large storage vessels was careless, 
especially towards the rim, and unglazed or partially glazed 
areas are common. A few jugs, mostly unglazed internally , and 
fine ware vessels, especially globular cups, occur. By the early 
18th century the glazes on the fine wares are more uniformly 
black. 

Although coarse wares outnumber fine wares in the 17th century 
contexts on both sites, the disparity is considerably greater in 
the early 18th century features, particularly on Site 1, where 
large storage vessels and bowls are predominant, reflecting the 
use of this area before c. 1726 as a market where such vessels 
would p~ widely used for~ransportation, storage and display of 
produce. However, fine wares are also scarce in this period on 
Site 2, and this may mirror the decline in manufacture of fine 
black glazed wares by the early 18th century in favour of 
superior stoneware vessels which were increasingly preferred for 
table use throughout the country at this time. Many potteries 
were reduced by this period to producing coarse ware vessels for 
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domestic and farm use, principally pancheons or bowls and 
storage vessels, and the tradition of fine walled table wares, 
tygs and posset cups, which began with the introduction of 
Cistercian ware in the 16th century, came to an end. Mottled 
ware, whose production began c. 1680 or a little earlier, along 
with stoneware, seems to have---Yargely cornered the market in 
fine tankards and other drinking vessels by the 1720s as no 
black glazed tankards and only a few cups were found in the 
levelling layers on Site 1, while mottled ware and stoneware 
tankards and cups were relatively common. 

On Site 2 alongside coarser vessels with the gritty surface 
often found in earlier tygs is a distinctive even metallic black 
glaze (e.g. no 244) which, as recent excavations at Prescot have 
shown, was introduced there c. 1750 (Philpott and Davey 1984, 
22). Finishing is generally more meticulous on later coarse 
vessels. Storage vessels similar to the Market area vessels of 
the early 18th century still occur but the rims are thinner and 
less square (255, 256, 259). Pancheons or bowls too have a wider 
flanged rim, while no 239 seems to represent a transitional 
type. A similar development towards finer, thinner rims, often 
flanged in shape, occurs in the late 18th century f inewares (nos 
240, 245, 246) 

A few later fineware vessels are represented, although many 
sherds are probably residual on both sites. A complete, 
globular, one handled cup (from 2/34; not illustrated) has the 
smooth metallic glaze typical of the late 18th or 19th century 
types. 

A single rim sherd from phase 6 (2/125, no 254) bears the 
inscription [ ]IS XII, stamped from two crude dies. The meaning 
is uncertain but presumably refers to the capacity of the 
vessel. 

The place of manufacture of the black glazed wares is uncertain. 
The f acetted and carinated tygs are identical to South 
Lancashire examples found in Rainford and may have been made 
there (Harris-Gibson 1877, 167-8; Leigh 1977, fig. 45, nos 36, 
37, 38). Production of black glazed wares locally is attested by 
excavation at a number of sites in the North West. Recent 
excavations in Prescot have uncovered black glazed saggars at 
several sites in the town (P84/14, 20, 26; excavated in 1984, 
Philpott and Davey 1984, 19; Twist's House and Derby Street, 
Prescot; Holgate forthcoming), although in addition to the usual 
red fabrics found in Liverpool, iron glazes there were applied 
over a buff fabric. Other local production sites are known at 
Buckley, Clwyd (Amery and Davey 1979) and Burslem, Staffordshire 
(Kelly 1968). The fabric series suggests that this cheap and 
utilitarian type of domestic earthenware was produced locally 
where Coal Measures clay was available, and for the source of 
the majority of the Liverpool material we need look no further 
than the South Lancashire region. 
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Black Glazed Fine Wares 

Site 1 

All vessels glazed internally and externally unless otherwise 
stated. 

171. 

172. 

173. 

174. 

175. 

176. 

177. 

178. 

179. 

Near complete tyg, patchy purplish brown to black glaze, 
brick red fabric A, (illustrated in Davey 1977b, 14). 
16 sherds from 1/156. 

Base of handled tyg, glossy even black glaze to just 
above base, purple vitreous finish elsewhere , brick red 
fabric B (fine). 1 sherd from 1/25. 

Part of profile near base of facetted tyg, blistered and 
overfired brown-purple glaze, grey, overfired fabric A. 
1 sherd from 1/145. 

Part of profile near base of facetted tyg, dark brown to 
black glaze, brick red fabric A. 1 sherd from 1/153. 

Rim of fine flared handled ?cup, glossy even black glaze, 
purplish red fabric B (fine). 5 sherds from 1/59. 

Rim and lip of jug, gritty surface, brownish black even 
glaze, orange-purple fabric B (fine). 1 sherd from 1/60. 

Rim of jug/posset cup, even glossy black glaze, purplish 
fabric B (very fine). 1 sherd from 1/134. 

Profile of posset pot. even black glaze, overfired purple 
fabric B (very fine). 3 sherds from 1/78. 

Base of handled cup, glossy black glaze, trickled to base 
at one point, external wall has purple vitreous finish, 
light red fabric B (fine). 1 sherd from 1/60. 
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180. 

181 . 

182. 

183. 

184 . 

185 . 

186 . 

187. 

188. 

189. 

Base of globular cup, dull metallic overfired grey glaze, 
purplish fabric A. 1 she rd from 1/60. 

Rim and handle of cup, even brownish black glaze , 
overfired purplish fabric B (medium-fine) with a few 
large inclusions. 1 she rd from 1/27. 

Body sherd with part of loop handle, metallic brownish 
black glaze, patchy on unde rside of handle, purplish 
overfired fabric B (fine ). 1 sherd from 1/59. 

Rim and top of hollow ware vessel, brownish black glaze, 
slightly overfired, overall red slip, purplish fabric B 
(fine). l sherd from 1/ 59. 

Rim of fine open bowl, e v e n glossy black glaze , brick red 
fabric A. 5 sherds from 1/ 122. 

Rim of flared open bowl, glossy even black glaze, 
overfired purplish fabric A. 1 sherd from l/~O. 

Rim of tine jar, glossy even black glaze, light purplish 
fabric A. 1 sherd from 1/ 59. 

Rim of small jar, gritty surface, thick glossy black 
glaze, very sandy light orange fabric B, some banding of 
clays. 2 sherds from 1/ 71 . 

Rim of small jar, gritty black glaze , fabric B (medium), 
some banding of clays. 2 sherds from 1/71. 

Rim of vessel, gritty purplish brown to black glaze, 
overfired purplish fabric A. 1 sherd from 1/78. 
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Site 2 

190. 

191. 

192. 

193. 

194. 

195. 

196. 

197. 

198. 

199. 

Base of tyg , dull purplish brown glaze, fabric A, 
overfired to dark grey . 1 sherd from 2/97. 

Sherd near base of facetted tyg, dark brown glaze, 
overfired purplish fabric ?A . 1 sherd from 2/154. 

Rim of jar, brown gritty glaze below rim internally, 
externally gritty glaze, fabric B, partly reduced to 
blue-grey. 2 sherds from 2/161. 

Rim of fine ware vessel (?posset cup), gritty black 
glaze, brick red fabric A. 1 sherd from 2/173. 

Rim of flared vessel, purple to black patchy thin glaze 
externally, thicker internally, brick red fabric A. 
1 sherd from 2/171. 

Rim of large jar, thick glossy black glaze, thin purplish 
glaze under rim, purplish fabric B (fine-medium). 
1 sherd from 2/97. 

Rim of vessel, even glossy black glaze, orange red fabric 
B (fine). 1 sherd from 2/97. 

Rim of large vessel, external glaze trickled down over 
unglazed area, even thick speckled brownish black glaze, 
brick red fabric B (fine). 1 sherd from 2/45. 

Rim of large vessel, glossy even glaze but gritty on 
body, orange red fabric, as A but some quartz. 
1 sherd from 2/501. 

Part of profile of handled cup/tyg, overfired to metallic 
purple brown glaze, fabric dark grey ?A. 
1 sherd from 2/135. 
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Black Glazed Coarse Wares 
Site 1 
All vessels glazed internally and externally unless otherwise stated . 
A. Open Vessels : Phase 2 
200. Rim of large storage vessel ; internal , coarse gritty glaze over 

red slip ; light orange fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 1/59. 
201. Rim of large storage vessel; even brown-black glaze; purplish 

overfired fabric B (medium) . 1 sherd from 1/59 . 
202. Rim of storage vessel; thick even glossy black glaze on 

interior; purplish brown vitreous external surface ; fabric B 
(medium). 1 sherd from 1/26, 1 from 1/59. 

203. Rim of storage vessel ; glazed inside over red slip ; fire 
blackened outside ; orange red fabric B (coarse). 
1 sherd from 1/60 . 

204. Rim of bowl ; patchy brownish black glaze , poorly fi nished on 
rim; brick red fabric B (medium) . 1 sherd from 1/59 . 

205. Rim of vessel ; glazed internally only over red slip ; hard 
volatilized brownish purple external glaze; overfired purplish 
fabric B (medium) . 1 sherd from 1/27. 

206. Rim of storage vessel; external glaze gritty and crazed; 
ung l azed under the rim; fabric B (medium). 3 sherds from 1/59. 

207. Rim of storage vessel; patchy purplish black glaze; as fabric B 
(medium), brick red but occasional large pebbles up to 8mm and 
shale up to lOmm . 1 sherd from 1/60 . 

208. Rim of storage vessel/jar; gritty black glaze internally; 
patchy purple glaze burnt off on outside and top of rim; 
overfired purplish fabric B (medium) . 1 sherd from 1/72. 

209. Rim of vessel ; glazed internally only with patchy, gritty 
glaze; light orange red fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 1/87. 

210. Rim of vessel ; glazed internally only, glaze dribbled towards 
the rim; externally splashed and burnt purplish glaze; very 
coarse fabric B . 1 sherd from 1/29 . 

B. Other Forms: Phase 2 
211. Rim o f vessel of unusual form ; dark brown-black flaked and 

crazed glaze; fabric B (medium) . 1 sherd from 1/60. 
212. Rim of vessel; external thick glossy glaze , internally patchy 

and gritty; purple-grey fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 1/60. 
213. Rim of large storage vessel; small areas of dribbled glaze over 

red slip; orange fabric B (medium-fine). 1 sherd from 1/59. 
214. Rim; all over red slip ; glazed externally and over rim in 

brownish black volatilized glaze internally; overfired purplish 
fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 1/72 . 

215. Rim of storage vessel; very patchy glaze all over red slip; 
orange fabric (medium). 1 sherd from 1/72. 

C. Pancheons / Bowls: Phase 2 
216. Rim of pancheon ; uneven, crazed glaze over red slip; unglazed 

outside; orange fabric B (coarse). 2 sherds from 1/60 . 
217. Rim o f pancheon ; thick glossy metallic glaze over red slip 

inside only; patch of sand adhering to trickled glaze on top of 
the rim; orange-red fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 1/59. 

218. Rim; even dark brown-black internal glaze over red slip; 
overfire d brick red , fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 1/59. 

219. Rim; patchy brown-black external glaze over red slip; thicker 
inside , orange-red fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 1/71. 

220. Rim of pancheon ; glossy internal glaze over red slip, splashed 
on rim; light orange-red fabric B (coarse). 2 sherds from 1/59. 
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221. Rim of bowl; all over red slip; thick black glaze 
internally, dribbled glaze on outside, with very large 
inclusions causing fracture of surface; light orange 
fabric B (medium); 1 ~herd from 1/60. 

Phase 2 and Phase 4 

222. 

Phase 5 

223. 

Phase 6 

224. 

Rim; patchy internal glaze; brown-black external 
volatilized purplish glaze, purplish fabric B (medium); 
1 sherd from 1/59, 1 sherd from 1/80 . 

Rim of pancheon; thick brown-black glaze internally , and 
splashed externally; all over red slip; orange and white 
banded fabric B (coarse); 2 sherds from 1/122 . 

Rim sherd with all over red slip; internal purplish brown 
glaze; external glaze volatilized; orange fabric B . 
(medium); 1 sherd from 1/119. 

B.Storage vessels 

All glazed internally and externally but not on flattened rim 
unless otherwise stated. 

Phase 2 

225. 

226. 

227. 

228. 

229. 

230. 

231. 

Rim of storage vessel; coarse uneven brown-black gritty 
glaze; all over red slip; orange and white banded fabric 
B (medium); 1 sherd from 1/60. 
Rim of large storage vessel with strap handle; speckled 
dark brown glaze, patchy below rim internally; all over 
red slip; light orange fabric B (medium); 
5 sherds from 1/59. 
Rim of storage vessel; thick even glossy black glaze, 
patchy on rim only, glaze dribbled onto rim; overfired 
light brown fabric B (medium); 1 sherd from 1/60. 
Rim of storage vessel; patchy purplish black glaze; 
differential firing on top of rim may indicate position 
of spacers; fabric B (medium); 1 sherd from 1/59. 
Rim of large storage vessel with strap handles; glaze 
varies from thin gritty finish to glossy even surface; 
purplish overfired fabric B (medium); 
3 sherds from 1/60, 1 from 1/75. 
Rim of large storage vessel with strap handles; glaze 
varies from uneven gritty finish to thick glossy black; 
overfired purple fabric B (medium); 3 sherds from 1/60. 
Rim of storage vessel; all over red slip; patchy dark 
brown-black glaze; fabric B (medium); 
1 sherd from 1/60. 
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232. 

233. 

Rim of storage vess~l ; r e d slip ; thick black glaze trickled 
towards the rim; t ~bric B (medium). 1 sherd from 1/60. 
Rim of storage vessel ; p atchy g ritty black glaze; orange-red 
fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 1/60 . 

Other forms: Phase 2 

234. 

Pha s·.: 5 

235. 

Phase 7 

236. 

Folded handle from ?skillet; black glaze internally and on part 
of top of handl e ; outside is fire blackened; all over red slip; 
light ordnge fabric B (me dium). 1 sherd from 1/59. 

Rim 
red 

of pot oven, pie-crust decoration; thick glossy glaze over 
slip; orange-red fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 1/29. 

Rim of vessel; glossy even dark brown-black glaze; orange-red 
fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 1/91. 

Site 2: Large storage vessels / pancheons 

All glazed internally only unless otherwise stated. 

Phase 3 

237. 

238. 

Phase 6 

239. 

240. 

Phase 7 

241. 

242. 

243. 

244. 

Well 

245. 

246. 

Rim; all over red slip; gritty, patchy glaze on part of top of 
rim; fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 2/44. 
Rim of bowl; red all over slip ; thick brown-black glaze on top 
of rim; orange-red fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 2/66. 

Rim; even careful black glaze , well finished; well prepared 
brick red fabric B (fine-medium). 1 sherd from 2/130 . 
Rim of bowl; even thick black glaze internally; rim and 
external wall have purple red volatilized glaze; all over red 
slip; orange-red fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 2/131. 

Rim ; all over red slip; black glaze extends to top of rim; 
brick red fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 2/19. 
Whole profile of storage vessel/pancheon; even glossy black 
glaze internally only ; fabric B (medium) . 13 sherds from 2/19. 
Rim of open bowl; all over red slip; glossy black glaze 
internally and splashed on rim and external wall; hard brick 
red fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 2/18. 
Rim; metallic even black glaze; well finished; all over dark 
red slip; brick red fabric B (medium) . 1 sherd from 2/47. 

Rim ; even glossy glaze on top of rim and upper external wall 
over red slip; fabric B (fine). 1 sherd from 2/97. 
Rim ; glossy even glaze; all over dark red slip; hard orange-red 
fabric B (fine-medium). 1 sherd from 2/97. 
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247. Rim; g l ossy e v e n metall i c g l aze outside, underneath burnt 
off; oran, e -re d f abric B (medi um). 2 she rds from 2/97. 

Site 2: Large storage v e sse ls 

All glazed internally and externally but not on top of rim 
unless otherwise stated. 

Phase 2 

248. 

249. 

250. 

Phase 3 

251. 

Phase 4 

252. 

253. 

Phase 6 

254. 

Phase 7 

255 . 

256. 

257. 

258 . 

Well 

259. 

260. 

Rim o f storage jar; p atchy and gritty purp lish to black 
glaze; fabric B (medium). 1 she rd from 2/106. 
Rim of storage vessel; p ur p lish vitreous surface 
externally, patchy gritty darker glaze internally; 
overfired purple fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 2/135. 
Rim; all over red slip; gritty purple-black glaze 
internally only; external purple vitreous finish; orange
red fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 2/135. 

Rim; overfired externally to yellow-purple volatilized 
glaze; thick black internal glaze; patch of sand on top 
of rim; purplish fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 2/44. 

Rim; coarse g ritty uneve n gluze; fabric B (coarse); grey 
core. 1 sherd from 2/26. 
Rim of storage vessel; gritty glossy black glaze; red 
slip all over; light orange purple fabric B (coarse). 
5 sherds from 2/ 26. 

Rim of storage vessel; glossy even black glaze; stamped 
inscription below rim [ ]IS XII; brick red fabric B 
(medium). 1 sherd from 2/125. 

Rim of storage vessel; brown-black thick glaze; orange
red fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 2/1 . 
Rim of storage vessel; glossy metallic glaze; orange-red 
fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 2/13. 
Rim of storage vessel; even glossy glaze, patchy on rim ; 
brick red fabric B (fine). 1 sherd from 2/13. 
Rim of storage vessel; thin purple-brown glaze; overfired 
purplish fabric B (medium) . 1 sherd from 2/13 . 

Rim of stora ge vessel; gritty black glaze internally; red 
all over slip; fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 2/97. 
Rim of storage vessel; even glossy glaze below rim; 
heavily fired; fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 2/97. 
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261. Rim; metallic black glossy glaze finishing neatly below 
rim; orange-red fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 2/97. 

C. Other Forms - bowls, jugs, pot ovens of medium size 

Phase 1 
262. 

263. 

264. 

265. 

266. 

267. 

268. 

269. 

270. 

271. 

272. 

273. 

274. 

275. 

276. 

277. 

278. 

Rim of bowl; a second (distorted), with mark of handle; 
brown-black even glaze; purplish overfired fabric B 
(fine). 1 sherd from 2/142. 
Rim and part o f handle of jug; thin patchy purple-brown 
glaze; overfired fabric B (medium); grey core, purplish 
around core and grey immediately under surface. 
1 sherd from 2/156. 
Rim of ?storage vessel; turned decoration below rim; 
purple-brown patchy glaze; slightly overfired brick red 
to purplish fabric B (medium). 
1 sherd from 2/105, 1 sherd from 2/54. 
Rim and pouring lip of jug; thin purple to black glaze, 
internally gritty; overfired purplish fabric B (medium). 
1 sherd from 2/54. 
Rim of vessel; all over slip; patchy purple-black glaze; 
dark purple fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 2/54. 
Rim of jar; purple to black glaze, thicker on body; patch 
of sand on top of rim; gritty internally; brick red 
fabric B (fine). 1 sherd from 2/75. 
'Piecrust' rim of pot oven; all over red slip; hard brick 
red fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 2/81. 
Rim of jug; thin greyish glaze, speckled black outside; 
hard purplish fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 2/26. 
Rim of jar; thick mid-dark brown glaze; mark of separator 
on top of rim; hard overf ired brick red-purple fabric B 
(medium). 1 sherd from 2/131. · 
Base of ?bung-hole pitcher; gritty purple-brown glaze, 
with grey core; overfired purplish fabric B (fine). 
1 sherd from 2/135. 
Rim of storage vessel; thick dark brownish to black glaze 
externally, thin and gritty internally ; orange red fabric 
B (coarse) . 1 sherd from 2/14. 
Rim of storage vessel; external yellow-purple finish; 
glaze burnt off; internal thick dark brown gritty glaze 
begins 3cm below rim; inclusions of white clay up to 2mm; 
orange red-purple fabric B (medium). 1 sherd from 2/131. 
Rim of storage vessel; thick glossy black glaze 
externally, patchy and gritty internally ; orange-red 
fabric B (medium). 7 sherds from 2/14. 
Rim of jar; patchy dark brown-black glaze absent on top 
of rim; red all over slip; orange-red fabric B (medium). 
1 sherd from 2/97. 
Rim o f jar; thick, even black glaze starting 2cm between 
top of rim externally, lcm below internally; top of rim 
has vitreous dark finish; purplish fabric B (coarse). 
1 sherd from 2/97. 
R~m of storage vessel; thick even dark brown-black glaze 
over red slip begins l.5cm below rim outside; coarse 
banded buff/orange-red fabric B. 1 sherd from 2/97. 
Rim of pot oven; pinched 'pie-crust' decoration; red all 
over slip; gritty black glaze internally only; purplish 
hard fabric B (coarse). 1 sherd from 2/115. 
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SELF COLOURED WARE V. Innes 

Fabrics 

These vary from buff, through mixed red and buff-firing clays, 
to red. The coarsest bodies are of predominantly red clay and 
contain large, up to 1.2 cm, inclusions of grog, angular quartz 
and dark stone. Buff clay is included so the section through the 
fabric shows a laminated structure, similar to that seen in some 
mottled ware bodies. Some red bodies have a fine, close texture 
and a few inclusions apart from fine streaks of buff clay and 
small rounded particles of quartz. The buff bodies range in 
colour from very pale almost white to a slightly yellowy cream . 
Inclusions are few and consist of grog, quartz and very rarely 
black grits. 

Glazes 

The glaze is basically a clear lead, with in some cases, more or 
less pollution by iron . The effect is an enhancement of the 
colours in the body of the vessel and irregular enrichment by 
iron derived, for the most part, from the clay. Only the clear 
glaze on a buff body gives a uniform effect, which is yellow. On 
less pure bodies a variegated finish is produced ranging in 
colour from orange to dark brown. On a few examples which have 
been reduced the result is a mottled khaki green. 

Forms 

There is a very wide range of forms which includes kitchen, 
dairy, table and storage vessels. The majority are flatwares, 
being a range of bowls from about 10 to 24cm in diameter. Hollow 
wares include a round globular vessel with a thick rounded rim 
and a similar shape with an upright rim . There are also some 
tankard shapes and one example of a cup. The coarsest vessels 
have walls up to l.9cm thick. 

Dating 

Of the 310 sherds from South Castle Street one quarter came from 
secondary deposits. Pieces of the same vessel were found in a 
soil spread, a sewer trench, pit and levelling layer dating from 
about 1800 to 1850. Three quarters of the material came from 
four contemporary contexts: the Market Stalls, Stock Pits , Cage 
and Fish Market , all of which were sealed by a levelling of 
about 1726. 

The distribution from Site 2 is similar , although the 
significance is diminished by the limited nature of the 
excavation. Of a total of 151 sherds , 116 came from layer 26 

106 



and those sealed by it, or from features which had been cut 
through these. Of the remainder, 5 were from the Well (2/97) and 
only 30 from the large area of disturbed contexts which 
comprised the rest of the site . It would seem that a date range 
from about 1640, the phase 1 Pool tip, to 1730 is appropriate 
for this material. 

A date of about 1650 may be acceptable for the first appearance 
of this ware in Liverpool and of 1730 for its decline. 

Discussion 

This classification is large in terms of the variety of vessels , 
range of sizes and colour effects. It may in future prove 
possible to include groups which deserve separate attention , 
particularly the large coarse wares which , in view of the Norton 
Village discoveries , may be considered to be of local origin . 

The early 18th century levels at Norton Village produced vessels 
of a type similar to some Liverpool material (Greene and Hough 
1977 , 61-93). No 285 may be compared to an example from Hanley 
(Celoria and Kelly 1973 , 63, no 55) dating from before 1700 , no 
296 to vessels from Reckley Smithies (Crossley and Ashurst 1968 , 
50 , fig 18 , no 4) and no 304 to vessels from Potterspury (Mayes 
1968 , 79 , fig 32, nos 1-3) which belong to the mid to late 17th 
century . If it was not the forerunner of Mottled Ware some 
forms , particularly hollow-wares , seem to have been replaced by 
it . 
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Self Coloured Ware 

Site 1 

279. 

280. 

281. 

282. 

283 . 

Part base of a heavily constructed bowl. Scratches, 
indicative of use, appear on the patchily crazed glaze . 
The body is red and the glaze, on the inside only, 
produces a dark mottled brown. 1/59. 

Part base of a large ?dairy vessel. Two grooves run near 
the junction of the base and wall, and are interrupted by 
three holes which pierce the base. In the centre of the 
base are three grooves forming concentric circles and 
which probably surrounded a central hole. The glaze is 
confined to the inside except where it ran out through 
the holes. The body is a finely textured red and the 
glazed areas an irregularly mottled brown. The glaze is 
crazed in patches and shows signs of wear. 1/60 and 1/75. 

Part base and wall fragment of very heavy and coarse 
vessel . The glaze is extremely patchy and on the inside 
only . In the smoother areas it gives a reddisp effect but 
the colour deepens to dark brown and purple where the 
glaze has not spread evenly over rough areas on the 
vessel. The body is red with some of the largest 
inclusions seen in any of the material. 1/72 and 1/75. 

Base of a tankard shaped vessel. The outer surface is 
unglazed and the inner glazed patchily. Although the 
dense red body does not have a very high frequency of 
inclusions the inside surface of the base is made very 
rough by a profusion of light and dark inclusions. These 
may have resulted from some accident in the kiln . 1/59 . 

Rim fragment from very robust vessel. Glazed on the 
outside only , over a red body to give an orangey brown . 
The glaze is abraded in parts, especially where the 
surface is raised by protruding inclusions. 1/59 . 
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284. 

285. 

286. 

287. 

288. 

289. 

290. 

291. 

Rim sherd from a globular bowl with a thick rounded rim. 
A narrow line of glaze is visible on the top of the rim 
and inside a very sparse coating of glaze occurs in a 
patch. The texture of the body is red and smooth on the 
outside and very rough in the inside where numerous 
particles of quartz break up the surface. 1/75. 

Part of the rim of a shallow bowl. The edge of the rim is 
patterned with corrugations and there is a shallow groove 
where the bowl and rim flange meet. The bowl is glazed on 
the inside only and over the buff fabric which contains 
particles of iron-bearing inclusions the effect is of a 
yellow background mottled with brown. The glaze is crazed 
except for a small patch where it is very thin. 1/59. 

Fragment of rim and wall of deep, finely made bowl. The 
glaze is confined to the inside and is patchy, failing to 
cover two small areas and crazing most severely where it 
is thinnest. The outside of the bowl has a dense coating 
of carbon. Where neither carbon nor glaze obscure the 
surface a glossy slipped finish appears. The body is a 
finely textured buff and the glazed areas are yellow. 
1/144 and 1/28. 

Part rim with top peg of handle of a drinking vessel or 
jug. This may be a waster; opposite the handle 
attachment, on the inside of the vessel is a large hole 
where perhaps steam escaped or a large accidental 
inclusion of organic material burnt out. The vessel is 
slightly reduced , the glazed area (inside and outside) 
being a light khaki green and the body a grey-pink. 
The glaze is crazed. 1/159. 

Rim fragment with glaze on the inside only and not 
extending to the flat surface of the rim. The unglazed 
areas are covered by a dull pink slip which fired to a 
darker shade than the yellow-buff body beneath. 1/60. 

Rim fragment. The uniformly crazed glaze finishes at the 
angle of the bowl body and flat rim. The unglazed areas 
are covered by a slurried or slipped finish which is a 
dull dirty pink . The body is of a very mixed clay, but 
predominantly red. 1/60. 

Fragment of flat rimmed bowl; glazed only on the inside, 
a mottled orange shade over the yellow-buff body. Beneath 
the glaze, where it ends just under the rim, a thick 
coating has been applied. The unglazed outer surface has 
a slip which fired to a pink shade and is absent from the 
base of the pot, which is buff. The glaze is uniformly 
crazed. 1/78 and 1/72. 

Fragment of shallow bowl profile. The many dark and light 
inclusions in the pinky buff body create a highly 
variegated pattern in the glaze. The unglazed outer 
surface has a glossy slip which extends onto the 
underside of the base. Crazing is uniform. 1/72 and 1/27. 
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292. 

293. 

294 . 

295 . 

296 . 

297 . 

298 . 

Si te 2 . 

299 . 

Part of the rim of a deep bowl; glazed on the inside 
only. The outside edge of the rim shows signs of abrasion 
and the glazed surface, which is crazed , has scratches 
which could have occurred in use . The outer surface has 
two coatings; the first a dark red slipped finish and the 
second overlying it in parts seems to be a pale very thin 
slip which was trickled haphazardly over the outside of 
the vessel . 1/59 and 1/151. 

Fragment of shallow bowl. Glazed inside only, deep yellow 
over a pink-buff body. The unglazed outer surface has a 
glossy slipped finish mostly obscured by a heavy deposit 
of carbon. The glaze is crazed . 1/59 and 1/75. 

Glazed both sides. The body is slightly reduced and a 
setter mark has spoiled the rim . 1/75 . 

Part of a base of a bowl . The fabric is yellow-buff and 
the glaze , on the inside only , shades from light to dark 
brown . A piece of red-firing clay stuck in the glaze 
during firing and was partly removed , leaving a large 
oval mark in the glaze . The glaze is crazed and shows 
signs of hard wear. On the outside , at the angle between 
the wall of the pot and the flat base , the clay was 
pushed up in three places as if an attempt had been made 
to smooth away the angle . 1/60. 

Base fragment of a shallow bowl. The fine buff body is 
glazed pale yellow on the inside and is uniformly crazed . 
Pieces of buff grog in the body form random pale patches 
through it . Small particles of ferrous impurities have 
stained the glaze also . The outside of the vessel h as a 
slip which has fired to a pale brown. 1/72 . 

Base fragment of vessel with nearly vertical sides . The 
body is red, but with much buff clay in the form of fi ne 
striations and grog . The glaze , on the inside only , i s 
finely crazed and shows some sign of wear . The outs ide o f 
the vessel has fired to a dark purple . The angle between 
the flat base and the wall has been trimmed off . 1/72. 

Base fragment of a shallow bowl glazed on the insid e 
only . The crazed glaze has streaks of iron enrichmen t 
derived from the impurities in the fabric . The body is o f 
red-firing clay which has been reduced to a greyish pink. 
The glaze is khaki green . 1/60 . 

A complete profile of a shallow bowl . The glaze , o n the 
inside only , becomes sparse as it approaches the rim and 
peters out before reaching it . The body is buff , looki ng 
yellow through the thin glaze . Large pieces of buff g rog 
make paler mottles and cause irregularities in the inside 
surface . The outside has a dull slipped finish which h a s 
fired slightly darker than the body beneath . A small a rea 
on the inside of the base lacks glaze and it would seem 
that something adhered to the pot during firing . 2/149. 
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300. 

301. 

302. 

303. 

304. 

305. 

306. 

307. 

308. 

309. 

310. 

311. 

312. 

Part rim and body of globular vessel, with fragment of a 
handle stub. The body is dark red, appearing dark brown 
under the glaze. This is confined to the outside except 
where it ran over the rim, or through the hole which 
pierces the vessel to the right of the handle. The 
contour of the rim suggests a lid seating. If used in 
cooking the hole may have been provided to let steam 
escape, while food simmered or was kept warm. 2/64. 
Fragment of rim and wall of a small cup. The very fine 
buff body has unusual red inclusions showing through the 
glaze which mar an otherwise uniform yellow appearance. 
The glaze is crazed and thinner over the widest part 
outside and the inside curve below the rim. 2/130. 
Base, wall and handle of a tankard or jug. The red body 
has many fine buff clay striations together with rounded 
particles of grog. The glaze, both inside and out, is 
pink-brown over a brick red body. The buff grog shows 
through clearly as random white spots. 2/130 and 2/126. 
Base fragment from a shallow bowl. The heavily crazed 
internal glaze is a golden yellow over a pinky buff 
fabric. The outside has a dull pink slipped surface and 
the base has been trimmed with a knife to a more or less 
uniform thickness, and to remove the usual angle which 
occurs at the junction of base and wall. 2/141. 
Fragment of a rim in very dense red-firing clay which has 
been slightly reduced. The glaze is confined to the 
inside only. The outer surface has a dark purplish slip. 
The profile of this vessel is distorted, as though it had 
sagged a little during firing. 2/126. 
Base sherd of a small finely made vessel. The red-firing 
body has been slightly reduced, and the glaze, on both 
sides gives a deep purple-brown shade frequently broken 
up by the fragments of quartz and buff grog which show 
and protrude through the glaze. 2/16. 
Rim of globular pot glazed on both sides, dark brown over 
a red body. The top of the rim is abraded and in parts 
very thick glaze has chipped away. 2/135. 
Fragment of an upright rim and part of a handle stub. The 
glaze, though glossy, is very sparse and irregular, on 
both sides. The body is red. 2/84. 
Rim of a bowl glazed inside only. The glaze fails in 
parts on top of the rim. Where this happened and on the 
unglazed outside there is a slipped finish which fired to 
a purple shade. The body of the vessel is predominantly 
red, but is purple where reduced. 2/135. 
Rim fragment; yellow glaze on both sides of a fine buff 
body. The glaze is sparse on the underside of the rim. 
Where thick, it is crazed. 2/154. 
Fragment of a rim. Glazed on both sides producing a dark 
brown colour over a close textured red fabric. 2/155. 
Rim fragment with a long mark on top where it rested on 
another vessel during firing. The line is spoilt where 
something rested against it while wet. Where the internal 
glaze ends a dark red glossy slip extends over the edge 
and onto the outer surface where it retains its colour 
but loses the gloss. The body is pink-buff. 2/120. 
Rim fragment with internal glaze only. The unglazed 
surface has a pinkish slip over the buff body. 2/168. 
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UNGLAZED EARTHENWARES V. Innes and R.A. Philpott. 

Fabrics 

The fabrics of local pottery range from buff to red, many sherds 
having mixed bodies. Some sherds were very dense and without 
inclusions but the majority had a few angular dark grits and 
rounded fra~nents of quartz. Some sherds had a slipped or 
slurried finish. 

The sherds of North African red burnished ware from Site 1 have 
a dark brownish red fabric, with many dark inclusions, probably 
quartz, and an external surface roughly burnished to give a dark 
reddish brown finish. Those from Site 2 have a grey core, buff 
soft granular fabric with many fragments of quartz up to O.Smm 
covered with pinkish red slip internally and externally, 
burnished to glossy brownish red. (1 sherd has external slip 
only, and is internally dark buff). 

A single amphora sherd of Mediterranean, probably Spanish, 
origin has a dense light orange fabric with a pale grey core, 
some quartz inclusions up to lmm, a few dark inclusions of the 
same size and a few white clay inclusions up to O.Smm. 

Forms 

The forms must initially be divided into three groups. The first 
consists of unglazed fragments of vessels which may have been 
glazed to some extent; and fragments of vessels which were 
normally glazed, but which broke before the glost firing was 
carried out. Their forms are, of course, to be found among the 
glazed classes of pottery described elsewhere. 

The second group belongs chiefly to the butter-pot tradition of 
large tub-like or globular vessels , which were used for dairy 
and storage purposes. 

The final category consists of continental imports . Body sherds 
of North African red burnished were found on Site 1 but are not 
diagnostic of form . The sherds from Site 2 may be derived from 
the lower part of a globular jar. The fragment of amphora is too 
small to permit restoration of the complete form. 

Dating 

Most of the material from both sites dated to before about 1726 , 
having been sealed in both cases by levels of roughly that date . 
For the unglazed fragments of otherwise glazed vessels the date 
will be as found for separate classifications. 
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The butter-pot tradition is very widespread throughout the 
country and could have continued for a long time with little 
variation. Comparisons may be drawn with examples from Hanley 
(Celoria and Kelly 1973, 60, nos 9 and 10) which date to about 
1700. 

The North African red burnished ware sherds from Site 1 both 
occur in early 18th century contexts filled in general levelling 
in c. 1726 while that from Site 2 (2/44) occurs in the late 17th 
century tipping in the Pool (phase 3). The amphora sherd is 
derived from a pre-levelling context on Site 1 (1/29) and it 
therefore has a terminus ante quern of c. 1726. 

Discussion 

The presence of unglazed examples of several types of normally 
glazed pottery suggest that they may have been rnanuf actured 
locally. The extremely high number of sherds from the Fish 
Market may indicate that the origin of the fill was a nearby 
pottery kiln, kiln dump or glost oven. Futher evidence for a 
pottery works may be accepted in the f orrn of some of the rims 
(nos 322-328). They are similar to those on a series of saggars 
from Hanley (Kelly and Greaves 1974, 12, nos 189-207), though 
the Liverpool examples show no sign of having been used as such. 

The small group of sherds of North African red burnished ware, 
representing no more than one vessel from each site, together 
with the amphora from the Mediterranean are examples of the type 
of casual exotic import to be expected at a port with such 
cosmopolitan connections as Liverpool. 
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Unglazed Wc.res 

Sites 1 and 2 

313 . 

314 . 

315 . 

31 6 . 

31 7. 

318. 

3 1 9 . 

32 0 . 

321. 

Jl rir,1 of a globular ve!'.!:iCl i11 t.l .e butter-pot tradition 
(Celoria and Kelly 1973 , 18, fig . 4) . The fabric is red 
and the vessel shows si<., ns of use , the slip having worn 
away froic1 the inside of the rim. 1/60 . 

Rim fra1~ent of a globular , aMphora-like jar . The body 
is pink . 1/7 5 . 

Fragment of a saggar sealer (?).The fabric is red . 
(Kelly and Greaves 1974 , 35 , fig 22 , no 200) . 1/124 . 

Rim of a small deep bowl or jar. The fabric is dark 
orange and contains more dark grit than is found in a ny 
other sherd . 2/150 . 

A base of a tankard or bowl. The body is red , with buff 
l aminae . 1/72 . 

Part of a base and wall of a wedium walled vesse l i n 
butter-pot body . The fabric is dark red . 1/59 . 

Him in dark pink fabric. 2/7 . 

A unique base of fine pink fabric . This is the only 
e arthe nware vessel provided with a suppo rting f oot r i n g . 
2/33 . 

Rim in dark pink fabric . 2/79 . 
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A series of representative rims. 

322. Pink fabric. Internal diameter 47cm. 1/60. 

323. Pink fabric . Internal diameter 50crn. 1/60. 

324. Pink fabric. Internal diameter 12cm. 1/79. 

325. Pink fabric. Internal diameter 44cm. 1/75. 

326. Pink fabric. Internal diameter 3lcm. 1/75. 

327. Pink fabric. Internal diameter 24cm. 1/59. 

328. Pink fabric. Internal diameter 37cm. 1/60. 

329. Pink fabric . Internal diameter approximately 30cm. 1/71. 
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CLAY TOBACCO PIPES P.J. Davey 

Fabrics 

Two main fabric types are present. The first, which is off
white, coarse textured and inclusion-rich, is restricted to the 
earlier pipes of 17th century type. Dr Davidson of the 
Department of Geology, University of Liverpool has provided a 
thin section report (Davidson and Davey 1982, 327 , table 4; 336. 
Nos 1 and 2 below). The second fabric is much denser, with few 
v~ s ib le inclusions, and is very white. 

Glazes 

A few of the late pipe stems have glazed mouthpieces. 

Forms 

The 17th century forms are typical of South Lancashire and are 
rather more squat and less well finished than the equivalent 
Chester ~roducts (cf Rutter and Davey 1980 , 219 , fig. 79, nos 
48-63) . One or two examples may be transitional late 17th and 
early 18th century (e . g. no 17), but the large group of the 
1710s or early 1720s from the 1976 excavations show an industry 
with good quality products, also very similar to Chester. A 
number of decorated sterns occur using the horizontal zone 
technique which is normal to Rainford (Davey 1978 , fig 2 , nos 
23-25) . One Chester and two Dutch stems were also found (nos 35 , 
39 & 40 respectively) . 

Dating 

Stem-bore and form evidence taken together give a good 
indication of the dating of the major stratified groups . 

1976 Bore Date Total Bowl Date 

Levellin9 1713 . 77 41 1700-1730 

Fish Market c . 1715 1524 1700-1730 

Market 1706.12 83 1700-1730 

Ca5:1e 1717 . 60 381 1700-1730 

All main groups 1715.62 2029 1700-1730 
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1977 Bore Date Total Bowl Date 

Levelling 1719.89 37 1700-1730 

Tiprying 3 1690.80 16 1680-1700 

Tipping 2B 1651.77 103 1640-1670 

Tipping 2A 1638.78 15 1640-1670 

Tipping 1 1651.22 22 1640-1670 

Discussion 

A total of 3,446 fragments of clay pipe was recovered from the 
two excavations: 2,743 {6.375kg) from Site 1 and 703 {l.98lkg) 
from Site 2. Only 3 fragments {nos 35, 39 & 40) were certainly 
made elsewh2re than in the Liverpool/Rainford area. This 
represents a 1oarket incursion of less than 0.1% from outside. 

The early fabric closely resembles that found in Chester pipes 
of the same period, while the forms in use are much closer to 
Rainford. This suggests that an industry already existed in 
Liverpool by the 1660s using North Devon clay and Rainford type 
bowl stamps. The Barnstaple and Bideford port books show that 
both Liverpool and Chester were in receipt of pipe clay during 
this period {cf Rutter and Davey 1980, 47). 

A number of stems of Thomas Atherton occur {e.g. no 36). He may 
well have been a Rainford maker, who died in 1766 {cf King 1982, 
255). On the other hand, the occurrence of this stamp on pipes 
which must predate 1726 suggests that an earlier Thomas 
Atherton, possibly a Liverpool resident, may have been the 
maker. Whatever the case, it is clear that the Rainford and 
Liverpool industries were very closely connected at this time. 

Although stem bore dating should be used with great caution, 
even on the sizeable groups present here, it is clear that in 
the 1977 excavations, a distinction may be drawn between the 
mid-17th centurt deposits {Ti ppings 1 and 2), those of the late 
17th century (Tipping 3) and early 18th century Levelling (phase 
4) respectively. This latter event is not distinguishable on 
grounds of bowl form or stem-bore from the deposits of c. 1726 
from Site 1. ~ 
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Clay Pipes 

Site 2 nos 1 - 18; Site 1 nos 19 - 40 

Form letters as Davey 1978, numbers as Rutter and Davey 1980. 
Stern-bore measurements in 64ths of an inch. 

1. Damaged bowl, Form D, part I/B stamp . 2/149, SF A84. 7/64". 
illegible stamp . 2/149, SF A85. 7/64". 2. Bowl, Form D, 
no milling. 2/134, SF A62. 6/64". 1\<61-,_ 
Form C. 2/84, SF A62 . 6/64". ' 
Form C. 2/113, SF A74. 6/64". 

3. Bowl, Form C, 
4. Damaged bowl, 
5. Damaged bowl, 
6. Bowl, Form C. 2/81, SF A57. 7/64". 
7. Bowl, Form C. 2/79, SF A63. 6/64". 
8. Bowl, Form F , 

7 /64 II• 
IB stamp. cf Davey 1978 , 2-3. 2/74, SF A59. 

9. 
10. 
11. 
12. 
13. 

14. 

15. 
16. 
17. 
18. 
19. 
20. 
21. 
22. 
23. 
24. 
25. 
26. 
27. 
28. 
29. 
30. 
31. 
32. 
33. 
34. 

35. 

36. 

37. 

38. 
39. 

40. 

Bowl, Form F. 2/74, SF A60. 7/64". 
Damaged bowl, Form H. 2/74, SF A56. 6/64". 
Bowl, Form J. 2/16, SF A28. 7/64". 
Bowl , Form F. 2/16, SF A31. 8/64". 
Ste@, rouletted decoration; cf Rutter & Davey 1980, fig 62, 
no 115. 2/16, SF A35. 7/64". 
Stern roller stamped in Rainford style ; cf Davey 1978, no 22 
2/26, SF Al. 5/64" . 
Damaged bowl, Form D, R/?A stamp. 2/115, SF A73. 6/64". 
Bowl, Form D, illegible stamp. 2/130, SF A78 . 7/64". 
0amaged bowl, Form J. 2/18, SF A58. 7 /64". 
Damaged bowl, Form H. 2/130, SF A79 . 6/64". 
Bowl, Form D, RA stamp. 1/25. 6/64 11

• 

Bowl, Form D, illegible stamp. 1/75. 7/64". 
Bowl, Form 75. 1/59. 6/64 11

• 

Bowl, Form 77. 1/60. 6/64 11
• 

Damaged bowl, Form 79. 1/60. 5/64". 
Bowl, new form, possibly Liverpool. 1/60. 5/64 11

• 

Bowl, form as 24. 1/59. 5/64". 
Bowl, form as 24. 1/20, SF 507. 6/64". 
Bowl, form as 24. 1/60, SF 569. 6/64 11

• 

Bowl, form as 24. 1/59, SF 614. 6/64". 
Bowl, form as 24. 1/60, SF 603. 6/64". 
Bowl, form as 24. 1/59, SF 600. 6/64 11

• 

Bowl, Form 75. 1/72, SF 540. 6/64 11
• 

Bowl, collapsed heel, form as 24. 1/71. 6/64 11
• 

Bowl, form as 24. 1/59, SF 553. 6/64". 
Spiral stem; cf Rutter & Davey 1980, fig 63. 1/72, SF 557. 
6/6 4". 
Stem; border similar to Chester 41 (ibid., 175), stamp 
close to Chester 14 (ibid., 151). 1/71, SF 542. 5/64". 
Roller stamped stem: THO:ATHARTON; cf Davey 1978, 5, nos 
22 - 25. 1/72. 6/64". 
Roller stamped stem fragment, similar to 14. 1/134, SF 591. 
6/64 11

• 

Rouletted stem fragment, as 13. 1/27, SF 510. 5/64". 
Dutch 'ring of pearls ' stern. cf Duco 1978, 149, no 433~ 
1/59, SF 610. 5/64". 
Dutch stem as 39. 1/28, SF 552. 5/64 11

• 
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WIG-CURLERS R.A. Phil pott 

Fabrics 

1. Extremely inclusion free, pure clay, dense, very white 
fabric, quartz rich matrix. Thin sectioning revealed that 
quartz is the only inclusion (Davidson and Davey 1982, 327 
and 336). Maximum diameter of particles 0.25mm. 

2 . Coarser, gritty fabric, many inclusions, mostly quartz , 
(up to 0.75mm). 

3. Dense buff/brown fabric, some small dark inclusions 
including quartz and brown clay. 

Glaze 

Surface treatment is confined to polishing and burnishing, which 
occur on most examples. 

Forms 

The major forms are described below, although a range of minor 
variations occur between these types. 
1. Elongated dumb-bell form with a narrow waist. Three complete 

curlers of this type were found . 
2 . Thick waisted type, broadening out to flattened ends. 
3. Bulbous, sometimes slightly flattened ends, fairly thick 

waist. 
4 . Convex conical ends, narrow waisted. One example has a notch 

on the waist and a groove near the tip; the notch may have 
been used for attaching the curler to the hair. 

5 . Slight thickening towards the ends , which are truncated. Two 
stamped curlers take this form , as does the only curler with 
an indented end. 

6 . Narrow/medium waist, tapering bulbous and truncated ends . 

Dating 

The majority of the wig curlers (20 of a total of 24) are 
derived from the fills of features predating the levelling of c . 
1726 , particularly the Fish Market and Cage . All the complete 
specimens are likely to have been lost shortly before the 
levelling operations , although their compact shape makes the 
curlers much more resistant to breakage than clay tobacco pipes , 
and they would have a life expectancy closer to that of pottery 
vessels. The examples in later contexts are probably residual , 
with the exception of SF 562 in the fill of Drain II . Wig 
curlers were in vogue from the late 17th to the early 19th 
century and the presence of a curler in a context dated to c . 
1760 is plausible . 
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According to Le Chemi nant' s p rovisional typology (1982) the 
cruder flat-ende d curl e rs are mo s tly late 17th century, while 
the symmetrical dumb-be ll form with truncated e nds occur in the 
first half of the 18th century. Although regional variations may 
complicate the picture away from south-east England, it is 
significant that the dumb-bell shaped curlers are complete and 
more likely to be contemporary with the contexts in which they 
were found, ie . c. 1726, thus supporting Le Cheminant's 
typology. -

Di s cussion 

~ne wig curlers, all of which come from Site 1, reveal a 
considerable variety of forms within such a limited group. 
However, as most are either from close ly contemporary contexts 
or are residual, it is impossible to trace typological 
developme nt s . Contemporary 18th century sources show that 
differen t thicknesses of curler were used according to the 
length of hair (Le Cheminant 1982, 346) and the varia tion in 
dian eter of the waist in the Live rpool examples, from 6.5-llmm , 
may reflect differences of function rather than chronological 
factors. 

The similarity of fabric in most curlers suggests a local place 
of manufacture , although thin sectioning of a fragment stamped 
IB revealed a fabric unlike that used in pipes known to have 
been produced locally (Davidson and Davey 1982 , 336) . 

Of the three stamps found , both IB beneath a crown and WA 
(illustrated in Le Cheminant 1982 , 348 , fig 1, no 9) occur in 
London , s outhern England and Williamsburg ( Le Cheminant 19 8 2 , 
35 4), while the IS/SI stamp is known , up to the present , on a 
curler only from Liverpool , and may be of local manufacture . 
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Wig Curlers 

1. Form 5 (bulbous variety) , stamped IB , surmounted by a 
crown ; fabric 1 . 1/59 , SF 609 . 

L. . Form 2 , burnished surface , but ends left unfinished ; very 
white finish ; fabric 2 . 1/78 , SF 559 . 

3 . Form 1 , dark brown to black (burnt) ; ends roughly 
finished ; fabric 3 . 1/72 , SF 556 . 

~ . Form 6 , strunped IS or SI; burnished bluish white surface ; 
the stamp retains traces of red pigment; fabric 2 . 
1/27 , SF 547 . 

5 . Form 1 , slightly pointed; no evidence of burnishing; 
creamy buff surface; possibly fabric 2. 1/73 , SF 358 . 

6. Fann 6 , polished or burnished surface , carefully made ; 
stamped WA ; possibly fabric 1 . 1/60 , SF 585. 

7. Form 1 , rather flattened ends ; creamy white , finger 
streaked surface ; probably fabric 2 . 1/72 , SF 546 . 

8. For~ 5 , patchy buff and white colour ; polished surface ; 
fabric 3 . 1/86 , SF 561 . 
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GLASS R.A. Philpott 

Fabrics 

Much of the early 18th century wine bottle glass is green, 
rang ing from dark through olive and sea-green to pale green, 
although other colours, black, brown, amber, blue and clear, 
become popular for a variety of vessel forms later in the 18th 
century. In the material from Site l dark green glass, and to a 
lesser extent the olive green, had suffered most extensively 
from patination but under 3% of the mostly later glass from Site 
2 was patinated. Bottle glass from both sites was of poor 
quality, with frequent air bubbles and impurities. Munsell 
charts were found to be unsuitable for describing the range of 
colours represented in the glass. 

Forms 

Wine and beer bottles form the majority of the 18th century 
types on both sites, but in the 19th century contexts a wider 
range of vessels occurs, including medicine and poison bottles. 
Small fragments of other glass vessels and artefacts were found, 
including a wine glass, a lens and glass tubing. 

Both cast and crown window glass we re prese nt. 

Fragments of the rim, base and wall of at least 3 small drug 
jars are similar in form to, but smaller than those from the 
Trinity Street, Chester, pit group (Webster and Barton 1957, 28, 
fig 5, nos 7 and 8). A larger thin glass base probably a little 
over Gem in diameter from a tumbler also occurs in the pre
level ling context, 1/59, along with a hexagonal fluted ?stopper 
in clear glass. 

Dating 

The levelling of c. 1726 gives a terminus ante quern for much of 
the glass. Almost all the glass from the pre-levelling contexts 
on Site 1 consists of fragments of wine bottles. There are no 
complete profiles but those with a considerable portion have 
forms typical of the early 18th century. A far greater variety 
of types occurs in early to mid 19th century contexts, 
especially on Site 2. Much flat glass from the Fish Market and 
Cage points to the large scale demolition of buildings in the 
area before the levelling of~ 1726. 
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Discussion 

On Site 1 almost all the vessel glass from the pre-levelling 
phase derives from wine bottles of typical early 18th century 
forms. Variation in the bottles occurs principally in the neck, 
body and base. The applied string rims vary in shape and 
position on the neck. Disc rims (nos 3 and 4) were largely 
superseded by£.!.. 1700 by neatly levelled string rims trimmed and 
shaped with callipers (nos 1, 2, and 5; Dumbrell 1983, 62), but 
in the pre-levelling contexts both disc and bevelled rims are 
present, the latter being considerably more common. 

In general wine bottle necks became longer and closer to 
parallel over the first three decades of the 18th century but 
the Liverpool examples may show a degree of conservatism as the 
short squat conical necks typical of products of c. 1700-1715 
are predominant in contexts filled in c. 1726. The-string rim 
was set closer to the top of the neck from the mid 17th century 
to£.!.. 1725, and the variety of positions of the string rim on 
the Liverpool bottles from closely contemporary contexts, 
together with the limited durability of glass bottles, suggest 
that a number of neck types were in contemporary use. 

The height of the kick-up of the base varies from 2-4.5cm with 
the majority of examples averaging c. 2.5cm. There seems to be 
little chronological significance il1the height of the kick-up 
as the whole range is represented in the immediate pre-levelling 
phases. 

No complete profiles were recovered but the surviving portions 
suggest that onion and bladder onion bottles were the only two 
forms represented in the pre-levelling phase. The true onion 
bottle with a squat profile, widest near the base and a short 
truncated conical rim enjoyed considerably popularity c. 1700-25 
but the straight sided mallet bottle, production of which began 
.£...=. 1722, had largely superseded it by 1730. Bladder onion forms 
of more globular shape, where the widest part is nearer the 
middle of the body, emerged c. 1710 and had their peak of 
production about c. 1720-40.ISespite the lack of complete 
profiles, no malJ.et bottles seem to be represented and therefore 
on typological grounds the wine bottles confirm a date in the 
mid 1720s. A single neck of unusual form (no 6) may be of 
continental or American origin, given Liverpool's maritime 
connections. 

Two necks from cylindrical bottles in the Well (2/97) can be 
dated to the early 19th century on typological grounds. One has 
a broad flat collar below a tapering string rim and is the 
latest pre-mould blown form of c. 1800-20, while the other has a 
truncated conical string rim at~he top of the neck and a narrow 
ring a little below it, dated to c. 1800-1810. Bases from the 
same context show standardisation<:if the diameter of the body at 
c. 9cm, which has been noted elsewhere (Philpott in Barker and 
Barker 1984, 90). 
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Cast glass, often showing the typical rippled surface, and the 
thinner crown glass, recognisable by its bulbous edge, were both 
found. A number of fragments have cut edges, and where two edges 
had survived the angle of the corner, varying between 74 and 123 
degrees, could be determined. Three fragments retained three cut 
edges. Several sherds of patinated glass from 1/59 bore the 
marks of fixing lines indicative of small panes for leaded 
windows. The thickness of the flat glass, which is all window 
glass, varies between .020" and .109" (cf King 1978) 

Waste glass, principally large numbers of small shatter 
fragments, occurs in two contexts (1/83, 1/122). 

Flat glass on Site 1 is particularly common in the Fish Market 
(1/26, 1/59, 1/60) and the Cage (1/27), and points to large 
scale demolition in the area before levelling. The later 
contexts contain small quantities of flat glass, although the 
cellars (1/48) had large numbers of fragments from demolition 
and subsequent infilling. 

On Site 2 a few sherds of bottle glass occurred in the pre
levelling contexts, but the majority is early to mid 19th 
century. Some of these are mould blown medicine and poison 
bottles, but beer and wine bottles still form 78% of the total . 

Flat glass on Site 2 occurs sporadically in many layers, but 
only 2/13 associated with the 1973 demolition has more than a 
few sherds. 

Glass shatter fragments, including some fragments of distorted 
vessels , were found in some quantity in two mid 19th century 
contexts and may represent cullet from a local glass-house . 
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Glass 

All vessels are wine bottles . 

1 . Neck and shoulder ; poor quality, apple green metal ; 
uneven bevelled rim , heavily patinated . Top of neck knife 
trimmed . 1 sherd from 1/60. 

2. Neck and shoulder of bladder onion bottle ; with misshapen 
poorly applied rim and thin trail of glass across neck . 
Sea green , poor metal ; heavily patinated . 
1 sherd from 1/75. 

3 . Neck; pale green metal; some impurities and air bubbles 
in fabric . Parallel strain marks in surface . Disc string
rim ; top of neck knife trimmed. Unpatinated . 
1 sherd from 1/60 . 

4 . Neck; pale green pure metal; ripples of strain marks on 
surface ; applied disc string-rim with top of neck turned 
down to the disc. No patination. 1 sherd from 1/27 . 

5 . Neck and shoulder; apple green, uneven trimmed bevelled 
rim , close to top of neck; spiral strain marks on neck . 
1 sherd from 1/144. 

6. Neck ; pale green metal ; lightly patinated . The applied 
disc string-rim and wide ' bead rim ' created by 
compressing the end of the neck while molten at the top 
is of unusual form and may be of continental or col onial 
origin . 1 sherd from 1/27 . 

7. Neck and body of bladder onion bottle ; apple green metal 
with many bubbles and some impurities . Although residual 
in a later context , this vessel is very similar to many 
bottles from pre-levelling contexts . 1 sherd from 1/30. 

8. Base ; heavily patinated sea green metal with a few air 
bubbles ; this is the most common form in pre-levelling 
co ntexts . 1 sherd from 1/60 . 

9. Base , heavily patinated ; sea green metal with some air 
bubbles ; the pontil mark comprises a number of sharp 
pro jections on the underside of the base . 
1 sherd from 1/59 . 

10. Base , sea green , heavily patinated ; a few air bubbles , 
high asymmetric kick-up with pontil mark; smoothed except 
for two areas of jagged glass . 
1 sherd from 1/27 . 
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MISCELLANEOUS FINDS 

The Bale Tokens M. Warhurst 

1. Small, roughly circular piece of lead, approx. l.4cm in 
diameter; on one side the head of George 1 (1714 - 1727). 
1/59, SF 206. 

2. Circular piece of lead with one fine piercing; diameter 
l.8cm. Design on face of the seal in the form of a cross 
with ornaments in arms of cross impossible to make out. 
1/71, SF 101. 

Discussion 
Both of these pieces are forms of sealing from merchandise such 
as bales of cloth, tobacco etc. The first must emanate from an 
official body as it bears the head of George 1, and was probably 
used for marking official goods or goods liable for customs and 
excise duty. 
The second is probably that of an individual merchant, being 
identifiable to contemporaries by the device on the face, which 
is of a well-known late-medieval and post-medieval type. 

Other Miscellaneous Finds R.A. Philpott. 

3. Clay ball. Painted decoration consisting of a dot at each 
end connected by seven radiating petals in red on a 
yellow ground. 1/122, SF 1506. 

4. Lead weight, cast, circular with flat base, narrowing 
sides and a single ring on upper surface. Diameter at 
base 16mm, diameter at top 13.5mm, height 9-lOmm. 
1/23, SF 201. 

5. Saintonge moulded pottery terminal, probably from a 
chafing dish. Decorated on upper surface with an acanthus 
plant. Glaze pea green and slightly crazed on the upper 
surface, cream, light yellow, mauve and green on the 
underside. Light buff, 'pure' fabric , a few quartz 
inclusions up to 0.3mm diameter and many voids. 
1 fragment from 2/155. 

6. Fragment of bitumen casing from small cannon (not 
illustrated). Maximum length 7.9cm, maximum width 4.3cm, 
average thickness l.lcm. The internal curvature indicates 
a diameter of c. 13cm. The outer surface has the 
impression of three convex bands c. lcm wide, separated 
by 3 narrow raised strips c. 0.2cillwide, which have on 
either side a series of small indentations. There is a 
small hole 0.2cm in diameter in the centre of the middle 
broad band. The impression appears to be that left by 
three convex metal strips binding the casing around the 
cannon barrel and embedding themselves in the bitumen. 
The internal surface is smooth. 1 fragment from 1/92. 
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ANALYSIS OF THE OSTEOLOGICAL MATERIAL 

Clem Fisher, Department of Vertebrate Zoology , Merseyside County 
Museums . 

Introduction 
Over 2,000 fragments were examined from 61 of the 205 contexts 
in the 1976 excavations and 48 of the 190 contexts from Site 2 
i n 1977 . A total of about 610 fragments has been identified , the 
r emainder being too worn or incomplete for accurate 
determination. Complementing the following survey is Dr J . R . 
Baker's report on the pathological condition shown by a 
percentage of these bones, all but one of these occurring in the 
early 18th century contexts . This latter period from Site 1 has 
been well stratified and closely dated by the excavation team . A 
detailed analysis has therefore been made of the relevant 
contexts which include the Fish Market , Cage and Market Stall 
positions. Detailed lists by species and context are retained in 
the excavation archive. 

Species Identified from the Excavations 1976 

Lepus europaeus 
Oryctolagus cuniculus 
Rattus ?rattus 
Canis f amiliaris 
Felis catus 
Eq uus caballus 
Sus domesticus 
Bos taurus 
Ovis aries 
Anser anser 
Anas platyrhynchos 
Meleagris gallopavo 
Gallus gallus 
Columba livia 
Turdus merula 
Corvus corone/frugilegus 
Total fragment numbers 

Measurements 

Brown Hare 
Rabbit 
Rat 
Dog 
Cat 
Horse 
Domestic Pig 
Cattle 
Sheep 
Domestic Goose 
Mallard 

5 

53 
60 

1 
4 

c.190 
C:-100 
lor2 

Turkey lor2 
Domestic Chicken 1 
Feral Pigeon 
Blackbird 
Crow/rook 3 

c . 420 

1977 

1 
4 
1 
1 
7 

1 
c . 50 
C:-65 

5 
1 
1 
2 
1 
1 

c . 140 

Total 

1 
9 
1 

5 4 
67 

1 
5 

c. 2 40 
C:-1 6 5 
6 o r 7 

1 
2o r3 

3 
1 
1 
3 

c . 5 60 

All material was measured where posible using a pair o f 
inside/outside engineer's callipers with a spread of 12 . 7cm a nd 
a vernier reading to O. lmm , although readings were r o unded t o 
the nearest O. Smm . Larger material was measured using a h ome
made osteometric board . The measurements taken conform largely 
t o the departmental manual used by the Ancient Monuments 
Laboratory of the D. O. E . (Jones 1975). Unfortunately as the 
number of bones retrieved was relatively small there is n o t 
enough data to produce any reasonable statistical analysis 
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concerning possible size changes between the dates covered by 
the excavations . However, the measurements are available in the 
Vertebrate Zoology Department at Merseyside County Museums for 
use in more general surveys. 

Butchery 
Many bones show smooth axe or knife cuts; others serrated saw 
marks . Some were presumably inflicted during the production of 
the various meat joints or are connected with later marrow 
extraction. Many bones are charred, probably from attempts to 
burn off refuse from rubbish pits. Those from the Fish Market 
and Market Stall positions on Site 1 show a high frequency of 
butchery marks. 

Notes on the Detailed Analysis from Site 1 

The Cage 
The vast majority of fragments from these contexts were of skull 
(mostly lower jaw), the non-meaty base of the legs, vertebrae or 
ribs . Many of these fragments were cracked apart, presumably to 
obtain some food value from the marrow . The bones include the 
only fragment of horse from either excavation. Two rabbit bones , 
a lower jaw and a radius, were also from this period. 

The Market Stalls 
Most of the few fragments found in these contexts were probably 
discarded after butchery. 

Fish Market 
The most notable features are the high numbers of fragments and 
their good state of preservation . Of interest is the only horn 
core retrieved from either excavation. This has been 
provisionally identified as a long-horned ox (see Armitage and 
Clutton-Brock 1976). Horns, especially the large sized specimens 
from the ox , were a valuable commodity used for buttons , cutlery 
handles and fertilizer and it is quite possible that some of the 
market stalls would have sold raw horn material. Oxen, castrated 
bull-calves , were otherwise mainly used as draught animals. 

Also of interest are the scavengers on the site , exemplified by 
the cat and dog material in context 1/60. In most cases the bone 
material is unbroken and can be pieced together to form almost 
whole skeletons ; it is possible that these animals were killed 
by the market traders and thrown on to rubbish pits - the foetal 
specimens may well have come from the bodies of the adult 
animals found. The crow/rook ulna found in context 1/59 was 
probably also from an individual killed while scavenging . 

The Pit 
Context 1/58, the fill of one of the pits, produced only a few 
fragments . Discarded in this pit were cow and sheep teeth and 
two bones from the body of a crow/rook (see note on Fish 
Market) . No bones were found in the other pit contexts of this 
period . 
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History and Description of the Animals Concerned in the 
Excavations 

As would be expected for excavations covering these relatively 
recent periods the majority of the osteological material (about 
66%) was from cattle or sheep, cattle fragments numbering about 
two-thirds of this total. Holt's book (1795) stresses the 
i mportance of cattle in Lancashire, which tends to be suggested 
by these results. However, the two excavations show a marked 
difference in the relative numbers of these two species, sheep 
fra~ments on Site 2 outnumbering cattle. 

An estimate of the minimum numbers of individuals of these two 
species in each context was taken, although for a bone count of 
such small dimensions it is impossible to view these numbers as 
anything more than a guide. Interestingly the total count of the 
minimum numbers for both excavations seems to be very much 
closer than is shown by the number of fragments; cattle 
individuals were estimated at about 71, with 68 of sheep. As 
before, cattle numbers are slightly higher on Site 1 (48 against 
37) while sheep individuals seem in the majority on Site 2 (31 
against 23) . 

It is hard to draw positive conclusions from these figures; it 
has already been shown that the numerical emphasis alters when 
approached by different methods. Presumably the larger, sturdier 
nature of cattle bone allows some degree of preferential 
preservation over sheep, which could explain the larger amount 
of cattle fragments compared to their estimated minimum numbers . 
There seems no logical explanation why a greater ratio of sheep 
bones should be excavated in the second area which is only about 
200 yards from the first excavation , though this may indicate a 
difference in the utilization of these two areas ; one a market 
place for much of the period covered , the other dockside . 
Silver ' s article on the ageing of domestic animals (Silver 1963) 
has been used to estimate approximate ages in both excavations 
and it would appear that there is a higher percentage of young 
animals , especially immature sheep , on Site 2 . The majority of 
these immature bones come from contexts before 1730 so possibly 
this area beside the ' Pool' was used to pen sheep and lambs in 
readiness for the market . In the 1720s the ' Pool ' , later filled 
in , was converted into the first Liverpool dock and all cargo 
must have come through here. It is possible , although I can find 
no documentary evidence , that live cargo may have awaited 
shipment or collection here. 

There is some indication that the ratio of cattle to sheep 
numbers rose from 1640 to the more recent periods . Presumably 
the more efficient meat production gained from cattle was noted 
and utilized during the evolution of animal husbandry in this 
area , as suggested by Holt (1795). Sheep flocks would have thus 
become more commonly used for wool production and less mutton 
would appear on the table . 
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Most of the animals identified were domestic varieties in common 
us e and existence throughout the periods covered by the 
excavations. In many cases the origins of these species are 
cluuded by lack of evidence but it is possible to speculate on 
the historical development which has led to the forms that 
appear in the excavations . Our present day domestic cattle, for 
instance, are generally believed to be pure descendants of the 
Aurochs, Bos primigenius, which was the only wild species of Bos 
living in Europe during the Pleistocene and Early Holocene and 
probably became extinct in Britain towards the middle of the 
Bronze Age. However, most of the ancestral domesticated 
individuals originated from Western Asia where domestication was 
initia~ed (J. Clutton-Brock, personal communication). 

A note in Trow-Smith (1957) describes the cattle typical of 
Lancashire: 

'This county was the centre of the 'longhorn' country whence 
Bakewell drew his animals for his cattle breeding experiments. 
Camden, who did not often praise the types of farm livestock he 
saw , however often he may perhaps have exaggerated their 
numbers, wrote that here "in the oxen (which have huge horns and 
compact bodies) you miss nothing of that perfection which Mago 
the ~arthagian, in Columella requires''. Markham tells us that 
these Lancashire longhorns were black, with ''exceeding long 
horns and very white with black tips".' 

Halt's account (1795) agrees with this as he describes the 
Lancashire cattle as a longhorned breed used by many other 
British counties to improve their stock for meat production . 
Unfortunately this seems to have weakened the original stock in 
Lancashire and Holt spends much time exhorting the use of 
careful breeding to reverse this decline. He mentions the 
introduction of Suffolk Polls and the Holderness, presumably to 
improve milk yield but points out that the cream of the longhorn 
is itself rich and abundant. Presumably the longhorn remained 
the most popular breed in Lancashire throughout the excavation 
periods . 

Similarly , the past history of sheep breeds is anything but 
lucid. Most researchers believe that the first sheep breeds in 
Britain were of the Soay type, but these themselves are probably 
a mixture of the descendants of the Urial (from the Near East) 
a nd the Mouflon (which originated in Sardinia and Corsica). The 
brown-fleeced Soay was probably introduced into Britain in about 
3 ,00 0 B . C. by Neolithic settlers. The Romans introduced a white , 
hornless , finer fleeced breed which may have crossed with the 
local sheep to produce horned varieties ; another wave of 
introduction , probably by the Danes, brought a black-faced 
horned breed into the north and east of Britain. Ryder (1964) 
writes that the sheep population of Cheshire in about 1800 was 
primarily of this last type , whereas the sheep of Lancashire 
were more commonly of a white-faced horned breed, probably 
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developing from Roman-local crosses. Holt (1795) describes a 
white-faced horned breed confined to the crags of Warton and 
Silverdale and notes that a black-faced breed was common in the 
hilly regions of the north of Lancashire. This was probably 
descended from the Welsh Mountain, also a Roman-local cross. 

A statement from Holt confirms the emphasis on cattle breeding 
at this time, 'This is not a sheep district, therefore they 
cannot be anywhere numerous in the county.' 

The domestic pig, once the hallmark of Saxon pastoral husbandry, 
declined with the reclamation of the forests although it is 
still commercially important in Britain. Holt remarks (1795) 
that 'Pork is not an article of great consumption with any class 
of people in this county' which may explain why only five 
fragments were identified from the excavations, a percentage of 
about 0.8% of the total fragments. Pigs were generally purchased 
from drovers in Cheshire, Wales and Ireland although Holt notes 
the presence of a breed of 'Lancashire Hog' resulting from a 
cross between the descendants of the European wild boar Sus 
scrofa and the Chinese pig Sus vittatus. From the end of the 
18th century this cross was often undergone to improve meat 
yields - the Lancashire Hog was estimated to give one quarter 
more flesh than the larger Irish or Shropshire pigs. 

The only fragment of horse bone identified was part of an ulna 
from the Cage of Site 1. As far as its paucity in the market 
period is concerned, the importance of the horse for transport 
would have limited its sale as meat to mostly old or injured 
individuals. 

The remaining domesticated species probably include the rabbit 
bones found in the Market Place contexts of Site 1. Re~erence 
has been made (Holt 1795) to the conversion of tracts of land 
for warrens in Lancashire, with keepers employed for their care. 
The hare has never been successfully domesticated; the scapula 
found in context 2/18 was probably from a individual caught in 
the wild. 

Of the birds, th~ee are almost certainly domesticated forms. The 
chicken, descended from the red jungle fowl of India, was 
already domesticated in Egypt in the 14th century B.C. (Zeuner 
1963). Introduction into Britain took place before the Roman 
invasion - Caesar remarks on the fighting cocks of the Britons 
in his De Bello Gallico. Domestication of the wild grey-lag 
goose, Anser anser, probably began in the Neolithic period. 
According to Holt (1795), geese were marked and driven to Martin 
Mere to be fattened for Michaelmas, an objective easily 
accomplished as the goose will, when possible, always eat more 
than necessary. Its subsquent advantage as a table bird is 
indicated by the large number of bones excavated compared to the 
chicken, which was probably used more as an egg producer. 
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The turkey, like the goose, was often associated with festive 
occasions . The theme of the 'Christmas turkey' probably arose 
from the fact that it takes so long to fatten. It originally 
existed in the wild state in South-West North America and 
arrived in England, according to Pennant, in 1585, although some 
sources give this introduction as being earlier (Zeuner 1963). 
Much less is known of the domestication of the duck, here 
represented solely by a carpo-metacarpus from mid 17th century 
contexts at Site 2. This is from a Mallard, the most usual 
species found under conditions of domestication but which also 
has a wild distribution throughout Britain. The context in which 
it was found predates the conversion of the Pool into a dock and 
it may simply have been an individual from this then open 
stretch of water. 

The feral pigeon is descended from the wild Rock dove, now 
confined to Scotland, Ireland and part of Lincolnshire (Heinzel 
et al 1973). Again only one bone from this species was found 
(here from one of the most recent contexts) and was probably 
from a casual scavenger of the site. Crows and rooks are also 
scavengers, as discussed earlier, the bones of one of these two 
species appear in two early eighteenth century market contexts . 

The scavenging role was probably shared by the individuals 
indicated by bones of cat, dog and rat. Most of those from Site 
1 have already been discussed; the individuals from Site 2 would 
have found a convenient source of food in a dockside area. Rats 
were taken in and out of seaports in ships' holds, especially in 
those transporting corn. The only rat bone, however, was a 
tibia-fibula from 2/96 , which postdates the in-filling of this 
dock . Presumably this bone was from an individual of the large 
dockland population which is still causing control problems, but 
unfortunately it is too fragmentary to be certain of the 
species . It is worth noting , however, that the Liverpool docks 
are one of the last strongholds of the black rat, Rattus rattus 
in Great Britain . 

Finally , an ulna of a bird of the thrush family, probably the 
blackbird , was found in a fairly recent context, 2/120. The 
blackbird is one 0f the cornmmonest wild birds to be found in 
towns , usually in parks and gardens; they may well have visited 
the dockside in search of grain or other spillages . 

In conclusion , it appears that the vast majority of bone 
fragments from both excavations were from domesticated species 
common in the periods covered. Others may be envisaged as 
scavengers common in the described environments. 
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REPORT ON THE EXAMINATION OF ANIMAL BONES, WITH RESPECT TO 
PATHOLOGICAL CHANGES. 

Dr J.R. Baker, Clinical Pathology Unit, Department of Veterinary 
Pathology, University of Liverpool, Veterinary Field Station. 

1,332 bone fragments from Site 1 were examined of which ten 
showed abnormalities. This gives a prevalence of 0.75% which is 
well above the average of 0.236% on a sample of 100,000 
fragments. The changes found were as follows: 

1. Two canine lumbar vertebrae, nos. one and four, probably 
from the same dog. One showed an enlarged nutrient 
foramen on the left side of the centrum and the other on 
the right side. This is congenital. 1/60. 

2. Two canine ribs, probably from the same dog. These show 
one swelling each measuring 5 x 9mm and 6 x lOmm, highly 
suggest~ve of healed fractures. 1/60. 

3 . Feline thoracic vertebrae. This shows bilateral 
enlargement of both nutrient f oramina in the centrum of 
congenital origin. The same bone also shows mild 
spondylosis (Ollson's grade 2) on the anterior ventral 
aspect of the centrum. 1/60. 

4. Bovine rib fragment . A small area of bone is missing from 
the posterior aspect measuring about 9mm x 4mm. The cause 
of this is not known. 1/60. 

5. Lower end of bovine femur showing an irregular plaque of 
new bone ventral and anterior to the medial and lateral 
epicondytes. The cause is not known but there may have 
been some straining or tearing of the lateral ligaments 
of the stifle joint. 1/60. 

6. Bovine first phalanx; this shows two congenital defects 
in the articular surfaces 7mm wide and 4mm long. These 
are not uncommon. 1/59. 

7. Ovine mandible. There is distortion of the mandible so 
that the top of the third premolar is touching the top of 
the first molar with wearing of the teeth at this point. 
This relatively common defect is usually considered to be 
evidence of malnutrition but personally I believe a 
genetic basis to be more likely. 1/78. 

8. Bovine scapula fragment. There is a 4mm long narrow 
congenital defect in the articular surface of the glenoid 
cavity. 1/164. 

From Site 2 a single pig's premolar from 2/84 shows excessive 
wear which may indicate something about its age or diet. 
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THE MOLLUSCA N. McMillan 

Site 1 : 1976 Excavation. 

A large quantity of molluscan material was recovered, from 54 
contexts, but only a few species were represented. 

The following edible species were present (in order of overall 
abundance) : 

Ostrea edulis L. Common European Oyster. From 40 contexts ; very 
abundant in the market features . The shells are large by modern 
standards measuring up to 120 x llOmm. Jeffreys (1863, 38) gives 
the usual size as 3" by 3 . 5" (i.e . approx. 75 x 90mm) . 

Cerastoderma edule (L.) Conunon Edible Cockle. From 17 contexts, 
represented by a few valves or fragments in each case. Abundant 
in the market features, especially in 1/134 , which contained 110 
valves plus ten fragments. The average size of the ten largest 
valves was 25.5 x 29mm . 1/60 contained 41 valves, the largest 30 
x 25mm. 

Mytilus edulis L. Common Mussel. From 22 contexts, often in a 
fragmentary state . 1/59 contained 46 valves, the largest 
measuring 57 x 26mm. More than 85 valves from the market 
features, 14 valves and a few fragments from later contexts. 

Littorina littorea (L.) Winkle . From 18 contexts, mostly as 
single shells (totalling 34 examples) in contexts of Phases 2 to 
7 . In 1/27 and 1/83 there were 4 and 7 shells respectively . 

A further eight species, also edible, were represented by a few 
valves or fragments, and obviously formed no substantial food
supply . _ These species are : 

Patella vulgata L. Common Limpet. 
One from the Cage, and a second shell from the 1850 road. 

Modiolus modiolus (L.) Horse Mussel . 
A doubtful fragment from the Fish Market . 

Pecten maximus (L . ) Great Scallop. A fragment from 1/77. 

Chlamys varia (L . ) Variegated Scallop . A singl~ valve from 1/60. 

Acanthocardia echinata (L.) Prickly Cockle . 
Three fragments from Phase 5. 

Venerupis pullastra (Montagu). Pullet Carpet-shell. 
Three fragments from the Stocks pit~ and two from Phase 5 . 

Mya truncata L. Blunt Gaper . 
A fragment from Phase 7, and a doubtful fragment from Phase 2 . 

Ensis cf. siliqua (L . ) Razor Fish sp. 
One small fragment from the Cage . 
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In addition to the species listed above a number of species were 
recovered, whose origin is doubtful. These are: 

Turritella communis Risso . Auger . 
Two shells, one from Phase 2 and one from Phase 4. In both cases 
the shells were probably gathered accidentally with oysters. 

Littorina littoralis (L.) Winkle. 
A single shell from Phase 2 . 

Nucella lapillus (L.) Dog Whelk. 
A doubtful fragment from Phase 7 . 

Anornia ephippium L. Saddle Oyster. 
An imperfect valve from the Cage . 

Macoma balthica (L.) Tellin sp. 
Three valves; one in the Stocks pits, one from Phase 5 and one 
from Phase 7. 

Considering the list of abundant and edible species, the absence 
of the common whelk, Buccinurn undatum L. and the softshell clam, 
Mya arenaria L. is noteworthy. Archer (1892 , 238) mentions that 
the latter species was sold for food in Crosby in about the 
1880s. Both live in good numbers in the neighbourhood today. 

Freshwater species: 

Viviparus viviparus L. , River Snail , a single shell from the 
Fish Market. 

The single occurrence of this species is curious. At present it 
is very largely a 'canal ' species and there seems little doubt 
that its range has been greatly extended by this means. Its 
presence in a pre-1726 context in Liverpool is of considerable 
interest as the earliest local canal, from Worsley to 
Manchester, was opened in 1761. All the extant records from 
Cheshire and South Lancashire are from canals. Perhaps the 
species lived at one time in a non-tidal tributary of the 
Mersey. 

Two land-snails were obtained from the Fish Market, viz: 

Oxychilus draparnaudi (Beck). Glass-snail sp. 
A single shell , diam. 13mm, height 6mm, is not considered to be 
native in this part of England, where it occurs as a garden and 
wasteland species at the present time. It appears to be truly 
native only in the south-west. Its occurrence in an 18th century 
context indicates that it has probably been a member of our 
local fauna for longer than has hitherto been suspected. 

Oxychilus sp. Glass-snail sp . 
A fragmentary shell may also be referred - with reservation to 
0. draparnaudi. 

O. draparnaudi is markedly carnivorous and readily eats animal 
matter. Its presence is probably due to refuse. 
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A single shell of the exotic land snail Oxystyla undata 
Bruguiere was found in context 1/83 of the mid 19th century . A 
Jamaican species, it was probably brought as a curio by a 
seaman. 

Site 2 : 1977 Excavation . 

Material was received from 33 contexts ; molluscan remains were 
only sparingly represented, contrasting with the abundant 
material recovered from Site 1. 

List of species received : 

Ostrea edulis L. Common European Oyster . 
From 16 contexts, but only odd valves or fragments in every case 
except from context 2/45 where 19 valves were obtained . 

Cerastoderma edule (L . ) Common Edible Cockle . 
From 15 contexts , again just single valves or fragments . 

Mytilus edulis L . Common Mussel. 
Scarce, only occurring in five contexts . 

Macoma balthica (L.) Tellin sp. 
Three valves. This and the following species are rarely eaten, 
being too small . 

Donax vittatus (da Costa) . Banded Wedge-shell . Two valves . 

Spisula elliptica (Brown). Trough-shell . One valve . 

Spisula subtruncata (da Costa) . Trough-shell sp . 
Five valves (from two contexts) . 

Venerupis cf . pullastra (Montagu). Pullet Carpet-shell . 
A small fragment. 

Two gastropods were represented , both edible species : 

Littorina littorea (L . ) Winkle . 
Six shells from three contexts . 

Buccinum undatum L. Whelk . One shell. 

Two species of land snails were present : 

Helix aspersa Muller . Garden Snail . 
From six contexts . This species is not considered native in 
north-west England , having migrated north with the Romans from 
the south-west . It is still occasionally eaten . 

Cepaea nemoralis (L.) Banded Snail . 
One shell and a fragment of a second shell . 

Finally , a single Money-cowry , Cypraea moneta L . 
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CONTEXTS BY PHASE SITE 1, 1976 

NATURAL 

62, 84. 

PHASE lA Civil War Ditch 
92, 93, 16S, 166, 167, 168, 186, 190 (Profile 13S). 
PHASE lB Drain One 
S6 (Profile SS). 

PHASE 2 Market Features 

2A Fish Market 
2S, 26 , S9, 60, 71, 7S, 82, 114, llS, 134, lSO, lSl, 1S9, 160, 
203 (Profile 24). 
2B Cage 
27, 72, 74, 78 (Profile 61). 
2C Stocks Pit Complex 
S8 , 14S, 18S, 196 (Profiles: S7, 161, 162, 19S respectively). 
2D Market Stalls 
68, 70, 73, 96, 98, 137, 139, 141, 143, 148, 1S2, 1S6, 1S8, 170, 
171, 174, 176, 178, 180, 182, 188, 192, 194 (Profiles: 67, 69, 
9S, 97, 136, 138, 140, 142, 147, 149, lSS, 1S7, 169, 172, 173, 
17S, 177, 179 , 181, 187, 191, 193 respectively). 

PHASE 3 Levelling 1 

63, 20. 

PHASE 4 Drain Two 

79, 80, 81, 87, 90 (Profile 89). 

PHASE S 19th Century Sub-Road Features 

SA Sewer Trench 
112, 113, 116, 122, 123, 144, 146 (Profile 189). 
SB Kerb Posts and Pits 
99, lOS, 129, 131, 133, 154, 164, 184, 198, 200 (Profiles: 121, 
104, 128, 130, 132, 1S3, 163, 183, 197, 199 respectively). 
SC Tram Blocks, Drains and Gullies 
28, 29, 101, 103, 107, 109, 120, 124 (Profiles : 100, 102, 106, 
108, 117). 

PHASE 6 Levelling 2 

83. 

PHASE 7 Later Victorian and Modern Sequences 

1, 2, 3, 4, S, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, lS, 16, 17, 18, 
19, 21, 22, 23, 30, 31, 33, 34, 36, 37, 39, 41, 42, 43, 44, 46, 
47, 48, 49, 51, S2, S3, S4, 6S, 66, 76, 77, 86, 88, 91, 94, 111, 
119, 126, 127 (Profiles : 32, 3S, 38, 40, 4S, SO, 64, 8S, 110, 
118, 12S). 
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CONTEXTS BY PHASE SITE 2, 1977 

NATURAL 

15, 65, 179. 

PHASE 1 Tipping Period 1 

128, 139, 140, 141, 142, 143, 144, 146, 148, 149, 150, 151, 152, 
153, 154, 155, 156, 157, 158, 159, 160, 161, 162, 163, 164, 165, 
167, 168, 169, 170, 171, 172, 173, 174, 177, 178, 180, 182, 184, 
186, 187, 189, 191, 192, 196 (Profiles 27, 176, 181, 183, 185, 
188, 201). 

PHASE 2A TiEEing: Period 2A 

75, 114, 122, 123, 134, 135. 

PHASE 2B TiEEing: Period 2B 

16, 52, 53, 54, 74, 79, 80, 81, 84, 86, 105, 106, 107, 108, 113, 
132. 

PHASE 3 TiEEing: Period 3 

44, 56, 77. 

PHASE 4 Levelling 

26 

PHASE 5 18th Century Building: Foundations 

55, 66, 69, 70, 71, 72, 82, 83, 92, 100 (Profiles: 91, 199, 
200) . 

PHASE 6 Early 19th Century Buildings Etc 

98, 99, 101, 102, 110, 112, 115, 116, 117, 118, 119, 120, 121, 
124, 125, 126, 127, 129, 130, 131, 136, 137, 193, 194 (Profiles: 
111, 133, 138, 195, 198). 

PHASE 7 Victorian and Modern 

1-14, 18-20, 22, 24, 25, 28-37, 39, 40, 42, 45-49, 51, 57-59, 
62-64, 68, 73, 76, 78, 85, 88-90, 94-96, 104, 109 (Profiles: 17, 
21, 23, 38, 41, 43, 50, 60, 67, 87, 93, 197). 
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THE ARCHIVE 

The Archive is housed at Merseyside County Museums, William 
Brown Street, Liverpool and consists of the following major 
groupings of material:-

1. Correspondance prior to the excavations. 

2. All the finds. Those from the 1976 excavations are marked 1/ 
followed by the context number in a circle, those from 1977 
are marked by 2/ and the context number. 

3. Site context records, plans, sections, notebooks, logbooks, 
monochrome and colour photographs and transparencies, lists 
of personnel, volunteer records and registers of equipment. 

4. Site matrices, phasing diagrams and layer lists. 

5. Finds/context recording sheets, context summary forms, 
quantification tables for all finds, full context analysis 
of osteological material. Box lists. 

6. The original and earlier versions of the two structural 
reports. 

7. Original specialist reports, including more detailed reports 
on mottled ware, black glazed ware, glass (King 1978), 
molluscs and osteology . A short report on the bricks and 
tiles. Correspondance with specialists. 

8. Artifact drawings and originals of all the published 
illustrations. 

9. Background historical information, copies of earlier maps, 
surveys etc. 

10. Interim Report, newspaper articles and internal memoranda. 
Text of summaries to C.B.A., Post Medieval Archaeology and 
Precinct. 
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